NONINVASIVE METHODS IN CARDIOLOGY 2022

Edited by: Cornélissen G., Siegelová J., Dobšák P.

MASARYK UNIVERSITY PRESS

Brno 2022

Under the auspices of

Prof. MUDr. Martin Repko, Ph.D., Dean of Faculty of Medicine Masaryk University Brno

Reviewed by: Prof. MUDr. Kamil Javorka, DrSc. Jessenius Faculty of Medicine in Martin Comenius University in Bratislava Slovak Republic

© 2022 Masaryk University

ISBN 978-80-280-0170-4

Contents

Lifetime Achievement Award: Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc
Honoring Professor Jarmila Siegelova on the Occasion of her 80 th Birthday
EM. UNIVProf. DR. MED. UNIV. Thomas Kenner, D.h.c. mult. 29. 9. 1932 – 22. 12. 2018 19 Jarmila Siegelova
Effect of Telmisartan on Cardiovascular Markers in Cardiac Patients: In Honor of Pavel Prikryl
Cuffless Blood Pressure Monitoring Devices for Chronobiologic Applications
Thrombosis Risk During Hypokinesia, in Space and in Disease States
Blood Pressure Measurement in 30 Years of Noninvasive Methods of Cardiology in Masaryk University Brno, Czech Republic: Measurement of Blood Pressure with Cuff and Cuffless Blood Pressure Measurement in 2022 According to European Society of Hypertension
Rhythmometric Analyses in Mathematica
The Current Place of Tranexamic Acid in the Elective Hip Arthroplasty

Effect of Physiotherapy on Subjective Evaluation Post-COVID Symptoms	83
Adam Vajčner, Klára Černá, Jitka Jaroňová, Zuzana Koyšová,	
Libor Dobšák, Luboš Nachtnebl, Michaela Sosíková	

Destabilization of Ionic Transport Systems in Cardiomyocytes During Hypoxia and Ischemia..... 109 Luboš Nachtnebl, Petr Filipensky, Magda Krechlerová, Helena Bedáňová, Alena Sedláková, Adam Vajčner, Michal Pohanka, Petr Dobsak

Lifetime Achievement Award: Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc.

Petr Dobšák

Dept. of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Dept. of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, St. Anna's Teaching Hospital, Brno

In the first week of January this year, Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc. celebrated her 80th anniversary, former Head of the Department of Functional Diagnostics and Rehabilitation at St. Anne's University Hospital, Faculty of Medicine of Masaryk University in Brno and the Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation of the Faculty of Medicine of Masaryk University (LF MU). We and all those who have or had the honor to work closely with her in the past still appreciate her untiring work commitment, her willingness to help wherever it is needed and the indomitable optimism she is known for. Since her graduation in 1965, she has had an extremely long and sometimes tortuous professional journey, but one that has enabled her to reach a top level of scientific research and teaching. As an assistant professor at the Department of Physiology of the Medical Faculty of Masaryk University (since 1965) she carried out the first scientific work on experimental animals, where she chose methodologically demanding experiments of stimulation and sensing of action potentials of nerve fibres in the framework of research on splanchnic nerves in the regulation of respiration. Later on, she returned to the topic of respiratory regulation many times, but this time in the context of clinical studies in healthy and sick subjects. She also defended her doctoral thesis on this topic in 1990 and habilitated in 1991. She became a member of the International Society of Pathophysiology of Respiration and repeatedly lectured at international scientific conferences. Her doctoral dissertation (defended in 1990) concerned the neural regulation of respiration in healthy humans and in some selected pathological conditions. For many years she has been (and still is) devoted to the problems of pathogenesis and treatment of essential hypertension, issues of chronobiology of blood pressure and heart rate. It is in this field that she has achieved her greatest lifetime scientific success. She holds the world primacy in the discovery of the weekly rhythm in circulatory parameters, which is the result of natural laws and not the result of social evolution.

Professor Siegelova was the first in the world to show that the seven-day variation in blood pressure and heart rate in newborns is synchronized with birth and is independent of the days of the week. This means that the week is programmed in the human organism and the social evolution in different cultures to make the seventh day a holiday is probably determined by this biologically determined phenomenon. Her observations, made in babies born at the University Hospital in Brno, were then independently confirmed by studies conducted in newborns in Minnesota and in La Coruna, Spain. The main focus of her work is still the study of circulatory rhythms in hypertonic patients. Prof. Siegelová is one of the pioneers of 24-hour blood pressure monitoring in hypertensive patients in the Czech Republic. Already in 1993 she published (as the main author) a study in which she compared different methods of evaluation of 24-hour blood pressure recording in treated and untreated hypertensives. As a long-time member of the Chronobiology Centre in Minnesota (USA), she is the main author or co-author of numerous studies dealing with multi-hour continuous blood pressure monitoring. Here, too, are a number of unique research results with world firsts. From 1996 to 2007 she headed the Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation at St. Anne's Hospital in Brno and until 2012 also the Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation at the Faculty of Medicine of the Medical University of Brno. At this point, it should be emphasized that she has made a fundamental and decisive contribution to the establishment and development of the non-medical field of Physiotherapy at the Faculty of Medicine of the Medical University, both bachelor's and postgraduate studies in Czech and English. From the very beginning of her scientific career, she understood very well the importance of international cooperation. This allowed her to apply her undeniable professional potential, knowledge of foreign languages and excellent organizational skills. She has become a member of many important international societies (such as the International Society of Hypertension, the European Respiratory Society, the Société de Physiologie, the New York Academy of Sciences, etc. She continues to successfully develop collaborations with the Chronobiology Center of the University of Minnesota (USA), University of Graz (Austria), Hôpital Lariboisière Paris (France), Tohoku University of Sendai (Japan), etc. Almost every day he is engaged in teaching work at the clinic and department and still lectures to medical and non-medical students in Czech and English. Prof. Siegelová is the author of more than 400 original scientific publications with extensive citation record (426 in Web of Science, 1385 in Scopus and 459 in other databases). Prof. Siegelová has always been and still is a passionate and ruthless critic of injustice or injustice. She has never appropriated other people's knowledge; on the contrary, she continues to dispense selflessly and with initiative from an incredibly vast well of her own ideas. She never pretends to be omniscient and values and respects the opinions or comments of her colleagues. The professor has a very positive relationship with art and nature. These non-work activities have become an integral part of her optimism in life, which is reflected in her relationship with members of her work team, patients and students. Dear Professor, the team of the Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and the team of the Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation wish you good health and lots of creative activity in the years to come.

In the course of this year, on the occasion of her life jubilee, Ms. Professor Jarmila Siegelova was awarded by two important Czech institutions as a recognition of her professional biomedical

contributions over the whole of career. In June of 2022, Professor Siegelova was awarded by HONORARY DIPLOMA by the Society of Rehabilitation and Physical Medicine of the Czech Medical Society of Jan Evangelist Purkinje.



Figure 1: HONORARY DIPLOMA by the Society of Rehabilitation and Physical Medicine of the Czech Medical Society of Jan Evangelist Purkinje



Figure 2: More recently, in October of this year, Professor SIEGELOVA was also was appointed professor emeritus of the Masaryk University in Brno.

These awards express the respect and prestige that Professor Jarmila Siegelova had earned through a lifetime of work in the field of science, research and education.



Figure 3

Honoring Professor Jarmila Siegelova on the Occasion of her 80th Birthday

Germaine Cornelissen, Mary Sampson, Linda Sackett-Lundeen, A Chase Turner, Larry A Beaty

Halberg Chronobiology Center, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN 5455, USA

It was April 9, 1990 when I first met Professor Jarmila Siegelova at an International Symposium on Hypertension organized by the late Professor Pavel Prykril in Brno, Czechoslovakia. This meeting saw the start of a long-term close cooperation between Masaryk University and the Halberg Chronobiology Center at the Minneapolis campus of the University of Minnesota. At the reception following the lectures, while participants were meddling, Jarmila and I sat down in a quiet corner of the room to design a protocol to test the circadian stage-dependence of low-dose aspirin on platelet aggregation. Results were first published in a letter to JAMA [1].

Many more joint publications followed, as Professor Jarmila Siegelova, Professor Bohumil Fiser, and Dr. Jiri Dusek came to Minnesota to cooperate with us on several other projects, and Professor Franz Halberg, Dr. Othild Schwartzkopff and I went to Brno to participate at scientific meetings, many of them organized by Jarmila. In later years, our participation has been carried out remotely, taking advantage of technological advances in communication. In 2002, the late Prof. MUDr. Bohumil Fiser, CSc., then Czech Minister of Health and Board Member of WHO shared many aspects of Jarmila's professional life, and commented on her achievements in great detail [2].

Jarmila's work throughout her distinguished career focused on important topics, introducing a chronobiologic aspect in most of her studies. Only selected works are highlighted below. Prof. Siegelova showed with us that the effect of low-dose aspirin on blood pressure was also circadian stage-dependent [3]. She investigated any circadian-stage dependence of the baroreflex in normotensive individuals and in hypertensive patients [4, 5]. Several joint studies revolved around the regulation of breathing, the topic of Jarmila's doctoral thesis. She first mapped the circadian variation of respiratory variables, coordinated by the vegetative nervous system, and their relation to cardiovascular variables [6]. She then documented that the circadian rhythm of blood pressure was reduced in patients with sleep apnea [7] and that CPAP treatment for one year only slightly increased the circadian amplitude of systolic blood pressure [8].

When ambulatory blood pressure monitors first became available, Jarmila studied the effect of several anti-hypertensive medications on the circadian blood pressure rhythm. She showed that the ACE inhibitor Enalapril decreased the MESOR as well as the circadian amplitude of blood pressure of patients with essential hypertension and patients with secondary hypertension with glomerulonephritis chronica [9]. She further showed that different anti-hypertensive medications had different effects on blood pressure variability, including its circadian amplitude [10].

Prof. Siegelova and her Brno team joined our international project on the BIOsphere and the COSmos (BIOCOS), originally known as the Womb-to-Tomb study, which recommended ambulatory monitoring for a minimum of 7 days due to the large day-to-day variability in blood pressure [11, 12]. The consensus meeting was first held in Brno, where it was signed and ratified [12]. Within the scope of BIOCOS, Jarmila made numerous contributions, documenting the need to monitor blood pressure for longer than 24 hours due to the large day-to-day variability in circadian rhythm characteristics [13], mapping changes in circadian rhythm characteristics as a function of age in clinical health and in patients [14-16], and estimating arterial stiffness from ABPM records [17-19]. Jarmila also showed that illumination of the bedroom at night increases systolic blood pressure by about 11 mmHg [20]. Much interest is now devoted to circadian disruption and the bidirectional relationship it has with ill health.

When early transverse results suggested that blood pressure may undergo a prominent about weekly variation during the first week of life [21], it was important to validate the finding by longitudinal monitoring over spans longer than 7 days. Jarmila's studies of premature babies provided the needed confirmation [22]. She further showed that the weekly variation was synchronized to the time of birth rather than by the social schedule [23]. Later work on Minnesotan premature twins suggested that the circaseptan variation might be partly genetically anchored [24].

The above constitutes just a sample of a long list of contributions made by Professor Siegelova. We congratulate her on her well-deserved life achievement award and wish her many more years of productive scientific accomplishments.

Ad multos annos!



Professor Jarmila Siegelova

References

- Cornelissen G, Halberg F, Prikryl P, Dankova E, Siegelova J, Dusek J, International Womb-to-Tomb Chronome Study Group: Prophylactic aspirin treatment: the merits of timing. JAMA 1991; 266: 3128-3129
- Fiser B. Personal report. Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc., a woman celebrating her 60th birthday. In: The Importance of Chronobiology in Diagnosing and Therapy of Internal Diseases. Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, eds. Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic 2002; pp. 5-6
- Siegelova J, Cornelissen G, Dusek J, Prikryl P, Fiser B, Dankova E, Tocci A, Ferrazzani S, Hermida R, Bingham C, Hawkins D, Halberg F. Aspirin and the blood pressure and heart rate of healthy women. Il Policlinico Chronobiological Section 1995; 1 (2): 43-49
- 4. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Mayer P, Halberg F, Cornelissen G. Circadian variation of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity using non-invasive determination in healthy subjects. In: Kenner T, Marineaud JP, Mayer P, Semrád B, Siegelova J, Fiser B, eds. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep., November 3-6, 1993. pp. 12-19
- 5. Fiser B, Siegelova J, Dusek J, Al-Kubati M, Cidl K, Semrád B, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Determination of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity in patients with essential hypertension during 24 hours using vasodilatation method. In: Kenner T, Marineaud JP, Mayer P, Semrád B, Siegelova J, Fiser B, eds. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep., November 3-6, 1993. pp. 43-52

- 6. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Al-Kubati M, Dusek J, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Airway resistance and cardiovascular parameters during a 24-hour period. In: Salat D, Badalik L, Krcmery V. eds. Proceedings, 3rd High Tatras International Health Symposium, Preventive and Clinical Medicine in Changing Europe, Sympos, Tatranska Polianka, Slovak Republic, 1994. pp. 386-391
- Siegelova J, Morán M, Fiser B, Kadanka Z, Dusek J, Al-Kubati M, Halberg F, Cornelissen G. Circadian variations in blood pressure in patients with sleep apnea and essential hypertension. In: Aquino AV, Piedad FF, Sulit YQM eds. Proceedings, 23rd Congress, International Society of Internal Medicine, Manila, Philippines, February 1-6, 1996. Bologna: Monduzzi Editore; 1996. pp. 273-276
- Siegelova J, Kadanka Z, Moran M, Fiser B, Homolka P, Dobsak P, Dusek J, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. 24-h blood pressure profile in patients with sleep apnea syndrom: the effect of therapy. Scripta Medica (Brno) 1998; 71: 239-244
- 9. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Sevela K, Halberg F, Cornelissen G. Circadian variability of blood pressure in patients with essential hypertension and nephrogenous hypertension treated with enalapril. Scripta Medica (Brno) 1993; 66: 99-104
- Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Halberg F, Cornelissen G. 24-h blood pressure profile in essential hypertension after verapamil, nitrendipine and enalapril treatment. Scripta Medica (Brno) 1997; 70: 373-374
- 11. Halberg F, Cornelissen G, International Womb-to-Tomb Chronome Initiative Group: Resolution from a meeting of the International Society for Research on Civilization Diseases and the Environment (New SIRMCE Confederation), Brussels, Belgium, March 17-18, 1995: Fairy tale or reality?
- Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). World Heart J 2010; 2(4): 279-305
- Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Fiser B, Dusek J, Pohanka M, Dunklerova L, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Day and night blood pressure variability during seven-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. In: Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, Siegelova J, eds. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, September 16-17, 2010, Brno, Czech Republic. Brno: Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University. pp. 133-138
- 14. Siegelova J, Dusek J, Fiser B, Homolka P, Vank P, Masek M, Havelkova A, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Circadian blood pressure variation analyzed from 7-day monitoring. In: Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, Siegelova J, eds. Proceedings, Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology 2007, Brno, Czech Republic, November 11-14, 2007. Brno: Department of Functional Diagnostics and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University 2007; pp. 75-89

- Siegelova J, Fiser B, Havelkova A, Dusek J, Vank P, Pohanka M, Masek M, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Circadian blood pressure variation analysed from 7-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in patients with ischaemic heart disease. Scripta Medica 2010; 83: 41-48
- 16. Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Dusek J, Vank P, Pohanka M, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Seven-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring and left ventricular mass index in patients after infarctus of myocardium in cardiovascular rehabilitation. In: Kenner T, Cornélissen G, Siegelova J, Dobsak P, eds. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology 2013. Brno: Masaryk University; 2013. pp. 123-137
- 17. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Havelkova A, Dobsak P, Dusek J, Pohanka M, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Ambulatory arterial stiffness index in patients monitored for 6 consecutive days. In: Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, Siegelova J, eds. Proceedings, Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, Brno, Czech Republic, October 4-7, 2008. pp. 233-237
- Siegelova J, Fiser B, Havelkova A, Dobsak P, Pohanka M, Dusek J, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Seven-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring and ambulatory arterial stiffness index. Scripta medica (Brno) 2008; 81 (3): 181-184
- 19. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dobsak P, Dusek J, Pohanka M, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Seven day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring: ambulatory arterial stiffness index patients after infarctus of myocardium. In: Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, Siegelova J, eds. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, October 17, 2011, Brno, Czech Republic. Brno: Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University. pp. 162-173
- Siegelova J, Fiser B, Brazdova Z, Forejt M, Homolka P, Vank P, Havelkova A, Hollan J, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Disturbance of circadian rhythm in blood pressure by lack of darkness at night. Scripta medica (Brno) 2006; 79 (3): 147-154
- 21. Cornelissen G, Halberg F, Tarquini B, Mainardi G, Panero C, Cariddi A, Sorice V, Cagnoni M. Blood pressure rhythmometry during the first week of human life. In: Tarquini B, ed. Social Diseases and Chronobiology: Proc. III Int. Symp. Social Diseases and Chronobiology, Florence, Nov. 29, 1986. Bologna: Società Editrice Esculapio; 1987. pp. 113-122
- 22. Siegelova J, Dusek J, Fiser B, Nekvasil R, Muchova M, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Circaseptan rhythm in blood pressure and heart rate in newborns. Scripta medica (Brno) 1996; 67 (Suppl. 2): 63-70
- 23. Siegelova J, Cornelissen G, Schwartzkopff O, Halberg F. Time structures in the development of children. Neuroendocrinol Lett 2003; 24 (Suppl 1): 126-131
- 24. Cornelissen G, Engebretson M, Johnson D, Otsuka K, Burioka N, Posch J, Halberg F. The week, inherited in neonatal human twins, found also in geomagnetic pulsations in isolated Antarctica. Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy 2001; 55 (Suppl 1): 32s-50s

EM. UNIV.-Prof. DR. MED. UNIV. Thomas Kenner, D.h.c. mult. 29.9.1932 – 22.12.2018

Jarmila Siegelova

Dept. of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Dept. of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, St. Anna's Teaching Hospital, Brno



Prof. Dr. Thomas Kenner, M.D., Dr. h.c. mult. Dr. h. c. Universität Jena, 1990 Dr. h. c., Semmelweis University Budapest, 1998 Dr. h. c., Masaryk University Brno, 2000 Head, Dept. of Physiology, Karl-Franzens-Universität Austria, 1972-1997 Rektor (president) Karl-Franzens-Universität, Austria, 1989-1991 Dean of Medical School, Karl-Franzens-Universität, Austria, 1991-1997 Prof. Dr. Thomas Kenner, M.D., Dr. h.c. mult. will be remembered at the occasion of 90th years of birth as an exceptional expert in physiology of cardiovascular system medicine, professor emeritus of Karl-Franzens-Universität Austria.

The personality of Prof. Kenner was earlier described Noninvasive Methods of Cardiology 2015, 2017 and 2019.

Prof. Thomas Kenner was exceptional physiologist who focused primarily on physiology of cardiovascular system, covering diverse areas such as aerodynamic properties of arteries, chronobiology of cardiovascular system, pathophysiology and incidence of sudden infant death syndrome, physiology and monitoring of physiological functions in space.

Prof. Thomas Kenner cooperation with Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic started in 1991. Prof. Thomas Kenner was known in our University as a scientist from the publication about the dynamic of arterial pulses from the year 1968. We met personally for the first time in Prague in 1991 on International Physiological Congress, he was also accompanied by his wife Brigitte Kenner. Then he went to Masaryk University and at the meeting we signed an agreement of cooperation and since this time we were meeting every year once or twice in Brno, where we organized every year one Symposium about Chronobiology at Faculty of Medicine and one Symposium during Medical Trade Fair in Brno.



Figure 1:On the left Prof. Eduard Schmidt, Prof. Franz Halberg, Prof. Thomas, Kenner, Rector Prof. RNDr. Jiri Zlatuska, Prof. Jarmila Siegelova, Prof. Libor Pac, Dr. Honoris Causa, Celebration, Masaryk University, Brno 2000

We have had a great luck to cooperate with Prof. Thomas Kenner from nineties in the last century, he visited Brno every year two or three times, presented every time one or two lectures and disussed with me, late Prof. Bohumil Fiser, CSc., Dr. Jiri Dusek, CSc., Prof. Petr Dobsak, CSc., late Prof. Jan Penaz, CSc., late Profesor Zdenek Placheta, DrSc., late Prof. Pavel Braveny, CSc., Masaryk University and our other excellent scientist from abroad late Prof. Dr. Franz Halberg, D.h.c, father of chronobiology, Prof. Dr. Germaine Cornelissen, University Minnesota, head of Halberg Chronobiology Center, USA, late Prof. Dr. Jean Paul Martineaud, Medical Faculty, University Paris, France, Prof. Jean Eric Wolf, University Dijon, France, Dr. Jean Christoph Eicher, University Dijon France and other cooperating visitors from Japan Prof. Masario Kohzuki University Sendai and Prof. Kohji Shirai, Toho University, Chiba.



Figure 2: On the left Brigitte Kenner, Prof. Thomas Kenner, Prof. Dieter Platzer, University of Graz, Austria, MUDr. Jiri Dusek, Prof. Jarmila Siegelova, Masaryk University, on the screen Prof. Germaine Cornelissen, University of Minnesota, USA, in Noninvasive methods 2015 in Brno

The presentations were published in Scripta Medica, Masaryk University Brno (included in SCOPUS database), in books and in Noninvasive Methods of Cardiology 1996, 1999, 2002,

2003, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016 and it is possible to find then on Masaryk University, CZ web sides https://www.med.muni.cz/noninvasive-methods-in-cardiology.

In honor of excellent scientific work of Professor Thomas Kenner, new head of Dept. of Physiology, Medical University of Graz, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Nandu Goswami, secretary Austrian Physiological Society organized Quadrilateral Physiology Symposium 2019 with the international participation prom Austria, Slovakia, Slovenia, Croatia, also with us from Brno "Vascular Physiology, Physiological Techniques and Medical Education" in Medical University of Graz on 21st of June 2019.

We thank Prof. Kenner very much for his friendship, collaboration, enthusiasm, and for pushing ahead the frontiers of knowledge in medicine and we will continue his scientific work in the medicine.

Brno, October 2022

Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc.

Effect of Telmisartan on Cardiovascular Markers in Cardiac Patients: In Honor of Pavel Prikryl

Germaine Cornelissen¹ and Jarmila Siegelova²

¹Halberg Chronobiology Center, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA ²Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic

Correspondence:

Germaine Cornelissen Halberg Chronobiology Center University of Minnesota, 420 Delaware St. S.E. MMC8609 Minneapolis, MN 55455, USA Tel.: +1 612 624 6976 FAX +1 612 624 9989 E-mail: <u>corne001@umn.edu</u> Website: <u>https://halbergchronobiologycenter.umn.edu/halberg-chronobiology-center</u>

Dedication:

The data presented herein are those of the late Professor Pavel Prikryl who designed the study and collected the data. We had plans to present the results in a joint publication. Unfortunately, the publication could not be completed before his passing. His data and our analysis thereof are here summarized in his honor.

Support:

Halberg Chronobiology Fund (GC) University of Minnesota Supercomputing Institute (GC) A&D (Tokyo, Japan) (GC)

Abstract

The action of an angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB) and of an angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor alone or in combination on a number of cardiovascular biomarkers is evaluated in 18 outpatients with essential hypertension, using a double-blind, randomized, crossover design. Study stages lasted 7 days, separated by a 2-day washout. Treatment was administered daily, upon awakening. During each stage (placebo, ARB treatment, ACE inhibitor treatment, combined treatment), blood pressure, heart rate, cardiac output, ejection fraction and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) as well as angiotensin II, plasma renin activity and bradykinin were measured four times a day, at 6-hour intervals. The least squares fit of a 24-hour cosine curve to each individual 7-day record assessed the circadian variation, further summarized across all 18 patients by population-mean cosinor. Parameter tests assessed treatment effect and any difference in the efficacy of the two kinds of medication. Results indicate that BNP and other cardiovascular variables are circadian periodic. Treatment with Telmisartan (ARB) and Lisinopril (ACE inhibitor) have positive effects on cardiovascular health. BNP is greatly decreased with both treatments. Combined treatment with both drugs achieve even larger effects than with any one drug used alone. Whether treatment effects can be further optimized by timing remains to be determined, whether in terms of important cardiac markers and/or adverse cardiovascular outcomes.

Introduction

In current practice, the diagnosis and management of high blood pressure (BP) still relies primarily on repeated single measurements by health professionals, despite overwhelming evidence that BP is characterized by a prominent circadian variation [1]. Prospective studies in treated and untreated hypertensive patients and in the general population have shown that, even after adjusting for known risk factors, BP correlates with the incidence of cardiovascular events [2]. As such, BP is widely used as a marker of cardiovascular health.

There is increased interest in other biomarkers of hypertension and related cardiovascular diseases for predicting and preventing morbidity and mortality associated with these diseases [3]. Hypertension is known to promote vascular smooth muscle cell remodelling [4], endothelial cell dysfunction and atherosclerosis [5]. Clinical biomarkers used in clinical practice that are associated with cardiovascular events include C-reactive protein (CRP), cardiac troponins I and T (cTnI and cTnT), D-dimer, and B-type natriuretic peptides (BNP and NT-proBNP) [6-8].

- CRP is elevated in inflammatory conditions, such as atherosclerosis, and elevated CRP concentrations correlate with future cardiovascular risks [9]. CRP is also positively associated with BP variability [10] and with pulse pressure [11].

- cTnI and cTnT are biomarkers useful in diagnosing acute MI and in stratifying risks in acute coronary syndrome [3].
- D-dimer is a biomarker of thrombosis, cardiovascular mortality, acute aortic dissection, and ischemic heart disease [3].
- BNP and NT-proBNP are biomarkers used to diagnose heart failure [12].

BNP is a 32-amino acid protein that is released into the bloodstream in response to increased ventricular overload. It is made inside the pumping chambers of the heart when pressure builds up from heart failure [13]. Because of its excellent specificity, BNP has been widely utilized as a cardiac biomarker in the diagnosis of heart failure. BNP testing can also assist in the monitoring of the clinical effectiveness of treatment and the estimation of disease progression.

Herein, we present data from the late Professor Pavel Prikryl who designed a study aimed at assessing the efficacy of Telmisartan and Lisinopril used as single or combined therapy, as gauged by changes in the circadian variation of BP and other biomarkers.

Materials and Methods

The study, conducted in June-July 2002 involved 18 outpatients with essential hypertension (WHO II or III). Some patients were diagnosed with heart failure of an ischemic etiology (NYHA IV) or with stable angina pectoris (CCS class II or III), Table 1. The study used a double-blind, randomized, crossover design. It had four stages, each lasting 7 days. Consecutive stages were separated by a 2-day washout period. Patients received a Placebo (P) during the first stage, the angiotensin receptor blocker Telmisartan (80 mg/day) (A) during the second stage, the angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor Lisinopril (10 mg/day) (E) during the third stage, and the A-E combination (C) during the fourth stage. The study started after 7 days of adjustment to study conditions and a 7-day reference stage. Treatment was administered in the morning, after awakening.

No.	Age	Gender	Diagnosis	Therapy	NYHA	CCS
1	55	М	EH II., AP	BB	Ι.	I.
2	62	М	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
3	50	F	EH II.	BB	Ι.	
4	48	М	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
5	52	F	EH II., AP	BB, Ni	Ι.	II.
6	58	М	EH III., HF, AP	BB, Ni, Di, Diu	IV.	II.
7	44	F	EH II.	BB	I.	
8	57	М	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
9	50	m	EH II.	BB	Ι.	
10	49	F	EH II., AP	BB, Ni	I.	II.
11	65	М	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
12	51	F	EH II.	BB	I.	
13	46	М	EH II., AP	BB, Ni	I.	II.
14	60	F	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
15	42	М	EH II.	BB		
16	58	F	EH III., HF	Di, Diu, BB	IV.	
17	50	М	EH II.	BB, Diu	Ι.	
18	66	М	EH II., AP	BB, Ni	I.	II.

Table 1. Patient characteristics

EH: Essential Hypertension (WHO classification); AP: Angina Pectoris; HF: Heart Failure; Di: Digoxin; Diu: Diuretics; Ni: Nitroglycerin; BB: Beta-blockers; NYHA: New York Heart Association; CCS: Canadian Cardiovascular Society Classification.

The following variables assessed the response to treatment: Heart rate (HR) was measured by electrocardiography. Systolic (S) and diastolic (D) BP were measured oscillometrcally, using an OMRON BP monitor. The ejection fraction (EF) was assessed by echocardiography [14]. Angiotensin II (ATII) was determined by radioimmunoassay [15], as was plasma renin activity (PRA) [16]. Bradykinin (BK) was determined by colorimetry. Plasma brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) was determined by a method of Murdoch et al. [17]. Natriuretic peptide concentrations may be useful for monitoring effects of ACE inhibitors [18]. Cardiac output (CO) was calculated according to Hatle and Angelsen [19].

These variables were measured four times a day, at 06:00, 12:00, 18:00 and 24:00 for 7 days during each of the four study stages.

A 24-hour cosine curve was fitted to each individual record by cosinor, yielding estimates of the MESOR (M, a rhythm-adjusted mean), 24-hour amplitude (A) and acrophase (ϕ), measures of the extent and timing of predictable change within a day [20, 21]. The acrophase is the phase of the predicted maximum in relation to a reference time. It is expressed in (negative) degrees, with 360° equated to 24 hours and 0° set to local midnight [20, 21]. Individual estimates of

circadian characteristics were summarized by population-mean cosinor [20, 21], and compared among study stages by parameter tests [21, 22].

Results

Figure 1 illustrates the time course of SBP and DBP in each of the four study stages. The circadian variation, which is readily apparent to the naked eye, is validated by populationmean cosinor in each stage of the study (P<0.001). A sharp decrease in SBP and DBP on treatment can also be discerned. The efficacy of treatment is validated by parameter tests. As expected, the combined treatment achieves a larger decrease in the MESOR of both SBP and DBP (P<0.001). Telmisartan lowers the MESOR of SBP (P<0.001) and DBP (P=0.014) more than Lisinopril and does not decrease the circadian amplitude of SBP or DBP, while Lisinopril does (P<0.001).





Figure 1: *Time course of SBP and DBP during each study stage. P: Placebo; A: Telmisartan; E: Lisinopril; C: A-E Combined treatment*





Figure 2: *Time course of HR and CO during each study stage. P: Placebo; A: Telmisartan; E: Lisinopril; C: A-E Combined treatment*

Figure 2 displays the time course of HR and CO in each of the four study stages. The circadian variation in both variables is statistically significant in each stage, as documented by population-mean cosinor (P<0.001). While HR decreases on treatment, CO increases greatly. On placebo, HR averages 79.2 beats/min and CO is 4.0 L/min. By comparison, on combined treatment, HR only averages 69.4 beats/min and CO is 6.1 L/min. The circadian amplitude of CO is also increased from 0.14 ± 0.05 to 0.36 ± 0.06 L/min (P<0.001). HR is slightly lower on Telmisartan than on Lisinopril (71.3 vs. 73.6 beats/min, P=0.029) and its circadian amplitude is slightly larger (4.2 vs. 3.7 beats/min, P=0.080). No difference in CO is observed between the two monotherapies, but the circadian amplitude of CO is larger on Telmisartan than on Lisinopril (0.32 vs. 0.16, P<0.001).



Figure 3: *Time course of ATII, PRA and BK during each study stage. P: Placebo; A: Telmisartan; E: Lisinopril; C: A-E Combined treatment*

Figure 3 shows the time course of ATII, PRA and BK in each of the four study stages. All three variables are characterized by a circadian rhythm, documented by population-mean cosinor during each study stage (P<0.001). Lisinopril, but not Telmisartan is associated with a decrease in ATII, and an increase in PRA and BK (P<0.001). ATII averages 29.4, 27.9, and 13.4

pg/mL on placebo, Telmisartan, and Lisinopril, respectively. PRA averages 1.39, 1.40, and 2.68 nmol/mL/h on placebo, Telmisartan and Lisinopril, respectively. Likewise, BK averages 47.4, 44.5, and 136.1 pg/mL on placebo, Telmisartan and Lisinopril, respectively. The circadian amplitude of ATII is decreased (from 4.5 to 2.6 pg/mL) and that of BK is slightly increased (from 6.7 to 8.0 pg/mL) on Lisinopril as compared to placebo. The effects of the cmbined treatment reflect the effect of Lisinopril on these three variables.



Figure 4: *Time course of EF and BNP during each study stage.* P: Placebo; A: Telmisartan; E: Lisinopril; C: A-E Combined treatment

Figure 4 illustrates the time course of EF and BNP in each of the four study stages. Overall, a circadian rhythm is documented by population-mean cosinor for EF (P<0.001) and BNP (P<0.005) in each study stage. While EF averages 40.7% on placebo, it is increased to 52.5%, 49.3%, and 59.1% on Telmisartan, Lisinopril, and combines treatment, respectively (P<0.001). Telmisartan also increases the circadian amplitude of EF from 1.1% to 2.9%.



Figure 5: *Circadian variation in BNP at start (Day 1) and end (Day 7) of each study stage. P: Placebo (black); A: Telmisartan (red); E: Lisinopril (blue); C: A-E Combined Rx (purple)*

As apparent from Figure 4, BNP deserves additional analysis in view of the delay in the effect of treatment, starting only about 4 days on a given regimen. Figure 5 illustrates the circadian variation in BNP on the first and last day of each study stage. On the first day of treatment (Figure 5, left), only a small decrease in BNP is seen on treatment, which is most visible for the combined Telmisartan-Lisinopril treatment. At the end of 7 days on a given treatment, a clear decrease in BNP is seen on treatment as compared to placebo (Figure 5, middle). Telmisartan has a greater effect on BNP than Lisinopril (Figure 5, right).

Discussion and Conclusion

Both Telmisartan and Lisinopril exert statistically significant and clinically relevant effects on blood pressure, heart rate, cardiac output, ejection fraction and brain natriuretic peptide. While the effect of treatment can immediately be seen for most of these biomarkers, it takes about 4 days to become apparent in the case of BNP. Treatment with an angiotensin receptor blocker or an angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor can also affect the circadian variation in these biomarkers, and these effects can differ between the two treatment kinds. It is thus important to account for the circadian variation of these variables in the absence of treatment when deciding on a drug regimen. In some cases, it may be important to increase the circadian amplitude of a given variable, whereas in other cases, the opposite may be true, as discussed elsewhere in relation to blood pressure and heart rate variability [23, 24].

Natriuretic peptides have an important role in regulating the circulation. They act on blood vessels, causing them to dilate, or widen. They also work on the kidneys, causing them to excrete more salt and water. In addition, the natriuretic peptides reduce the production of various hormones that narrow blood vessels, boost the heart rate, or affect fluid retention; examples include adrenaline, angiotensin, and aldosterone [25]. The net effect of natriuretic peptides is to promote urine excretion, relax blood vessels, lower blood pressure, and reduce the heart's workload. They are part of the body's natural defense mechanisms designed to protect the heart from stress. And they surge into action when they are needed most, when the heart itself is under siege [26].

In this study, treatment was administered upon awakening. Whether treatment effects can be further optimized by timing remains to be determined, whether in terms of important cardiac markers and/or adverse cardiovascular outcomes. Circadian stage-dependent effects of treatment have already been documented earlier in cooperation with Professor Pavel Prikryl in the case of Telmisatran and low-dose aspirin [27, 28]. The importance of accounting for the chronodiagnosis as a guide to treatment timing, considering that the optimal treatment time may differ from one patient to another has also been illustrated [29, 30].

References

- 1. Pickering G. High blood pressure. 2nd ed. London: J & A Churchill Ltd. 1968
- Staessen JA, Asmar R, De Buyzere M, Imai Y, Parati G, Shimada K, Stergiou G, Redon J, Verdecchia P, Participants of the 2001 Consensus Conference on Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring. Task Force II: Blood pressure measurement and cardiovascular outcome. Blood Pressure Monitoring 2001; 6(6): 355-370

- Ghantous CM, Kamareddine L, Farhat R, Zouein FA, Mondello S, Kobeissy F, Zeidan A. Advances in cardiovascular biomarker discovery. Biomedicines 2020; 8: 552. doi:10.3390/ biomedicines8120552
- 4. Shyu KG. Cellular and molecular effects of mechanical stretch on vascular cells and cardiac myocytes. Clin Sci 2009; 116: 377–389
- Dharmashankar K, Widlansky ME. Vascular endothelial function and hypertension: Insights and directions. Curr Hypertens Rep 2010; 12: 448–455
- 6. Lowe GD, Yarnell JW, Rumley A, Bainton D, Sweetnam PM. C-reactive protein, fibrin d-dimer, and incident ischemic heart disease in the speedwell study: Are inflammation and fibrin turnover linked in pathogenesis? Arter Thromb Vasc Biol 2001; 21: 603–610
- Chen SY, Chan CC, Su TC. Particulate and gaseous pollutants on inflammation, thrombosis, and autonomic imbalance in subjects at risk for cardiovascular disease. Environ Pollut 2017; 223: 403–408
- 8. Omland T, White HD. State of the art: Blood biomarkers for risk stratification in patients with stable ischemic heart disease. Clin Chem 2017; 63: 165–176
- 9. Pfutzner A, Forst T. High-sensitivity c-reactive protein as cardiovascular risk marker in patients with diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Technol Ther 2006; 8: 28–36
- Abramson JL, Lewis C, Murrah NV, Anderson GT, Vaccarino V. Relation of C-reactive protein and tumor necrosis factor-alpha to ambulatory blood pressure variability in healthy adults. Am J Cardiol 2006; 98: 649–652
- Cornelissen G, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Abramson J, Sundaram B, Mandel J, Holley D, Halberg F. Premetabolic syndrome, body mass index and pulse pressure. Scripta Medica (Brno) 2008; 81 (3): 159-164
- 12. Di Angelantonio E, Chowdhury R, Sarwar N, Ray KK, Gobin R, Saleheen D, Thompson A, Gudnason V, Sattar N, Danesh J. B-type natriuretic peptides and cardiovascular risk: Systematic review and meta-analysis of 40 prospective studies. Circulation 2009; 120: 2177–2187
- 13. Silver MA, Maisel A, Yancy CW, McCullough PA, Burnett JC Jr., Francis GS, Mehra MR, Peacock WF IV, Gregg Fonarow G, Gibler WB, Morrow DA, Hollander J. BNP Consensus Panel 2004: A clinical approach for the diagnostic, prognostic, screening, treatment monitoring, and therapeutic roles of natriuretic peptides in cardiovascular diseases. Congestive Heart Failure 2004; 10 (5, Suppl 3): 1-30
- 14. Teichholz LE, Kreulen T, Herman MV, Gorlin R. Problems in echocardiographic volume determinations: echocardiographic-angiographic correlations in the presence of absence of asynergy. Am J Cardiol 1976; 37 (1): 7-11

- 15. Morton JJ, Webb DJ. Measurement of plasma angiotensin II. Clin Sci (Lond) 1985; 68 (4): 483-484
- 16. Haber E, Koerner T, Page LB, Kliman B, Purnode A. Application of a radioimmunoassay for angiotensin I to the physiologic measurements of plasma renin activity in normal human subjects. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 1969; 29 (10): 1349–1355
- 17. Murdoch DR, McDonagh TA, Byrne J, Blue L, Farmer R, Morton JJ, Dargie HJ. Titration of vasodilator therapy in chronic heart failure according to plasma brain natriuretic peptide concentration: randomized comparison of the hemodynamic and neuroendocrine effects of tailored versus empirical therapy. Am Heart J 1999;138 (6 Pt 1): 1126-1132
- 18. Yoshimura M, Mizuno Y, Nakayama M, Sakamoto T, Sugiyama S, Kawano H, Soejima H, Hirai N, Saito Y, Nakao K, Yasue H, Ogawa H. B-type natriuretic peptide as a marker of the effects of enalapril in patients with heart failure. The American Journal of Medicine 2002; 112 (9): 716-720
- 19 Hatle L, Angelsen B. Doppler Ultrasound in Cardiology. Lea and Febiger, Philadelphia, 1982, 238 pp
- 20. Halberg F, Tong YL, Johnson EA. Circadian system phase an aspect of temporal morphology; procedures and illustrative examples. Proc. International Congress of Anatomists. In: Mayersbach H v, ed. The Cellular Aspects of Biorhythms. Springer-Verlag, New York. 1967; pp. 20-48
- 21. Cornelissen G. Cosinor-based rhythmometry. Theoretical Biology and Medical Modelling 2014;11: 16. 24 pp
- 22. Bingham C, Arbogast B, Cornelissen Guillaume G, Lee JK, Halberg F. Inferential statistical methods for estimating and comparing cosinor parameters. Chronobiologia 1982; 9: 397-439
- 23. Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Halberg F. Blood pressure and heart rate chronome mapping: a complement to the human genome initiative. In: Otsuka K, Cornelissen G, Halberg F, eds. Chronocardiology and Chronomedicine: Humans in Time and Cosmos. Tokyo: Life Science Publishing; 1993. pp. 16-48
- 24. Cornelissen G, Halberg F, Bakken EE, Singh RB, Otsuka K, Tomlinson B, Delcourt A, Toussaint G, Bathina S, Schwartzkopff O, Wang ZR, Tarquini R, Perfetto F, Pantaleoni GC, Jozsa R, Delmore PA, Nolley E. 100 or 30 years after Janeway or Bartter, Healthwatch helps avoid "flying blind". Biomedicine & Pharmacotherapy 2004; 58 (Suppl 1): S69-S86
- 25. Volpe M, Carnovali M, Mastromarino V. The natriuretic peptides system in the pathophysiology of heart failure: from molecular basis to treatment. Clin Sci (Lond) 2016; 130 (2): 57-77
- Song W, Wang H, Wu Q. Atrial natriuretic peptide in cardiovascular biology and disease (NPPA). Gene 2015; 569 (1): 1-6
- 27. Prikryl P, Cornelissen G, Neubauer J, Prikryl P Jr, Karpisek Z, Watanabe Y, Otsuka K, Halberg F. Chronobiologically explored effects of telmisartan. Clinical and Experimental Hypertension 2005; 2 & 3: 119-128
- 28. Cornelissen G, Halberg F, Prikryl P, Dankova E, Siegelova J, Dusek J, International Womb-to-Tomb Chronome Study Group: Prophylactic aspirin treatment: the merits of timing. JAMA 1991; 266: 3128-3129
- 29. Cornelissen G, Zaslavskaya RM, Kumagai Y, Romanov Y, Halberg F. Chronopharmacologic issues in space. J Clin Pharmacol 1994; 34: 543-551
- 30. Watanabe Y, Halberg F, Otsuka K, Cornelissen G. Toward a personalized chronotherapy of high blood pressure and a circadian overswing. Clin Exp Hypertens 2013; 35 (4): 257-266

Cuffless Blood Pressure Monitoring Devices for Chronobiologic Applications

Germaine Cornelissen^{1,2}, Jarmila Siegelova³, Kuniaki Otsuka^{1,4}, Denis Gubin^{5,6}, Ellis Nolley², Christopher Adams², Linda Sackett-Lundeen¹, A Chase Turner^{1,2}, Larry A Beaty^{1,2}

¹Halberg Chronobiology Center, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA
 ²IEEE Twin Cities Phoenix Project Group
 ³Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic
 ⁴Tokyo Women's Medical University, Tokyo, Japan
 ⁵Laboratory for Chronobiology and Chronomedicine, Research Institute of Biomedicine and Biomedical Technologies, Medical University, Tyumen, Russia
 ⁶Tyumen Cardiology Research Center, Tomsk National Research Medical Center, Russian Academy of Science, Tomsk, Russia

Correspondence:

Germaine Cornelissen Halberg Chronobiology Center University of Minnesota, 420 Delaware St. S.E. MMC8609 Minneapolis, MN 55455, USA Tel.: +1 612 624 6976 FAX +1 612 624 9989 E-mail: <u>corne001@umn.edu</u> Website: <u>https://halbergchronobiologycenter.umn.edu/halberg-chronobiology-center</u>

Support:

Halberg Chronobiology Fund (GC) University of Minnesota Supercomputing Institute (GC) A&D (Tokyo, Japan) (GC)

Abstract

Herein, we comment on the status of cuffless blood pressure (BP) devices recently reviewed by the European Society of Hypertension (ESH). Our own experience in the field supports the ESH's statement that current cuffless devices cannot be recommended for the diagnosis and management of hypertension. As pointed out by the ESH, it will be important for cuffless BP devices to be fully and correctly validated, not over populations with widely different average BP values, but for each individual citizen, since ultimately, diagnosis and treatment decisions will need to be made for each individual patient. We highlight the distinction that should be made between validation for truly ambulatory BP monitoring and home BP monitoring. We add to the list of technologies considered by the ESH the monitoring of bioimpedance as a surrogate for BP, using flexible electronics. We also show some results we obtained after modifying existing commercial off-the-shelf home-market wrist-cuff-based monitors. We conclude by stressing the importance of analytical methods for a chronobiologic analysis and interpretation of data collected by BP monitors.

Introduction

The European Society of Hypertension (ESH) recently reviewed the status of cuffless blood pressure (BP) devices and issued a statement regarding BP monitoring and cardiovascular variability [1]. The ESH recognizes that technologies underlying cuffless BP devices have considerable potential to improve the awareness, treatment, and management of hypertension, but recent guidelines by the ESH do not recommend cuffless devices for the diagnosis and management of hypertension.

Our earlier publication [2] commented on recommendations specifically made in relation to the use of ambulatory BP monitoring (ABPM) in the most recent guidelines by the American College of Cardiology (ACC) and the American Heart Association (AHA) [3] and those by the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the ESH [4]. Noteworthy was the emphasis these guidelines placed on home BP monitoring (HBPM) for the detection of white-coat hypertension and masked hypertension, two conditions long known to underlie the limitation of clinic BP measurements [2].

While recognizing the merits of HBPM for its ability to track changes in BP longitudinally, concerns remain as to its ability to assess circadian characteristics of BP accurately. Concerns remain also that the guidelines only consider ABPM for 24 hours, which is not sufficient in view of the large day-to-day variability in the circadian rhythm characteristics of BP [2]. Our own studies led to our recommendation to obtain 7-day/24-hour ABPM records at the outset in order to identify vascular variability disorders (VVDs) [5]. VVDs are abnormal patterns of BP and/or heart rate (HR) variability, such as deviations from 90% prediction limits for the MESOR, circadian amplitude and/or acrophase of BP, derived from clinically healthy peers of the same gender and a similar age group.

Ideally, one should be able to measure BP around the clock for several days, if not longitudinally, as part of health surveillance. Our desire is to monitor BP "for long-term use on a massive scale to obtain measures of health and encourage the development of diagnostic, prevention and treatment techniques". This prospect prompted the formation of the IEEE Twin Cities Phoenix Project Group, which mission is to "develop an ABPM that is inexpensive, unobtrusive, easy-to-use and collects a week of BP measurements every half hour day and night", based on an open-source business model [6]. The non-invasive, cuffless, automatic monitoring of BP turned out to be very difficult, as illustrated in the ESH review of cuffless devices [1]. Herein, we review the needs and hurdles in assessing BP variability (BPV) from a chronobiologic perspective. We illustrate some new developments in the monitoring of BP with cuffless devices, and discuss any role they may play in chronobiologic research.

Home versus Ambulatory BP Monitoring for longitudinal around-the-clock monitoring

For HBPM there are now different monitors available commercially using either an arm cuff or a wrist cuff. These monitors necessitate the user to initiate a measurement manually. BP measurements are typically obtained in a seated position, after resting for a few minutes. The need for the user to activate a measurement thus limits measurements to be obtained when the user is awake. In order to obtain measurements during sleep, one thus needs to wake up, thereby influencing the measurement, or having somebody else activate the monitor, which can also be problematic. Cuffless BP devices would hence be particularly useful if they could take measurements automatically at regular intervals day and night.

Not all cuffless BP devices considered by the ESH are suitable as ABPM devices, however. Obtaining undisturbed night-time BP measurements is critical to reliably assess the circadian BP variation. Night-time BP measurements are also thought to be important in their own right to predict cardiovascular disease risk [7]. In Japan, participants with masked nocturnal hypertension were found to be at high risk of future cardiovascular (CVD) events [8].

For a reliable screening, diagnosis, and assessment of response to treatment, it is also critical to obtain measurements over several days. The Japanese study of masked nocturnal hypertension monitored participants' daytime and nocturnal BP for 14 consecutive day [8]. The need to follow BP variation for longer than 24 hours stems from the large day-to-day variability in circadian characteristics of BP, which can be observed in hypertension as well as in normotension [2]. Being able to follow BP changes around the clock on a long-term basis prompted interest in cuffless BP devices.

ESH assessment

The ESH statement [1] about cuffless BP devices mentions that "fundamental questions regarding their accuracy, performance, and implementation need to be carefully addressed before they can be recommended for clinical use". While reviewing the literature on the topic in 2017, we also concluded that the testing of cuffless devices was not particularly standardized and did not involve a single organization. We found 2009 to be a turning point in wrist monitor quality. There is a need for testing to be standardized beyond current guidelines, notably if cuffless devices will eventually be considered to serve as ABPM and not just as HBPM.

In their publication [1], the ESH distinguishes between devices requiring user cuff calibration and those not requiring user cuff calibration. The ESH also reviews different technologies underlying the various cuffless BP devices.

Technologies requiring user cuff calibration can be considered to track rather than measure BP since they assess changes from the initial calibration. They include:

- Pulse transit time: time delay between proximal and distal arterial waveforms, serving as a surrogate for the time delay between ECG and finger photoplethysmography (PPG) waveforms;
- Pulse wave analysis: BP-related features extracted from a beat-to-beat arterial waveform;
- Facial video processing: pulse waveform features extracted from the facial skin in a video stream (PPG-based).

Technologies not requiring user cuff calibration include:

- Oscillometric finger pressing: a sensor-unit measures the variable-amplitude PPG waveform and the applied pressure, thus working like a conventional brachial cuff-based monitor;
- Ultrasound: for instance, the cross-sectional area and blood velocity of the carotid artery can be measured to compute pulse pressure;
- Volume control: a finger-worn ring uses a servo-controlled actuator that continually applies external pressure to the finger to clamp the average of PPG-measured blood volume over a cardiac cycle to its unloaded level to measure mean BP.

As mentioned above, not all these technologies support ambulatory monitoring; some only support manual measurements.

The ESF makes the important comment that validation procedures should be carefully undertaken. Too often, validation is performed by linear regression of BP data obtained with the tested device and a trusted device (used as reference) from a population of individuals with widely different BP values. The resulting good correlation can be misleading when the same procedure applied to single individuals shows a lack of correlation or even contradictory positive and negative correlations on an individual basis. Unless validation procedures become standardized, spurious over-optimistic results will continue to be published. For instance, in one study [9], the good correlation shown between readings from a cuffless BP device and the reference standard covers four clearly apparent clusters likely representing four different populations. Focusing on any one of these clusters, the correlation between the two measurement approaches seems to be lost. In another study [10], lack of fit is readily seen by the naked eye from the linear regression of BP readings between a cuffless BP device and a reference standard, strongly suggesting the relationship to be nonlinear. Correlation analyses based on populations with greatly different average BP values are best replaced with methods focusing on each individual, such as statistics on BP differences between paired measurements obtained from the tested and reference devices, as advocated earlier [11].

Provided that calibrations are made with each change in posture, reliable BP measurements can be obtained with certain cuffless BP devices. This was the case of the CareTaker, a tonometer-based device developed by Dr. Gerdt, which we had the opportunity to familiarize ourselves with a few years ago. It used Bluetooth technology for automatic data transfer to a computer. BP was derived from the beat-to-beat waveform analyzed by pulse decomposition [12].

Bioimpedance as surrogate to measure blood pressure?

Another emerging technology to measure BP without a cuff consists of graphene temporary tattoos [13]. The sensor uses a temporary tattoo made of graphene, which is protected by an ultrathin polymer film. It works by measuring bioimpedance, essentially the tissue's resistance to an alternating electrical current, as blood pulses through the artery under the tattoo. Since a machine-learning algorithm converts bioimpedance to BP, training on individual users is required to extract BP from subtle features of the shape of the impedance curve over the pulse cycle. When a blood pulse passes through an artery, the overall tissue impedance drops. Higher BP correlates with faster propagation of blood pulses. By measuring bioimpedance at two sites on the same artery, pulse transit time then can also be used to assess BP. In one example, the BP sensor used six graphene patches lined up over the radial artery, on the side of the wrist nearest the thumb, and an additional six cover the ulnar artery on the other side. In each set, the electrodes on each end inject an imperceptibly tiny electric current into the wrist. The other four are split into two pairs, each of which measures the induced potential difference, which is proportional to the impedance [13].

Results from our IEEE Twin Cities Phoenix Project

Apart from pulse wave velocity (PWV) and pulse wave analysis (PWA), our experiments with non-arm-cuff technologies to measure BP considered another interesting avenue, consisting of improvements of commercial off-the-shelf (COTS) home-market cuff-based monitors [14]. As part of a feasibility project, circuits for a TI MSP430 microcontroller timer and alarm were added to COTS wrist-cuff monitors such as the OMRON HEM-670IT and the A&D UB- 511USB, without affecting the monitor's performance, Figure 1. Monitors are not reverse-engineered. The microcontroller is wired in parallel with the pushbutton switch via open-collector connection and speaker of the monitor, and it is powered from the monitor's batteries. No other part of the monitor circuit is modified. A&D also supplied us with monitors programmed to automatically take readings (add-on microcontroller timer was not used in this case).



Timer control circuitTimer and Buzzer control circuitFigure 1: Circuits for a TI MSP430 microcontroller timer and alarm added to COTS wrist-cuff monitors.

This proof-of-concept project indicated that the design modification of existing HBPMs for chronobiologically-interpreted ABPM (C-ABPM) led to the feasibility of an inexpensive solution (at a cost below \$100). Figure 2 illustrates data obtained from such a modified HBPM.



Figure 2: Systolic (S) BP data from a clinically healthy 59-year old woman obtained with a modified A&D wrist monitor tested versus the A&D TM-2430 ABPM.

The protocol used to obtain the data shown in Figure 2 consisted of wearing both the wristcuff HBPM and the arm-cuff ABPM on the same non-dominant arm. BP measurements with the wrist HBPM bracketed the ABPM readings obtained after a 2-minute delay. Every 30 minutes, two HBPM measurements were thus obtained with each ABPM measurement, one before and one after the ABPM reading. Parameter tests [15] found no difference in circadian rhythm characteristics between the two HBPM profiles obtained 4 minutes apart (P>0.7). Circadian rhythm characteristics did not differ either between two weeklong ABPM records (#239 and #240 shown in Figure 2) bracketing the HBPM profile (P \ge 0.2). A comparison of circadian rhythm characteristics between the HBPM record and one of the two ABPM records showed no difference in circadian amplitude (P>0.6) or acrophase (P \ge 0.2). There was only a small difference in MESOR of about 3 mmHg (P=0.012) due to the fact that the wrist monitor was not invariably kept at heart level when a measurement was taken. Similar results apply to diastolic (D) BP.

While design modifications of existing HBPMs for C-ABPM already provide a documented affordable solution, manufacturers may only target home monitoring. Technical issues remain, such as battery power and making sure that the wrist monitor is correctly positioned when measurements are being taken. Data analysis and chronobiologic interpretation have not (yet?) been a major part of the debate. We only found a few examples of attempts made to productize cuffless BP monitors with inexpensive ABPM capability. They will need FDA approval before becoming commercially available.

Concluding remarks

Cuffless BP devices are attractive to affordably and comfortably obtain repeated BP measurements, but few (if any) have been validated and their accuracy is questionable. Not all cuffless BP devices considered by the ESH yield automated BP measurements needed for chronobiological applications. Wrist cuff devices have been validated for manual use only since their accuracy depends on keeping the monitor at heart level. Further research in this area may be promising. Automated measurements during day and night over several days are important, but so are analytical methods used for their analysis and interpretation, as discussed elsewhere [16].

References

- Stergiou GS, Mukkamala R, Avolio A, Kyriakoulis KG, Mieke S, Murray A, Parati G, Schutte AE, Sharman JE, Asmar R, McManus RJ, Asayama K, De La Sierra A, Head G, Kario K, Kollias A, Myers M, Niiranen T, Ohkubo T, Wang J, Wuerzner G, O'Brien E, Kreutz R, Palatini P, on behalf of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability. Cuffless blood pressure measuring devices: review and statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability. Journal of Hypertension 2022; 40: 1449–1460
- 2. Cornelissen G, Beaty LA, Siegelova J, Watanabe Y, Otsuka K, and Members of the Phoenix Study Group, for the Investigators of the Project on the BIOsphere and the COSMOS (BIOCOS). Comments on the 2018 ESC/ESH Consensus Blood Pressure Guidelines regarding the use of Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring (ABPM). In: Cornelissen G, Siegelova J, Dobsak P (Eds.) Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology 2018. Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic 2018; 15-31
- 3. Greenland P, Peterson E. The new 2017 ACC/AHA guidelines "up the pressure" on diagnosis and treatment of hypertension. JAMA 2017; 318 (21): 2083–2084
- 4. The Task Force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology and the European Society of Hypertension. 2018 ESC/ESH Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension. J Hypertens 2018; 36: 1953–2041
- Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). World Heart J 2010; 2 (4): 279-305

- 6. Beaty LA, Cornelissen G, Adams C, Nolley E, Halberg F. Wide-scale cost-effective chronobiologically-interpreted blood pressure for home and clinic. Poster presentation, 2012 IEEE Healthcare Innovation Conference, Houston, TX, November 7-9, 2012
- Liu J, Su X, Nie Y, Zeng Z, Chen H, NARRAS investigators. Nocturnal blood pressure rather than night-to-day blood pressure ratio is related to arterial stiffening in untreated young and middle-aged adults with non-dipper hypertension. Journal of Clinical Hypertension 2022; 24 (8):1044-1050
- Fujiwara T, Hoshide S, Kanegae H, Kario K. Cardiovascular Event Risks Associated With Masked Nocturnal Hypertension Defined by Home Blood Pressure Monitoring in the J-HOP Nocturnal Blood Pressure Study. Hypertension 2020; 76 (1): 259-266
- Sharifi I, Goudarzi S, Khodabakhshi MB. A novel dynamical approach in continuous cuffless blood pressure estimation based on ECG and PPG signals. Artificial Intelligence in Medicine 2019; 97: 143–151
- 10. Luo H, Yang D, Barszczyk A, Vempala N, Wei J, Wu, SJ Zheng PP, Fu G, Lee K, Feng ZP. Smartphone-based blood pressure measurement using transdermal optical imaging technology. Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging 2019; 12 (8): e008857
- Cornelissen G. Instrumentation and data analysis methods needed for blood pressure monitoring in chronobiology. In: Scheving LE, Halberg F, Ehret CF, eds. Chronobiotechnology and Chronobiological Engineering. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Martinus Nijhoff. 1987; pp. 241-261
- Baruch MC, Warburton DE, Bredin SS, Cote A, Gerdt DW, Adkins CM. Pulse Decomposition Analysis of the digital arterial pulse during hemorrhage simulation. Nonlinear Biomed Phys. 2011; 5 (1): 1. doi: 10.1186/1753-4631-5-1
- Miller JL. A graphene temporary tattoo measures blood pressure. Physics Today 2022; 75 (9): 17. doi: 10.1063/PT.3.5076
- 14. Beaty LA, Cornelissen G, Adams C, Nolley E, Halberg F. Wide-scale cost-effective chronobiologically-interpreted blood pressure for home and clinic. Poster presentation, 2012 IEEE Healthcare Innovation Conference, Houston, TX, November 7-9, 2012
- 15. Bingham C, Arbogast B, Cornelissen Guillaume G, Lee JK, Halberg F. Inferential statistical methods for estimating and comparing cosinor parameters. Chronobiologia 1982; 9: 397-439
- 16. Cornelissen G, Halberg F, Otsuka K, Singh RB, Chen CH. Chronobiology predicts actual and proxy outcomes when dipping fails. Hypertension 2007; 49: 237-239

Thrombosis Risk During Hypokinesia, in Space and in Disease States

Nandu Goswami 1,2

¹Gravitational Physiology and Medicine Research Unit, Division of Physiology, Otto Löwi Research Center of Vascular Biology, Inflammation, and Immunity, Medical University of Graz, Austria ²College of Medicine, Mohammed Bin Rashid University of Medicine and Health Sciences, Dubai, United Arab Emirates

Abstract

The presence of gravity on Earth has impacted the evolution of our physiological systems. Ever since our ancestors started standing upright, they have had to compensate for the the gravity-induced blood pooling – and the increased hydrostatic pressure - in the lower limbs during upright standing. Humans have , however, developed excellent mechanisms to ensure that blood is returned to the heart during upright standing and blood pressure is maintained.

During spaceflight, however, all these evolutionary processes have to adjust. The lack of gravity in space does not lead to pooling of blood in the lower limbs but rather to a headward shift of the blood. Depending on the spaceflight duration, compensatory responses occur which lead to a resetting of the physiological systems to a new level, which is not at 1g but rather at microgravity level. In other words, as long as we are in space our physiological systems adapt to the new microgravity set point.

Due to the limited number of astronauts traveling to microgravity, bedrest studies of varying duration are routinely used to understand the physiological deconditional processes that arise in different physiological systems. During bedrest, healthy young volunteers are confined to strict bedrest for periods of up to 60 days! This presentation then points out that older persons spend most of their times, especially during hospitalization, lying in bed. Since many of the older persons already have signs and symptoms associated with aging related frailty, and are not as fit as the astronauts when they assume bedrest confinement (either due to chronic diseases or while awaiting surgical interventions), the physiological deconditioning during bedrest parallels – or is even worse than - what is seen during spaceflight.

Despite human presence in space of over 50 years, incidences of blood clots or thromboembolic events during spaceflight or upon return to Earth have not been largely reported. However, all that changed in January 2020, with a case report of thromboembolism in space in the prestigious *New England Journal of Medicine*. The European Space Agency (ESA) swung into action and created a topical team to address the issue of thrombo-embolism in space and in ground based model. Dr Goswami is the co-ordinator of the ESA topical team. This talk provides an overview of the current literature, the current knowledge gaps in this area as well as the different groups that were formed to tackle this issue in an organized way.

Overall, it appears that there are gaps in almost every aspect related to thromboembolism in space, including in the basic physiological knowledge on human blood coagulation during spaceflight to operational and technical gaps for processes and equipment needed to diagnose and optimally manage this newly identified medical challenge. Similarly, how interventions that address spaceflight induced physiological deconditioning could potentially influence the coagulatory state are poorly studied.

As most of the coagulatory events are related to changes in endothelial health, this presentation then discusses how the knowledge applied from spaceflight was used to provide a rationale to understand COVID-19 associated high risk of thromo-emboli generation. This presentation then concludes by stating that this is a classical example of how life in space can help life on Earth.

Keywords

Gravity, Spaceflight, Aging, COVID-19, Bedrest confinement, Countermeasures, Endothelial health.

Blood Pressure Measurement in 30 Years of Noninvasive Methods of Cardiology in Masaryk University Brno, Czech Republic: Measurement of Blood Pressure with Cuff and Cuffless Blood Pressure Measurement in 2022 According to European Society of Hypertension

¹ Jarmila Siegelova, ³ Germaine Cornelissen, ^{1,2} Alena Havelkova, ¹ Jiri Dusek, ^{1,2} Leona Dunklerova, ¹ Michal Pohanka, ^{1,2} Petr Dobsak

¹Dept. of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, St. Anna's Teaching Hospital, Brno, ²Dept. of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, St. Anna's Teaching Hospital, Brno, ³University of Minnesota, USA

The paper "Cuffless blood pressure measuring devices: review and statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability and blood pressure measurement with cuff" was published in J Hypertension in 2022 (1).

30 years history of Noninvasive Methods of Cardiology in Brno wos composed from different international scientific meetings, workshops and congresses, which are published as abstracts and some of them as a publication, all in English language and the scientific findings are quoted all over the world. One of the very important cardiovascular parameters in the studies was blood pressure measurement in human being in health and diseases, blood pressure control in healthy subjects and hypertension and its comparison with other cardiovascular parameters.

In the year 2007 professor Thomas Kenner from Graz published "Minimal requirements for diagnostic blood pressure" in Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology (2). He described some historical data about blood pressure measurement techniques (3,4).



Figure 1: Prof. Dr. Thomas Kenner, M.D., Dr. h.c. mult. in Brno Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology.

Professor Kenner in the paper described in 1896 Sciupione Riva Rocci published the most widely used cuff technique for blood pressure measurement. One problem in the application of both cuff or tonometer has to do with the criterion of readings of pressure values. The most interesting once mentioned are: feeling the pulsation, hyperemia and reading of the finger, Korotkow sounds (1905) and the oscillatory criterion (von Reklinghausen,1906) (5,6,7,8).

In the end of 1980th we analyzed in Masaryk University the essential hypertension in measurement of blood pressure at rest and during exercise and started with ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. At that time we started scientific cooperation with Chronobiology center in University of Minnesota, USA.

In Czech Republic we presented the first paper by authors Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Semrad B., Halberg F., Cornelissen G. 24-h monitoring of blood pressure in patients with essential hypertension, Vnitr. Lek 1993; 39: 183-190.

Blood pressure measurement using the cuff with ambulatory blood pressure monitoring, was used in many studies of chronobiology of blood pressure by Professor Franz Halberg who together with Professor Germaine Cornelissen and co-workers all over the word including us describe the rhythm in blood pressure, circadian oscillation and the variability in all rhythms in dependence on time and the variability of blood pressure (9-23). Between the years 1990-2008 the Brno team consisting of Prof. J. Siegelova, Dr. J. Dusek and Prof. B. Fiser collected 73 888 sets of blood pressure and ambulatory blood pressure monitoring and all the data were

analyzed in Brno by 24-hours means and also immediately by prof. Cornelissen in Minnesota using Halberg cosinor analysis of blood pressure and heart rate. The daily data exchange and analysis continues until now. Prof. Franz Halberg, prof. Germaine Cornelissen together with us presented Vascular Variability Disorders as Brno Concensus in 2008 (24-28).

Blood pressure (BP) and heart rate (HR) vary greatly, from one individual to another and from moment to moment in any longitudinal record. Variability in BP and HR can be accounted for by genetics, epigenetics, and in response to a variety of stimuli. Reference values in health provide guidelines to distinguish between usual and abnormal variability in BP and/or HR, in terms of deviant circadian characteristics and/or excess/deficit relative to time-specified limits of acceptability. This investigation examines the day-to-day variability in circadian rhythm characteristics determined from analyses of 7-day/24-hour records obtained by ambulatory BP monitoring (ABPM) in Brno, Czech Republic together with Halberg Chronobiology Center in University of Minnesota. A novelty pressor effect is quantified by comparing circadian parameters in consecutive days of monitoring. The results interpreted in terms of clinical implications indicate the need to monitor BP around the clock for longer than 24 hours, preferably for 7 days at the outset, in keeping with recommendations from the 2008 consensus meeting held in Brno. The Brno consensus, under the leadership of prof. Franz Halberg and prof. Germaine Cornelissen showed the following knowledge, which summarized his important chronobiological studies from cardiovascular physiology and pathophysiology.

In order to gain a better understanding of the blood pressure control and the actual limitations associated with ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (ABPM) limited to 24 the hours, the data from the Brno database were further analyzed by sphygmochron to compare results of analyses of data collected on seven consecutive days with those considering the entire record. The chronobiological studies found different kinds of abnormalities of BP, HR and their variabilities, known as Vascular Variability Anomalies were detected. They include systolic MESOR-hypertension, diastolic MESOR-hypertension, excessive pulse pressure (PP>60 mmHg), systolic circadian hyperamplitude tension (S-CHAT), diastolic circadian hyperamplitude (D-CHAT), deficient heart rate variability (DHRV: HR-SD<7.5 beats/min), systolic ecphasia (S-ecPhi: an odd timing of the circadian variation of BP but not of HR), and diastolic ecphasia (D-ecPhi). These conditions from Brno database were found to occur on at least 1 day in 68 % of subjects, respectively. By comparison, only some subjects were found to have these vascular variability disorders when the whole 7-day record was analyzed. The ability to accurately diagnose these vascular variability disorders is important since they were predictive of overall mortality in this population (28-51).



Figure 2: Chronobiological study of blood pressure in University of Minnesota, USA, 1995, from the right MUDr. Jiri Dusek, CSc., Professor MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc., Professor Dr. Franz Halberg, USA, Professor Dr. Germaine Cornelissen, USA, Dr. Anna Portela, Spain and Professor MUDr. Bohumil Fiser, CSc.

According to Professor Kenner (2007) in the history of blood pressure measurement, the non-invasive recording of pulsatile arterial blood pressure was developed and described by Richard Wagner in the 1940th. His technique of arterial unloading was a predecessor of the finger-cuff technique by Penaz (1969) (52).



Figure 3: Prof. Dr. Thomas Kenner, M.D., Dr. h.c. mult. and Prof. MUDr. Jan Penaz, CSc. in Brno Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology

The arterial unloading technique invented by Penaz was used in a lot of studies of autonomic nervous system by the Brno team Penaz, Fiser, Siegelova, Dusek, Svacinova in healthy subjects and in patients with cardiovascular diseases, in cardiovascular rehabilitation, in patients with hypertension and with therapy of hypertension, in patients with diabetes mellitus (53-60).

The application of the finger cuff as invented by Penaz was technically modified by several authors and companies, and was recently improved by the company CNSystems® for continuous pulsatile pressure recording in a device "Task force monitor"®. The main use of this device is the recording of reactions to orthostatic load by tilt table test.

Syncopal analyses of autonomous nervous system was provided in Graz by Professor Kenner, Professor Moser, Professor Skrabal and Professor Goswami in University of Graz and in Brno. Other devices which are based on the Penaz-technique can be applied in scientific analyses to be applied for short and long term experiments all over the word.



Figure 4: Prof. MUDr. Jarmila Siegelova, DrSc., Dr. Biaca Brix, Professor Masairo Kohzuki M.D., Prof. PD Dr. med. Nandu Goswami and behind Dr. Jana Svacinova, Masaryk University, Brno 2019

Nowadays many cuffless blood pressure measuring devices are currently on the market claiming that they provide accurate blood pressure measurements. These technologies have considerable potential to improve the awareness, treatment, and management of hypertension.

"Cuffless blood pressure measuring devices: review and statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring" published in 2022, analyzed very deeply all methods which are described and used (1).

Cuffless blood pressure technologies

In the year 2022 was published "Cuffless blood pressure measuring devices: review and statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring" (1) This publication presents the statement of European hypertension society of the possibilities of noninvasive blood pressure measurement with the cuffless techniques as a new technologies.

The technologies are sumarized on the picture from the publication.



Figure 5: *Example illustrations of cuffless blood pressure technologies on the market (a and b), or in early research stage (c–f). ECG, electrocardiography; PAT, pulse arrival time; PPG, photoplethysmography (1).*

Pulse transit time

Pulse transit time is detected as the time delay between proximal and distal arterial waveforms and may be the only calibrated technology with a generally accepted theory (1).

Pulse wave analysis

Pulse wave analysis extracts blood pressure related features from an arterial waveform. It requires only a single sensor but has little theoretical basis (1).

Facial video processing

Facial video processing extracts pulse waveform features from the facial skin in a video stream and may uniquely allow blood pressure to be measured passively with a common device (e.g. each time someone uses her/his smartphone) (1).

Oscillometric finger pressing

Oscillometric finger pressing extends the automatic cuff principle for blood pressure monitoring via widely available smartphones (1).

Ultrasound

Ultrasound may be the only technology in this group for measuring blood pressure without involving variable pressure application (1).

Volume control

Volume control may currently be the only technology in this group for continuous blood pressure monitoring (1).

These different cuffless method techniques were based on the noninvasive measurements of cardiovascular parameters. Also in our Noninvasive methods of cardiology was included pulse wave analysis was also one study of Prof. Kenner. As described by Wetterer and Kenner (1968) transmission line models can be applied to determine the frequency dependence of the pressure transformation including the so called peripheral amplification which is due to pulse wave reflections (7,8). Part of the results of pulse wave analysis were also presented in cardiovascular medicine in Brno.

In further studies by Prof. K. Shirai was analysis of vascular function using the cardio-ankle vascular index (CAVI). And his co-workers, to whom belong also Prof. Dobsak described the role of monitoring of arterial stiffness with cardio-ankle vascular index. The results on the Czech population were published and presented in Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology (61-64).



Figure 6: Prof. T. Kenner, Prof. K. Shirai, Prof. J. Siegelova and Prof. P. Dobsak in Brno in 2012.

In 2022 conclusion of the statement of blood pressure measurement were presented as guidelines by the European Society of Hypertension and they do not recommend cuffless devices for the diagnosis and management of hypertension.

The Original Statement in 2022

This statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability presents the types of cuffless BP technologies, issues in their validation, and recommendations for clinical practice.

Statements: Cuffless blood pressure monitors constitute a wide and heterogeneous group of novel technologies and devices with different intended uses. Cuffless blood pressure devices have specific accuracy issues, which render the established validation protocols for cuff blood pressure devices inadequate for their validation.

In 2014, the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers published a standard for the validation of cuffless blood pressure devices, and the International Organization for Standardization is currently developing another standard. The validation of cuffless devices should address issues related to the need of individual cuff calibration, the stability of measurements post calibration, the ability to track blood pressure changes, and the implementation of machine learning technology. Clinical field investigations may also be considered and issues regarding the clinical implementation of cuffless blood pressure readings should be investigated (1).

Cuffless blood pressure devices have considerable potential for changing the diagnosis and management of hypertension. However, fundamental questions regarding their accuracy, performance, and implementation need to be carefully addressed before they can be recommended for clinical use.

References

- George S. Stergioua, Ramakrishna Mukkamalab, Alberto Avolio and all. on behalf of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability. Cuffless blood pressure measuring devices: review and statement by the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Blood Pressure Monitoring and Cardiovascular Variability. Consensus Document. Journal of Hypertension. Volume 40, Number 8, August 2022, p. 1449-1460
- 2. Kenner T. Minimal requirements for diagnostic blood pressure". Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2007, 5-9
- 3. Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Introduction to Chronobiology. Medtronic, University of Minnesota, 1994
- Kenner T (1959): Über die elektrokymographische Pulskurve der Arteria pulmonalis. 9 Arch Kreislaufforschung 29: 268 – 290
- 5. Kenner T, Gauer OH (1962): Untersuchungen zur Theorie der auskultatorischen Blutdruckmessung. Pflügers Archiv 275: 23 – 45
- 6. O'Rourke MF. Radical assessment of arterial pressure. Z. Kardiol, 1996, 85: Suppl 3: 134 135
- Von Kries J. Studien zur Pulslehre. Akademische Verlagsbuchhandlung von J.C.B. Mohr, Freiburg. 1892
- 8. Wetterer E, Kenner T. Dynamik des Arterienpulses. Springer Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1968
- Siegelova J. International Projects "Womb To Tomb" And "Biocos (Biosphere And The Cosmos)" In Halberg Chronobiology Center, Minnesota: Germaine Cornelissen. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2012, 96-113
- Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Pohanka M, Dusek J, Dunklerova L, Dobsak P, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Day-To-Day Variability of 24-Hour Mean Blood Pressure In Man: Seven-Day Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2012, 124-127

- Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Dusek J, Pohanka M, Dunklerova L, Vank P, Dobsak P, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Seven-Day Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring: Blood Pressure Variability At Rest And During Exercise. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2012, 128-136
- 12.Cornelissen G., Halberg F., Přikryl P., Daňková E., Siegelová J., Dušek J.: Prophylactic aspirin treatment: The merits of timing. JAMA 266, 1991:3128–3129
- Cornélissen G, Prabhakaran Nayar SR, Czaplicki J, Siegelova J, Mendoza B, Halberg F. Brückner-EgesonLockyer (BEL) cycle in heliogeomagnetics. In: Halberg F, Kenner T, Fiser B, Siegelova J (Eds.) Proceedings, Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, Brno, Czech Republic, Oct. 4–7, 2008. p. 106–115. http://web.fnusa.cz/files/kfdr2008/sbornik_2008.pdf
- Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Impeachment of casual blood pressure measurements and the fixed limits for their interpretation and chronobiologic recommendations. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 783: 24–46, 1996
- Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Chronomedicine. In: Encyclopedia of Biostatistics, Armitage P., Colton T. (editorsin-chief), v. 1, John Wiley & Sons Ltd., Chichester, UK, 1998, pp. 642–649. 2nd ed. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 2005. p. 796–812
- 16. Cornélissen G, Halberg F, Breus T, Syutkina EV, Baevsky R, Weydahl A, Watanabe Y, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Bakken EE. Non-photic solar associations of heart rate variability and myocardial infarction. J Atmos Solar-Terr Phys 2002; 64: 707–720
- 17. Cornélissen G. When you eat matters: 60 years of Franz Halberg's nutrition chronomics. The Open Nutraceuticals J 2012; 5 (Suppl. 1-M2): 16–44
- Siegelova J., Prikryl P., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Der Vergleich von circadianen rhythmischen Schwankungen bei Hypertonikern und Normotonikern. Abstract, 14. Tagung der Wissenschaftlichen Sektion der Deutschen Liga zur Bekämpfung des hohen Blutdruckes, Ulm, FRG, Nov. 29–Dec. 1, 1990
- 19. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Analysis of time parameters of respiratory cycle during 24 hours. Arch. int. Physiol. Biochim. Biophys. 100: A130, 1992
- Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Conscious state and control of breathing: power spectral density of respiratory and cardiovascular parameters. Abstract, 6th Int. Cong. Psychophysiology, Charité, Berlin, Germany, Sept. 2–6, 1992, p. 219
- 21. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Halberg F., Cornélissen G. Circadian variations of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity in man. Physiological Research 41: 15 pp., 1992
- 22. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Semrád B., Mayer P., Sevela K., Halberg F., Cornélissen G. Circadian variations of blood pressure in patients with essential and nephrogen hypertension. Scripta medica (Brno) 65: 316, 1992

- 23. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Chronobiology of blood pressure in essential hypertension. Proc. Workshop, Chronobiology in Health and Disease—Control of Cardiovascular and Respiratory Functions, Medical Faculty, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic, July 2–4, 1994, pp. 13–25
- 24. Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on need and means to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). Int. J. of Geronto-Geriatrics 11 (14) 119-146, 2008
- 25. Halberg F., Cornelissen G., Otsuka K., Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Homolka P., Sanches de la Pena S., Sing R.B. and The BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders and vascular variability syndrome. World Heart J 2010; 2,4:279-305
- 26. Halberg F., Cornelissen G., Dusek J., Kenner B., Kenner T., Schwarzkoppf O., Siegelova J. Bohumil Fiser (22.10.1943 – 21.3.2011): Chronobiologist, Emeritus Head of Physiology Department at Masaryk University (Brno, Czech Republic), Czech Minister of Health, and Executive Board Member of World Health Organization:His Legacies for Public and Personal Health Care. World Heart J 2011; 3,1:63 -77
- 27. Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). Leibniz-Online Nr. 5, 2009 (http://www2.hu-berlin.de/leibniz-sozietaet/journal/archiv_5_09.html). 35 pp
- 28. Otsuka K., Cornelissen G., Halberg F. Chronomics and continuous ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. Springer Japan, 2016, 870p. ISBN 978-4-43154630-6
- 29. Siegelova J., Fiser B. Day-to-day variability of 24-h mean values of SBP and DBP in patients monitored for 7 consecutive days. J Hypertens, 2011; 294: 818-819
- 30. Mancia G, De Backer G, Dominiczak A et al. Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: The Task Force Management of Arterial Hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J 2007; 28: 1462-1536
- 31. Siegelova J, Dusek J, Homolka P, Vank P, Vlcek J, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. The relationship between age and circadian blood pressure variation. In: Cornelissen G, Kenner R, Fiser B, Siegelova J (Eds.) Proceedings, Symposium: Chronobiology in Medicine. Brno: Masaryk University; 2004. pp. 110-116
- 32. Cornelissen G, Haus E, Halberg F. Chronobiologic blood pressure assessment from womb to tomb. In: Touitou Y, Haus E (Eds.) Biological Rhythms in Clinical and Laboratory Medicine. Berlin: Springer-Verlag; 1992. pp. 428-452

- 33. Siegelova J, Homolka P, Dusek J, Fiser B, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Extracircadian-to-circadian variance transpositions early and vice versa late in life in the human circulation. Proceedings, 1st International Symposium, Workshop on Chronoastrobiology & Chronotherapy (Satellite Symposium, 7th Annual Meeting, Japanese Society for Chronobiology), Kudan, Chiyodaku, Tokyo, 11 Nov 2000, pp. 58-60
- 34. Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Dusek J, Pohanka M, Dunklerova L, Dobsak P, Singh RB, Cornelissen G. Seven-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring: blood pressure variability at rest and during exercise. In: Kenner T, Cornelissen G, Siegelova J, Dobsak P (Eds.) Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, May 3-4 and October 21, 2013, Brno, Czech Republic. Brno: Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University. 2013; 87-95
- 35. Cornelissen G. Cosinor-based rhythmometry. Theoretical Biology and Medical Modelling 2014;11: 16. 24 pp
- 36. Mancia G, Facchetti R, Bombelli M, Grassi G and Sega R, Long-term risk of mortality associated with selective and combined elevation in office, home, and ambulatory blood pressure, Hypertension 47 (2006), pp. 846–853
- 37. Verdecchia P, Porcellati C and Schillaci G et al., Ambulatory blood pressure. An independent predictor of prognosis in essential hypertension, Hypertension 24 (1994), pp. 793–801
- 38. Siegelova J, Havelkova A, Dobšak P. Seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring: nighttime blood pressure and dipping status. J Hypertens 34 (4),807, 2016
- Siegelová J., Dusek J., Fiser B., Homolka P., Vank P., Kohzuki M., Cornellisen G., Halberg F. Relationship between circadian blood pressure variation and age analyzed from 7-day ambulatory monitoring. J Hypertension, 2006, vol. 24, Suppl.6, p. 122
- 40. Cornelissen G, Siegelova J, Watanabe Y,Otsuka K,Halberg F Chronobiologically-interpreted ABPM reveals another vascular variability anomaly: Excessive pulse pressure product. World Heart J 2013;4,4:1556-4002
- 41. Management Committee, Australian National Blood Pressure Study: The Australian Therapeutic Trial in Mild Hypertension. Lancet 1980; (June 14) 8181: 1261-1267
- 42. Germaine Cornélissen, Kuniaki Otsuka, Yoshihiko Watanabe, Cathy Lee Gierkel, Larry Beaty, Alena Havelkova, Jiri Dusek, Jarmila Siegelova. Why 7-day/24-hour Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring? Day-to-Day Variability in Blood Pressure and the Novelty Effect. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology 2015. P. 9-18
- 43. Omboni S, Parati G and Palatini P et al., Reproducibility and clinical value of nocturnal hypotension: prospective evidence from the SAMPLE study, J Hypertens 16 (1998), pp. 733–738
- 44. Mochizuki Y, Okutani M and Donfeng Y et al., Limited reproducibility of circadian variation in blood pressure dippers and nondippers, Am J Hypertens 11 (1998), pp. 403–409

- 45. Cornélissen G, Delcour A, Toussain G et al. Opportunity of detecting pre-hypertension: world wide data on blood pressure overswinging. Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy 59 (2005) S152-S157
- 46. Cornelissen G, Siegelova J, Watanabe Y, Otsuka K, Halberg F. Chronobiologically-interpreted ABPM reveals another vascular variability anomaly(VVA):Excessive pulse pressure product (PPP). World Heart J 4 (2012), pp.237-245
- 47. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Mayer P., Semrad B., Halberg F., Cornélissen G. Cirkadianni variabilita krevniho tlaku u pacientu v administrative. "Clovek a technika ocima ergonoma", Sbornik, Vysoka skola zemedelska, Brno, 1993, pp. 30–37
- 48. Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Semrád B, Cidl K, Sevela K, Halberg F, Cornélissen G. Blood pressure monitoring in patients with essential hypertension during 24-hour. In: Kenner T, Marineaud JP, Mayer P, Semrád B, Siegelova J, Fiser B, editors. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep.; November 3–6, 1993. p. 53–59
- Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Mayer P., Halberg F., Cornélissen G. Circadian variation of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity using non-invasive determination in healthy subjects. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep., November 3–6, 1993, Kenner T., Marineaud J.P., Mayer P., Semrád B., Siegelova J., Fiser B. eds., pp. 12–19
- 50. Cornélissen G, Bingham C, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Prikryl P, Sonkowsky RP, Halberg F. Cardiovascular disease risk monitoring in the light of chronobioethics. Chronobiologia 1994; 21: 321–325
- Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Chronobiology of blood pressure: international cooperation with Dr. Jarmila Siegelova, Dr. Jiri Dusek and Dr. Bohumil Fiser of Masaryk University. Scripta medica (Brno) 67 (Suppl. 1): 7–8, 1994
- 52. Penaz J (1969): Czech Patent 133205, Prague
- 53. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. 24-Stunden-Baroreflex-Sensitivitätsmessung bei normotonen Personen. Hochdruck 11: 101, 1991
- 54. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Baroreflex sensitivity during 24 hours. Scripta medica (Brno) 64: 186, 1991
- Fiser B., Siegelova J., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Baroreflex heart rate sensitivity during 24 hours period evaluated by spectral analysis of blood pressure record. Scripta medica (Brno) 65: 315, 1992
- 56. Fiser B., Siegelova J., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Cosinor analysis of baroreceptor heart rate sensitivity during 24-hour period. Arch. Int. Physiol. Biochim. Biophys. 100: A87, 1992

- 57. Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Semrád B., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Baroreflex heart rate sensitivity measurement in patients with essential hypertension (I WHO) during 24-hour period. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep., November 3–6, 1993, Kenner T., Marineaud J.P., Mayer P., Semrád B., Siegelova J., Fiser B. eds., pp. 36–39
- Dusek J., Siegelova J., Fiser B., Al-Kubati M., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Noninvasive determination of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity in patients with essential hypertension during 24 hours. Abstract 173.38/P, IUPS Congress, Glasgow, 1993, p. 79
- 59. Fiser B., Siegelova J., Dusek J., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Determination of heart rate-baroreflex sensitivity in man by spectral analysis during 24-hour period. Scripta medica (Brno) 66: 11–14, 1993
- 60. Fiser B., Siegelova J., Dusek J., Al-Kubati M., Cidl K., Semrád B., Cornélissen G., Halberg F. Determination of baroreflex heart rate sensitivity in patients with essential hypertension during 24 hours using vasodilatation method. Proceedings, 1st Int. Fair of Medical Technology and Pharmacy, Brno, Czech Rep., November 3–6, 1993, Kenner T., Marineaud J.P., Mayer P., Semrád B., Siegelova J., Fiser B. eds., pp. 43–52
- 61. Shirai K, Sato N. Clinical Application of Cardio-Ankle Vascular Index (Cavi) As A Marker Of Arterial Wall Stiffnes. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2012, s 114-118
- 62. Dobsak P, Soska V, Sochor O, Frantisova M, Racek V, Homolka P, Vank P, Sosikova M, Dusek L, Jarkovsky J, Novakova M, Siegelova J. Cigarette Smoking and The Cardio-Ankle Vascular Index (Cavi) Of Arterial Stiffness: A Report From Czech Population Dataset. Noninvasive Methods in Cardiology, 2012, 119-123
- 63. Shirai K, Utino J, Otsuka K, Takata M. A novel blood pressure independent arterial wall stiffness parameter; cardio-ankle vascular index (CAVI). J Atheroscler Thromb 2006; 13: 101-107
- 64. Shirai K. Analysis of vascular function using the cardio-ankle vascular index (CAVI) Hypertens Res. Nature Publishing Group; 2011;34:684-5
- 65. Siegelová J, Fišer B, Dušek J, Semrad B, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. 24-hodinové monitorování krevního tlaku u nemocných s esenciální hypertenzí: účinnost léčby enalaprilem.Vnitř Lék 1993;
 2: 183-190

Rhythmometric Analyses in Mathematica

A. Chase Turner, Larry A. Beaty, Germaine Cornelissen

Halberg Chronobiology Center, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, USA

Correspondence:

Halberg Chronobiology Center University of Minnesota, 420 Delaware St. S.E. MMC8609 Minneapolis, MN 55455, USA <u>turn0412@umn.edu</u> <u>beaty024@umn.edu</u> <u>beaty024@umn.edu</u> Website: <u>https://halbergchronobiologycenter.umn.edu/halberg-chronobiology-center</u>

Support:

Halberg Chronobiology Fund (GC) University of Minnesota Supercomputing Institute (GC) A&D (Tokyo, Japan) (GC)

Introduction

Interest in circadian rhythms has grown exponentially since the discovery of clock genes [1] that provided a molecular basis to their ubiquitous presence in most, if not all biological processes. Technological advances have also made it possible to collect large amounts of data at all levels of organization, from investigations of molecular and cellular mechanisms [2] to the monitoring of physiological functions at the organismic level [3]. These advances have necessitated the development of programs for their analysis and characterization.

While methods of time series analysis [4] are widely available, they often assume data to be equidistant. Biological data, however, are notorious for being non-equidistant or having missing values. Reasons are diverse and can stem from equipment error or malfunction, or inability to collect data at certain times, such as during sleep. For research related to circadian rhythms or other biological rhythms of known period, least squares regression can be used to fit models consisting of one or multiple cosine curves. Regression methods do not require data to be equidistant. They are also well suited for hypothesis testing (rhythm detection) and parameter estimation (rhythm characterization and comparison) [5-7].

Several programs supporting chronobiologic applications have been developed over the years. The performance of several such methods has been compared and published earlier [8]. Other packages providing an integrated suite of functions for rhythm analysis, and new ones were developed or extended since, as reviewed elsewhere [9]. In particular, some extensions of the single and population-mean cosinor techniques are available from CRAN as part of the CATkit library [10].

Despite earlier efforts, there remains a need for rhythmometric techniques to be made widely available for use by chronobiologists and others. The system needs to be flexible and easy to use. To consolidate and extend cosinor-based applications, Mathematica [11] was selected to develop an open-source toolkit for chronobiologists. Mathematica is a computational data science platform available on Microsoft Windows, Apple macOS, Linux operating systems and Web Browsers via Cloud deployment. We here offer a preview of the Mathematica toolkit and illustrate its use based on blood pressure (BP) data collected by ambulatory BP monitoring (ABPM) in a patient examined before and during anti-hypertensive treatment.

Materials and Methods

Analysis and graphics were produced with Mathematica 13.1 running on an Apple macOS 13.0 host with 64 GB of RAM. Other supported Mathematica configurations are documented on the software publisher's website [12].

A 61-year old man diagnosed with high BP provided a 7-day/24-hour ABPM profile before starting treatment with the ACE inhibitor Lisinopril (10 mg/day). After being treated for about 2 weeks, another 7-day/24-hour ABPM profile was obtained during treatment. BP was measured oscillometrically with the TM-2430 monitor from A&D (Tokyo, Japan). Measurements were obtained automatically around the clock at 30-minute intervals.

The following analyses of these data were carried out in Mathematica:

- 1. Chronograms [13] are plots of the data as a function of time.
- 2. Plexograms [13] are plots of original data stacked over an assumed period (in this case, 24 hours) to visualize the periodic component's shape (in this case, the circadian pattern of BP).
- 3. Least Squares Spectral Analysis (LSSA) is a cosinor-based technique approximating results from a Discrete Fourier Transform (DFT) [14]. It consists of separately fitting by least

squares cosine curves with frequencies in the range of 1/T (where T is the record length) to 1/2Dt (where Dt is the average sampling interval), trial frequencies being incremented by 1/T. In the case at hand, T is 7 days and Dt is 30 minutes. The LSSA was computed at trial periods of 7, 7/2=3.5, 7/3, ..., 7/167 days. Spectral lines with large amplitudes indicate the presence of rhythmic components.

- 4. A single cosinor [13] model consists of fitting a cosine curve with an anticipated period to the data. Results can be used to plot the model together with the data. It is recommended to verify that the anticipated component is a spectral peak in the LSSA.
- 5. A multiple cosinor [6, 13] model consists of fitting a model consisting of two or more cosine curves with anticipated periods to the data. Results can be used to plot the composite model together with the data. It is recommended to verify that the anticipated components are spectral peaks in the LSSA. For the model to represent a periodicity, components need to be harmonically related. In the example used herein, periods considered are 24 and 12 hours. This model underlies the sphygmochron [15], which is widely used to analyse ABPM data [16].
- 6. Nonlinear cosinor models consist of fitting a single- or multiple-component model to the data for which the periods are not precisely known. In other words, instead of fixing the period and estimating the MESOR (M, rhythm-adjusted mean), amplitude (A) and acrophase (φ , phase of the maximum in relation to a given reference time), the period (τ) is also estimated. As a parameter in the argument of the cosine function, such models need nonlinear least squares techniques. Guess estimates for the periods are used as initial values. The model is then fitted iteratively to yield estimates for M and (τ , A, φ) of each component in the model [17-19].

Results

Figure 1 illustrates examples of chronograms of systolic (S) and diastolic (D) BP and heart rate (HR) before and during treatment. The decrease in SBP on treatment can readily by seen by the naked eye. The same SBP data are shown in Figure 2 after being stacked over a 24-hour period to visualize its circadian pattern before and during treatment. The lower night-time compared to daytime readings can clearly be observed. Figure 2 is a BarWhiskerChart [20] displaying hourly medians with their inter-quartile range (IQR, colored columns) and upper and lower fences representing Q3+1.5IQR and Q1-1.5IQR, respectively; outliers are pictured as dots.

Results from the plexograms can be displayed in the light of time-specified reference limits (chronodesms, [21]) qualified by gender and age, as done in the sphygmochron [15, 16]. In the

example illustrated in Figure 3, the average circadian profile is displayed together with the original data collected each day (thin gray lines). It can be seen that SBP exceeds the upper 95% prediction limit in clinically healthy peers, suggesting the need for treatment.



Figure 1: Examples of SBP, DBP, and HR chronograms generated in Mathematica



Figure 2:. Examples of plexograms of SBP generated in Mathematica



Figure 3:. Plexogram results (left) and sphygmochron plot (right) showing average half-hourly data (orange curve) relative to reference values in clinical health (red curves). Data collected each day are shown as thin gray lines.

Figure 4 compares the circadian profile of SBP with the chronobiologic reference limits before and during treatment, showing that on treatment, SBP remains within acceptable limits on average, suggesting the efficacy of treatment in this case.

LSSA results confirm the presence of two major spectral peaks corresponding to periods of 24 and 12 hours. These two components constitute the model fitted in the sphygmochron, which also displays acceptable ranges for M, A and ϕ of the 24-hour component of the composite model [15, 16]. Deviations from these ranges have been associated with large increases in cardiovascular disease risk in several outcome studies [22].



Figure 4: Comparison of average circadian profile of SBP before and during treatment.

	SBP: Before Rx SBP: During Rx	
Cosinor Fixed M+A(1)Cos⊒ 2π1_ 1 day +4(1)⊡+A(2)Cos⊡_2π1_ 0.5 days +4(2)⊡	Estimate Standard Error Confidence Interval Estimate Standard Error Confidence Interval M 51635 0916554 (149832, 153.438.) M 112247 0.897162 (130.682, 154.213.) A[1] 16979 130019 (14.4211, 19.5369.) A[1] 9.46433 122715 (59.7192, 119977.) A[2] 9.87616 129944 (7.31677, 12.4335.) A[2] 2.82722 128583 (57.3555, 10.7179.) A[2] 0.572081.0.129905 (0.31507, 0.32786.) Φ[2] 0.918060.154399 (0.615008, 12226.) Estimate Standard Error Confidence Interval Estimate Standard Error	
Cosinor Unconstrained M+A{1] Cos⊡2π1 1[1] +4{1] □+A{2] Cos⊡2π1 1[1] +4{2] □	M 151527 0.916405 (149,724, 153.33.) M 132.337 0.906 (130.554, 134.119.) A(1) 15.9998 130083 (14.4406, 19.559.) A(1) 9.58232 1281 (7.06 174, 12.1029.) A(2) 195093 0.14473 (16862, 223667.) A(1) 9.58232 1281 (7.06 174, 12.1029.) A(2) 10.1828 130451 (7.6 1632, 12.7492.) A(2) 8.27415 126731 (5.7805, 10.7678.) A(2) 0.30735 0.236165 (-0.33386.0, 0.56356.) A(2) 0.753333 0.010776 (0.160957, 13.4575.) T(1) 0.999616 days 0.00572044 days ID.96362 days., 1.01087 days T(1) 100731 days 0.0104713 days ID.9636711 days., 1.0279	92 days 🖸
	T[2] 0.494603 days 0.00234947 days CD.489981 days 0.499225 days T[2] 0.497705 days 0.00294069 days CD.491919 days 0.503	492 days
Cosinor Harmonic M+A(1)Cosc⊒ <u>π1</u> +4(1)⊡+A(2)Cosc⊒ <u>#1</u> 1(1) +4(2)Cosc⊒ <u>11</u> 2	Bitmate Standard Bitry Confidence Interval Bitmate Standard Bitry Confidence Interval M 51801 0.915735 {\u037849799,153.402 \} M 132451 0.898633 {\u03883,134.219 \} \u03941[1 163791 130248 {\u03944515 \} A[1] 9.4772 127907 (6.9904.4,11994 \) \u03961[2 10.9807 130151 (752998,126544 \) A[2] 263808 0.170292 (230301,297316 \) \u03942 0.0373682,0735783 \ \u0373682,0735783 \ \u0397246 (10453 days - 0.0511618 days - 0.05511618 days -	5 days □

Table 1: Assessment of 2-component model (24- and 12-hour periods) of SBP before and during treatment.

Table 1 illustrates the characterization in Mathematica of the 2-component model used in the sphygmochron. This model considers cosine curves with periods of about 24 and 12 hours. In the currently available version of the sphygmochron, the 24- and 12-hour periods are fixed. Deviation from 24 hours of the circadian period, however, is recognized as a potential additional cardiovascular risk factor [23]. It is hence desirable to determine whether the circadian period is synchronized to 24 hours by estimating the period as well as the MESOR, amplitude(s) and acrophase(s), using nonlinear least squares.
Mathematica's NonlinearModelFit (nlm) function [24] can be used in several ways, as shown in Table 1. The periods can be fixed, as currently done in the shygmochron (Table 1, top part). The periods of the two components can be estimated separately (Table 1, middle part). In the example considered herein, the circadian period does not deviate from 24 hours (1 day), but the circasemidian component is synchronized to 12 hours only during treatment. Before treatment, it is slightly shorter than 12 hours (0.5 day), as evidenced from the 95% confidence interval of the period not covering 12 hours. A third option consists of estimating the period of both components, but adding the constraint that the second component is the second harmonic of the circadian period (Table 1, bottom part). In this case, only the circadian period is estimated and the circadian period is constrained to be half the circadian period. In the example considered, the circadian period is 24-hour synchronized as evidenced by the 95% confidence interval of the period covering 1 day. These different options of fitting the same kind of model can also be coded mathematically, as shown by the formulae listed in Table 1 (left). Figure 5 visualizes how the models differ using these three options in the case of SBP.

Discussion and Conclusion

Once this Mathematica toolkit is complete, researchers will be able to upload Excel data for analysis via their web browsers, and to download reports in Excel, PDF and various graphic standards. Such open-source computational documents are known to foster collaboration. They also promote reproducible research on a multi-platform technology. Additionally, Mathematica's report generator [25] is available to researchers to develop reports that help medical practitioners to translate dense biometric datasets into actionable results.



Figure 5: Visualization of models, using three different options to fit the same 2-component model to SBP data before and after treatment.

In this preview of the HCC Mathematica toolkit for chronobiologists, the side-by-side plots of the patient's "Before Rx" and "During Rx" sphygmochron plots is a powerful visualization for the clinician to share with the patient to show promising results of continuing to take anti-hypertensive medication. However, development of the sphygmochron plot required considerable analysis of underlying biometric data and on that score, Mathematica's superior analytics and data processing are a promising addition to this toolkit.

References

- Konopka RJ, Benzer S. Clock Mutants of *Drosophila melanogaster*. Proc Nat Acad Sci USA 1971; 68 (9): 2112-2116
- Seyhan AA, Carini C. Are innovation and new technologies in precision medicine paving a new era in patients centric care? J Transl Med 2019; 17: 114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-019-1864-9</u>
- Jacob Rodrigues M, Postolache O, Cercas F. Physiological and behavior monitoring systems for smart healthcare environments: a review. Sensors (Basel) 2020; 20 (8): 2186. doi: 10.3390/ s20082186
- 4. Shumway RH, Stoffer DS. Time Series Analysis and Its Applications: With R Examples. Springer Texts in Statistics, 4th ed., 2017

- 5. Halberg F, Tong YL, Johnson EA. Circadian system phase an aspect of temporal morphology; procedures and illustrative examples. Proc. International Congress of Anatomists. In: Mayersbach H v, ed. The Cellular Aspects of Biorhythms. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1967; pp. 20-48
- 6. Bingham C, Arbogast B, Cornelissen Guillaume G, Lee JK, Halberg F. Inferential statistical methods for estimating and comparing cosinor parameters. Chronobiologia 1982; 9: 397-439
- 7. Cornelissen G. Cosinor-based rhythmometry. Theoretical Biology and Medical Modelling 2014; 11: 16. 24 pp
- 8. Refinetti R, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Procedures for numerical analysis of circadian rhythms. Biological Rhythm Research 2007; 38 (4): 275-325
- 9. Cornelissen G. Applications of cosinor rhythmometry in pharmacology. Journal of Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics 2021; 48: 339–359
- 10. Lee Gierke C, Cornelissen G. Chronomics analysis toolkit (CATkit). Biological Rhythm Research 2016; 47 92): 163-181
- 11. Wolfram Research, Inc., Mathematica, Version 13.1, Champaign, IL. 2022
- 12. https://www.wolfram.com/mathematica/system-requirements.html
- Halberg F, Carandente F, Cornelissen G, Katinas GS. Glossary of chronobiology. Chronobiologia 1977; 4 (Suppl. 1), 189 pp
- 14. Bloomfield P. Fourier Analysis of Time Series: An Introduction. Wiley, New York; 1976
- 15. Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Halberg F. Blood pressure and heart rate chronome mapping: a complement to the human genome initiative. In: Otsuka K, Cornelissen G, Halberg F, eds. Chronocardiology and Chronomedicine: Humans in Time and Cosmos. Life Science Publishing, Tokyo; 1993. pp. 16-48
- Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). World Heart J 2010; 2 (4): 279-305
- 17. Marquardt DW. An algorithm for least squares estimation of nonlinear parameters. J Soc Indust Appl Math 1963; 11: 431–441
- Rummel JA, Lee JK, Halberg F. Combined linear-nonlinear chronobiologic windows by leastsquares resolve neighboring components in a physiologic rhythm spectrum. In: Ferin M, Halberg F, Richart RM, Vande Wiele R, eds. Biorhythms and Human Reproduction, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1974; pp. 53-82

- 19. Bingham C, Cornelissen G, Halberg E, Halberg F. Testing period for single cosinor: extent of human 24-h cardiovascular "synchronization" on ordinary routine. Chronobiologia 1984; 11: 263-274
- 20. https://reference.wolfram.com/language/ref/BoxWhiskerChart.html
- 21. Nelson W, Cornelissen G, Hinkley D, Bingham C, Halberg F. Construction of rhythm-specified reference intervals and regions, with emphasis on "hybrid" data, illustrated for plasma cortisol. Chronobiologia 1983; 10: 179-193
- 22. Halberg F, Powell D, Otsuka K, Watanabe Y, Beaty LA, Rosch P, Czaplicki J, Hillman D, Schwartzkopff O, Cornelissen G. Diagnosing vascular variability anomalies, not only MESOR-hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2013; 305: H279-H294. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00212.2013
- Otsuka K, Cornelissen G, Halberg F. Chronomics and Continuous Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring. Vascular chronomics: from 7-day/24-h to lifelong monitoring. Springer, Tokyo, 2016; 991 pp
- 24. https://reference.wolfram.com/language/ref/NonlinearModelFit.html
- 25. https://www.wolfram.com/mathematica/analysis/content/ReportGeneration.html

The Current Place of Tranexamic Acid in the Elective Hip Arthroplasty

Luboš Nachtnebl, Vasileios Apostolopoulos

1st Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, St. Anne's University Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno, Czech Republic

Introduction

The total hip arthroplasties (THA) are associated with perioperative blood losses exceeding 500 mL, some studies claim average blood losses of up to 1500Ml [1]. Blood loss volumes are certainly strongly dependent on the chosen surgical approach and technique. Approximately 30% of patients that undergo elective hip replacement receive at least one blood unit in postoperative care [2]. Reducing blood losses has a beneficial impact on recovery time, length of stay, and health economics. In the last decade, there has been an increasing interest in the efficacy of tranexamic acid (TXA) in orthopaedics and especially in elective major joint replacements. Highlighted advantages of the TXA in hip replacement surgery are the systemic or local prevention of hemorrhage and the prevention of heterotopic ossification formation. This paper presents an overview of our current understanding of the use of TXA in elective hip replacement.

Pharmacology of tranexamic acid

Tranexamic acid (trans-4-aminomethyl cyclohexane carboxylic acid) is an anti-fibrinolytic substance that chemically belongs to the group of e-carboxylic acids. TXA is a synthetic amino acid derivative of lysine that competitively inhibits the activation of plasminogen to the serine protease, plasmin. Furthermore, tranexamic acid is a competitive inhibitor of tissue plasminogen activator, blocking the lysine-binding sites of plasminogen, resulting in inhibition of plasminogen activation and fibrin binding to plasminogen and therefore impairment of fibrinolysis [3]. Tranexamic acid can also directly inhibit plasmin activity, but higher doses are required to reduce plasmin formation. Tranexamic acid is distributed throughout all body tissues and the plasma half-life is 120 min [4].

Posology of tranexamic acid

Over the last decade, numerous clinical trials have investigated the use of TXA to minimize operative bleeding. There was no official consensus on the timing, route, and dose of TXA until the American Association of Hip and Knee Surgeons (AAHKS) published a clinical practice guideline recommending routine use of TXA; low dose intravenously (< 20 mg·kg⁻¹ or ≤ 1 g), high dose intravenously (≥ 20 mg·kg⁻¹ or > 1 g), high dose intravenously (> 1.5 g), or combined intravenous/intra-articular TXA for hip arthroplasty [5]. Although there is a wide variation in dosing regimens in clinical practice with intra-articular doses of TXA ranging from 15 mg·kg⁻¹ to 3 g and intravenous TXA doses ranging from 500 mg to 3 g [1].

Current standing

The original application of TXA was to prevent bleeding in dental procedures, nowadays TXA has become a widely adopted drug in several medical specialties including orthopaedic surgery [6]. The Revolution in the use of TXA in trauma and orthopaedic surgery was the publishing of the CRASH-2 trial in 2013, a randomized placebo-controlled trial of two hundred and seventy-four hospitals in 40 countries. The main outcome was the significantly reduced risk of death in bleeding compared to a placebo and the safe administration of TXA in patients undergoing trauma [7]. A network meta-analysis compared intravenous, oral, topical, and combined methods of TXA application concluding that all significantly reduce the amount of blood loss and the risk of transfusion compared to placebo. Also, all of the compared application methods were recorded to have similar outcomes in patients undergoing primary THA. The use of TXA provided reductions of 180 ml blood loss compared to placebo with mean differences of 295 ml to 432 ml for the various TXA treatments. The only exception was the low-dose topical TXA which was not statistically superior to the placebo as well as oral TXA [8]. With the increasing use of tranexamic acid in THA, safety concerns remain. An upto-date literature review suggests that the thromboembolic risk does not increase with low-dose, short-term administration for these indications within normal clinical use of thromboembolic prophylaxis [9]. Using national claims data, one study examined tranexamic acid use in 765.011 total hip/knee arthroplasties from 2013 to 2016 in patients with preexisting comorbidities. Results of this study showed that despite being effective in reducing blood transfusions, TXA was not associated with increased complications, irrespective of the patient's high-risk status at baseline [10]. Intra-articular application of TXA brings about lower plasma concentration as a result is expected to have a reduced risk of thromboembolic events. This consideration was tested by a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials which compared the effect of topical and intravenous administration of TXA on blood loss and rates of transfusion. The topical route was found to be superior in terms of thromboembolic event risk than the intravenous route [9]. Although authors claim that research is required to find the optimum dose for topical use [11]. Intra-articular hematoma following THA is a risk factor of an early periprosthetic infectious event. Another theoretical consideration is that the use of TXA could have a beneficial effect on the periprosthetic infection incidence as reduces the postoperative intraarticular hematoma. There is currently no evidence evaluating this point and probably could be the subject of further investigation in future works. There is strong evidence that TXA reduces postoperative blood losses and consequently leads to less frequent blood transfusions. This fact has an impact on the economic burden for hospital management and the health system. The cost of a unit of blood component transfusion cost in the Czech Republic is 110 - 135 USD erythrocyte suspension. On the contrary, a package of TXA containing 5 ampoules costs only 10 USD. Also, increased blood loss could lead to longer lengths of stay at the hospital and the connected economic consequences. Heterotopic ossification is a frequent complication after THA, presented as bone in soft tissue where bone normally does not appear. The diagnosis is based on x-ray postoperative scans (Figure 1). A recent retrospective study analyzed the effect of intravenous TXA on the incidence of heterotopic ossifications in elective hip arthroplasty. In their cohort, the TXA protocol significantly reduced the incidence of heterotopic ossification regardless of the fixation of endoprosthesis [12].

Our experience

In the 1st Department of Orthopaedic Surgery, St. Anne's University Hospital in Brno, we routinely use TXA in elective hip arthroplasty to reduce blood losses. Since using TXA, we recorded a post-operative reduction of blood loss in the surgical drain. Currently, with the use of TXA (mostly intravenously) the average post-operative losses in the drain are approximately 300ml. In most cases, we use a preoperative dose of 1g TXA intravenously (2 amp. 0.5g/5ml per amp.). In high-risk patients, we prefer using intra-articular administration of TXA. At the end of the procedure, after the fascia suture and insertion of a surgical drain, we apply an intra-articular dose of 1g TXA (2 amp. 0.5g/5ml per amp.). In rare cases of diffuse bleeding, we combine topical and intravenous administration. We prefer the intravenous TXA route immediately before the procedure and intra-articular application at the end of the procedure.



Figure 1: Heterotopic ossification formation after elective primary hip arthroplasty A. Post-operative x-ray scan B. Radiographic imaging at the 1-year follow-up C. Heterotopic ossification presence 2 years after the procedure (Source: own matrial).

Summary

The prophylactic use of TXA limits the amount of bleeding in elective primary hip replacement, reduces the likelihood of blood transfusion, and lowers length and cost of hospitalization. Intravenous and topical intra-articular administrations of TXA were proved to be equal in terms of effectiveness. Topical administration of TXA achieves a higher therapeutic concentration at the site of bleeding, effectively reducing blood loss with limited systemic absorption and subsequent systemic side effects. According to the current evidence TXA is not associated with an increased rate of complication, even when applied to a high-risk patient.

References

 Gianakos AL, Hurley ET, Haring RS et al. Reduction of Blood Loss by Tranexamic Acid Following Total Hip and Knee Arthroplasty: A Meta-Analysis. JBJS Rev 2018; 6: e1–e1. https:// doi.org/10.2106/JBJS.RVW.17.00103

- Gombotz H, Rehak PH, Shander A, Hofmann A. The second Austrian benchmark study for blood use in elective surgery: results and practice change: The Second Austrian Benchmark Study. Transfusion 2014; 54: 2646-57. https://doi.org/10.1111/trf.12687
- Åstedt B. Clinical Pharmacology of Tranexamic Acid. Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology 1987; 22: 22-5. https://doi.org/10.3109/00365528709089756
- Pabinger I, Fries D, Schöchl H, et al. Tranexamic acid for treatment and prophylaxis of bleeding and hyperfibrinolysis. Wien Klin Wochenschr 2017; 129: 303-16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00508-017-1194-y
- Morrison RJM, Tsang B, Fishley W, et al. Dose optimisation of intravenous tranexamic acid for elective hip and knee arthroplasty: The effectiveness of a single pre-operative dose. Bone & Joint Research 2017; 6: 499-505. https://doi.org/10.1302/2046-3758.68.BJR-2017-0005.R1
- Dubber AHC, McNicol GP, Douglas AS. Amino Methyl Cyclohexane Carboxylic Acid (AMCHA), A New Synthetic Fibrinolytic Inhibitor. Br J Amatol 1965; 11: 237-45. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1365-2141.1965.tb06583.x
- 7. Roberts I, Shakur H, Coats T, et al. The CRASH-2 trial: a randomised controlled trial and economic evaluation of the effects of tranexamic acid on death, vascular occlusive events and transfusion requirement in bleeding trauma patients. Health Technol Assess 2013; 17: 1–79. https:// doi.org/10.3310/hta17100
- Fillingham YA, Ramkumar DB, Jevsevar DS et al. The Efficacy of Tranexamic Acid in Total Hip Arthroplasty: A Network Meta-analysis. The Journal of Arthroplasty 2018; 33: 3083-3089.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arth.2018.06.023
- Goldstein M, Feldmann C, Wulf H, Wiesmann T. Tranexamic Acid Prophylaxis in Hip and Knee Joint Replacement. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2017; 114: 824–30. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2017.0824
- Poeran J, Chan JJ, Zubizarreta N, et al. Safety of Tranexamic Acid in Hip and Knee Arthroplasty in High-risk Patients. Anesthesiology 2021; 135: 57–68. https://doi.org/10.1097/ ALN.000000000003772
- 11. Alshryda S, Sukeik M, Sarda P, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the topical administration of tranexamic acid in total hip and knee replacement. The Bone & Joint Journal 2014; 96: 1005-15. https://doi.org/10.1302/0301-620X.96B8.33745
- 12. Debre J, Štěpán Z, Dupal J. Tranexamic Acid Reduces the Incidence of Heterotopic Ossifications after Elective Primary Total Hip Arthroplasty. Acta Chir Orthop Traumatol Czech 2021; 88: 13–17.

Effect of Physiotherapy on Subjective Evaluation Post-COVID Symptoms

^{1,2}Adam Vajčner, ²Klára Černá, ²Jitka Jaroňová, ²Zuzana Koyšová, ^{1,2}Libor Dobšák, ³Luboš Nachtnebl, ^{1,2}Michaela Sosíková

¹Department of Sport Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University and St. Anne's University Hospital, Brno, Czech Republic ²Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, Brno ³First Department of Orthopedic Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University and St.

Anne's University Hospital, Brno, Czech Republic

Abstract

Present paper introduces results of effect evaluated by the self-reported subjective questionnaires of persistent symptoms for outpatients after COVID-19.

The most frequent symptoms typical for post-COVID syndrome are dyspnea, fatigue, myalgia, sleep disorders, arthralgia, caught, headaches etc. We called these symptoms persistent post-COVID-19 symptoms and these maintain 12 and more weeks after infection of COVID-19. Because rehabilitation must also be effective for a larger number of patients, we assume that presented novel group physiotherapy protocol, will be very effective in subjective evaluation of patients' well-being. The program is based on recommended rehabilitations' standards for pulmonary rehabilitation in COVID-19 based on recent literature. We evaluated effectivity of specific rehabilitation program of group physiotherapy for outpatients after COVID-19 disease at the rehabilitation clinic of the Department of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation of St. Anne's University Hospital in Brno.

We currently included 36 patients to participate in this program and statistically analyzed 28 of them by COPD Assessment Test for subjective assessment of pulmonary functions and Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale for evaluation of fatigue. Both are standardized self-reported questionnaires.

We found strong statistically significant improvement after group physiotherapy in subjective evaluation of dyspnea and fatigue. Based on presented data we assumed that also group physiotherapy program can be well effective tool for patients with persistent post-COVID symptoms.

Introduction

Present paper introduces results of physiotherapy effect evaluated by a self-reported subjective questionnaire of persistent symptoms for outpatients after COVID-19. Physiotherapy is based on novel protocol of group outpatient physiotherapy after COVID-19 with post-acute COVID syndrome or post-COVID syndrome. Persistent symptoms are occurred after COVID-19 very frequently [5, 19, 20, 23, 25]. Recent literature highlights early pulmonary rehabilitation as necessary part of interdisciplinary cooperation [2, 3, 6].

The most frequent symptoms typical for post-COVID syndrome are dyspnea (40 %), fatigue (44 %), myalgia (34 %), sleep disorders (33 %), arthralgia (13 %) [25]. 5–10 % of patients over 12 weeks after COVID-19 reported residual symptoms after COVID-19. Symptoms are developed over 5 - 10 % of patients after COVID-19 even more than 12 weeks after disease [19, 20]. 4 152 997 infected patients were infected in Czech Republic to October 2022 and 4 101 132 of them were recovered [1]. Theoretically it means approximately 205 000 - 410 000 post-COVID patients in Czech Republic with persistent symptoms who's potentially can be indicated to pulmonary rehabilitation. Therefore, rehabilitation must also be effective for a larger number of these patients, and we assume that presented group physiotherapy protocol, will be very effective in subjective evaluation of patients' well-being.

Aim of this study is to evaluate effect of group physiotherapy on the most frequent persistent symptomatology after COVID-19 – dyspnea and fatigue. We hypothesize that, 4-weeks group physiotherapy with complex therapeutically approaches significantly improve condition of patients after COVID-19 with persistent symptoms evaluated by self-reported assessment of dyspnea and other respiration complications and fatigue. We used well published assessment questionnaires for dyspnea called **COPD Assessment Test** and for fatigue **Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale**.

Materials and methods

Group of patients

Study group of patients consists from 36 subjects, with average age of 57,3 years (SD 12.5; median 58, min 29, max 82). 17 men and 19 women are involved. Average BMI is 29.7, between pre-obesity grade and first obesity grade (non-statistically significant difference between hospitalized and non-hospitalized patients during ongoing COVID-19 infection - 0.9597, Mann-Whitney U test). 52.7 % of patients had 3 or more dominant symptoms (dyspnea, fatigue, joint pain). Only 4 % were smokers. 58.3 % of patients during active infection had to be on oxygen therapy and hospitalized. 5 patients (13.9 %) were on mechanical ventilation (during

active infection). 32 patients finished more than 50 % of sessions during this program. Data were collected since April 2021 to December 2021. All patients signed inform consent. For descriptive statistic see Table 1.

	Total number of patients (N=36)	At least 50 % of therapies (N=32)				
	average (SD); median (min;max)					
Age	57,3 (12.5); 58 (min 29; max 82)	58.2 (12.1); 58.5 (min 29; max 82)				
Gender	17 M/19 F	14 M/18 F				
Weight	87.9 (SD 21.8); 87 (min 54; max 140)	87.0 (SD 21.6); 85.0 (min 54; max 140)				
Height	1.7 (SD 0.1); 1.7 (min 1.6; max 1.9)	1.7 (SD 0.1); 1.7 (min 1.6; max 1.9)				
BMI	29.7 (SD 5.8); 29.3 (min 19.1; max 43.2)	29.9 (SD 5.9); 29.3 (min 19.1; max 43.2)				
	n; %					
1-2 symptoms	17; 47.3 %	14; 43.8 %				
3 < symptoms	19; 52.7 %	18; 56.3 %				
Smoking	4; 11 % (+ 1, el.cig)	3; 9.4 %				
Hospitalization	21; 58.3 %	19; 59.4 %				
Hospitalization – mechanical						
ventilation	5; 13.9 %	4; 12.5 %				
Non-						
hospitalization	15; 41.7 %	13; 40.6 %				
Comorbids +	26; 72.2 %	24; 76.0 %				
Comorbids -	10; 27.8 %	8; 25.0 %				

Table 1: Study group of patients

The Graph 1 shows most frequent symptoms in presented study group. The frequencies of dyspnea 77.8 % and fatigue 55.6 % correspond with recent published reviews [5, 25].



Graph 1: Frequency of persistent symptoms in study groups



Figure 1: Diagram of study group criteria

All patients were evaluated through inclusion and exclusion criteria. All patients were indicated for group physiotherapy by well experienced medical doctor specialized in rehabilitation. All patients had to have some of persistent symptomatology which was the reason why they looked out our physiotherapy program. All patients had to be without severe comorbid and be capable cooperate during group physiotherapy. Exclusion criteria were more than 50 % of absence on therapy sessions and decompensation of their health condition (exclusion 4 patients). For statistical analysis we excluded 4 patients because of missing questionnaires data. For the diagram see Figure 1.

Methods and Protocol of Physiotherapy program

The program is based on standardized recommendations for pulmonary rehabilitation in COVID-19 [2, 3, 4, 12, 13]. It is conducted as outpatient group physiotherapy for 2 to 4 patients. Physiotherapy took place at Outpatient ward in Department of Sport Medicine and Rehabilitation, St. Anne's University Hospital, Brno, Czech Republic. Each session of physiotherapy took 60 minutes. The program last for 4 weeks, total 8 sessions, twice a week. 2 well-experienced physiotherapists were presented in each group. The therapy group was heterogeneous, including patients who were symptomatic, hospitalized and non-hospitalized during ongoing COVID-19 positivity. Each patient was monitored continuously during each therapy by blood oxygenation, heart rate and subjective perceiving of dyspnea and perceiving of exertion using standardized Borg scales.

Program was based on specific therapeutic schedule of increasing intensity and consists of 5 therapeutic parts. These specific parts of program were: Warm-up phase, Stretching and Mobilization phase, Postural-Breathing phase, Endurance phase – Nordic Walking, Relaxation and Stretching phase. Methodology was set up according recent guidelines and recommendations for pulmonary rehabilitation and post-COVID treatment [2, 4, 8, 9, 10, 16, 11, 21, 22]. The Figure 3 illustrates the course of therapy program.



Figure 2: Protocol of group physiotherapy program for post-COVID outpatients

All patients were examined by self-reported questionnaires for evaluation dyspnea and pulmonary functions **COPD** Assessment Test (CAT) and fatigue Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale (MAFS). Evaluation took place at the beginning before first session and at the end of the physiotherapy program after the last session. MAFS and CAT questionnaires are standardized for Czech language and both are established to evaluate symptoms during or after COVID-19. Both questionnaires are evaluated by 2 points change as the significant improvement of health [3, 7, 14, 15].

CAT evaluates mainly rate of dyspnea and other 7 categories of pulmonary functions: Caught, Mucus in Chest, Chest Tightness, ADL (activities at home), Activities outside (socializing), Sleep, Fatigue and energy. Scoring is from 0 to 5 were 5 is the most severe condition [7, 15].

MAFS assesses different aspects of fatigue and its influence to the Activity to Daily Life. QScoring is from 0 (no fatigue) to 10 (most severe condition). Assessment is divided to 4 Dimensions of fatigue consist from 16 Questions: *I-dimension* - Severity of Fatigue (1. Question); *II-dimension* - Discomfort during Fatigue (2.–3. Questions); *III-dimension* - Limitations in ADL (4.–14. Questions); *IV-dimension* - Length of Fatigue, frequency and Change during last week (15. and 16. Question). Total score is called *Global Fatigue Index (GFI)* and scoring is computation = 1. Question + 2. Question + 3. Question + Average of 3. dimension (ADL Activities) + 2,5 x 15. Question [2, 14].

Non-parametrical Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test was used for statistical analysis after evaluation of data's normality. Computation was conduct in program Statistics 12.

Results

We found statistically significant improvement in total CAT score by an average of 4.12 points on significance p < 0.001 (significance level α 0.05, $N_{CAT} = 28$ patients). Average Total score before therapy was 16.93 ± 6.67 (Median 17 (min 5; max 34)) and after therapy 12.71 ± 7.66 (Median 12 (min 2; max 30). Statistically more significant improvement was in the subgroup with mild ongoing COVID-19 (non-hospitalized) p = 0.001.

Statistic results for individual items of CAT assessment were for dyspnea p < 0.001; performing ADL p = 0.001; activity outside the home - socialization p < 0.05; fatigue and energy p < 0.001.

The rehabilitation program has positive effect on self-assessment of respiration complications and its influence of ADL.



Graph 2: Statistically significant improvement of dyspnea after physiotherapy evaluated by subjective COPD of Assessment Test



Graph 3: Statistically significant improvement of dyspnea after physiotherapy in hospitalized (N=17) and non-hospitalized (N=11) patients during ongoing COVID-19; NS – non-significant result between input data of both groups

n = 28 CAT Assessment Questions	Input Average; median	Output Average; median	P-value	Significance
CAT ₁ – Caugh	1.82 ± 1.56; 1 (min 0; max 5)	1.43 ± 1.23; 1 (min 0; max 5)	0.064	p > 0.05
CAT ₂ – Mucus in Chest	1.43 ± 1.2; 1 (min 0; max 4)	1.36 ± 1.31; 1 (min 0; max 4)	0.675	p > 0.05
CAT₃ – Chest Tightness	1.82 ± 1.33; 1.5 (min 0; max 5)	1.57 ± 1.32; 2 (min 0; max 4)	0.191	p > 0.05
CAT₄ – Dyspnea	3.39 ± 0.96; 3 (min 1; max 5)	2.39 ± 1.23; 2.5 (min 0; max 5)	0.000	$p^{\star\star\star} \leq 0.001$
CAT₅ – ADL (activities at home)	2.43 ± 1.32; 3 (min 0; max 4)	1.57 ± 1.26; 1.5 (min 0; max 4)	0.001	$p^{\star\star\star} \leq 0.001$
CAT ₆ – Activities outside (socializing)	0.86 ± 1.15; 0.5 (min 0; max 5)	0.43 ± 0.63; 0.0 (min 0; max 2)	0.028	$p^{\star} \leq 0.05$
CAT ₇ -Sleep	2.11 ± 1.45; 2 (min 0; max 5)	1.79 ± 1.57; 1 (min 0; max 4)	0.171	p > 0.05
CAT ₈ – Fatigue	3.07 ± 1.09; 3 (min 0; max 5)	2.18 ± 1.6; 2 (min 0; max 5)	0.000	$p^{\star\star\star} \leq 0.001$
Total score CAT	16.93 ± 6.67; 17 (min 5; max 34)	12.71 ± 7.66; 12 (min 2; max 30)	p = 0.0003	p*** ≤ 0.001

Table 2: Statistics of single pulmonary functions in COPD of Assessment Test

We found statistically significant improvement in Global Fatigue Index of MAFS by an average of 8.8 points on significance < 0.001 (significance level α 0.05, N_{MAFS} = 28 patients). Average GFI before therapy was 31.8 ± 8.48 (Median 33.8 (min 14.4; max 42.2)) and after therapy 23.0 ± 9.98 (Median 20.6 (min 7.8; max 42.9). Statistically significant improvement was in both subgroup (non-hospitalized and hospitalized patients) p = 0.01.

Statistic results for individual items MAFS assessment: level of fatigue p < 0.001; magnitude of fatigue p < 0.001; distress caused by fatigue p < 0.01; fatigue during individual ADL items (walking and exercise, leisure and recreational activities, housework, sexual activity, shopping, errands, exercise) p < 0.05 to p < 0.001; frequency of occurrence of fatigue p < 0.05.

The rehabilitation program has positive effect on self-assessment of fatigue and its influence of ADL.



Graph 4: Statistically significant improvement of fatigue after physiotherapy evaluated by subjective Global Fatigue Index (GFI) in Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale



Graph 5: Statistically significant improvement of fatigue after physiotherapy in hospitalized (N=17) and non-hospitalized (N=11) patients during ongoing COVID-19 evaluated by Global Fatigue Index (GFI); NS – non-significant result between input data of both groups

n = 28		Input Average;	Output Average;	Difference Average;	P-value	Sign.	
ਜ ਚ Degree of fatigue		median 6.9 ± 2.1; 7 (min 2; max 10)	median 4.7 ± 2.3; 4 (min 2; max 9)	median 2.2; 3.0	p = 0.0001	p*** ≤ 0.001	
2. d		Severity of fatigue	6.5 ± 2.1; 7 (min 2; max 9)	4.6 ± 2.5; 4 (min 1; max 9)	1.9; 3.0	p = 0.0001	p***≤0.001
		Distress caused by fatigue	5.9 ± 2.2; 7 (min 1; max 10)	4.3 ± 2.6; 3 (min 1; max 10)	1.6; 4.0	p = 0.0025	p**≤0.01
		Household activity (washing dishes etc.)	4.9 ± 2.5; 5 (min 1; max 9)	3.5 ± 2.1; 3 (min 1; max 9)	1.4; 2.0	p = 0.0208	p*≤0.05
		Cooking	4.3 ± 2.2; 4 (min 1; max 8)	2.7 ± 1.6; 2 (min 1; max 7)	1.6; 2.0	p = 0.0020	p**≤0.01
		Bathing or washing	3.1 ± 2.4; 2 (min 1; max 10)	2.7 ± 2.0; 2 (min 1; max 9)	0.4; 0.0	p = 0.1706	p > 0.05
3. dimension		Dressing	2.9 ± 2.5; 2 (min 1; max 10)	2.4 ± 1.9; 1 (min 1; max 8)	0.5; 1.0	p = 0.1208	p > 0.05
	igue	Working	5.5 ± 2.9; 6 (min 1; max 9)	4.5 ± 2.9; 3.5 (min 1; max 10)	1; 2.5	p = 0.1034	p > 0.05
	degree of fatigue	Visit or socialize with friends or family	4.3 ± 2.6; 4 (min 1; max 9)	3.5 ± 2.3; 2 (min 1; max 9)	0.8; 2.0	p = 0.1262	p > 0.05
3. di	egree	Sexual activity	4.5 ± 2.9; 4 (min 1; max 10)	3.1 ± 2.1; 3 (min 1; max 9)	1.4; 1.0	p = 0.0113	$p^* \leq 0.05$
	ğ	Leisure and recreational activities	6.1 ± 2.3; 6.5 (min 2; max 9)	3.8 ± 1.8; 3 (min 1; max 7)	2.3; 3.5	p = 0.0005	p*** < 0.001
		Shoping	5.4 ± 2.6; 6 (min 1; max 9)	3.8 ± 2.2; 3 (min 1; max 8)	1.6; 3.0	p = 0.0080	$p^{**} \le 0.01$
		Walk	5.4 ± 2.3; 6 (min 1; max 9)	3.5 ± 1.9; 3 (min 1; max 7)	1.9; 3.0	p = 0.0010	p***≤0.001
		Exercise, other than walking	5.7 ± 2.5; 6 (min 1; max 10)	4.2 ± 2.2; 3.5 (min 1; max 9)	1.5; 2.5	p = 0.0420	p* ≤ 0.05
nsion		Frequency of fatigue over the past week	8.1 ± 2.0; 7.5 (min 5; max 10)	6.9 ± 2.1; 7.5 (min 5; max 10)	1.2; 0.0	p = 0.0052	p*≤0.05
4	dimen	Fatigue changed during the past week	2.4 ± 0.7; 2 (min 1; max 3)	2.3 ± 0.9; 2 (min 1; max 3)	0.1; 0.0	p = 0.6661	p > 0.05
GFI ± SD		31.8 ± 8.48; 33.8 (min 14.4; max 42.2)	23.0 ± 9.98; 20.6 (min 7.8; max 42.9)	8.7; 13.2	p = 0.000038	p***≤0.001	

Table 3: Statistics of dimensions of fatigue in Multidimensional Assessment ofFatigue Scale

Discussion

Our methodology is well set up for post-COVID patients which has been statistically proven. Significant effect form of therapy is group physiotherapy for outpatients, 4-week therapy lasting 60 minutes per session, overall 8 therapies, complex physiotherapy - dynamic warmup, stretching, postural and respiratory exercises in ontogenetic positions, endurance training – Nordic Walking, relaxation – mindfulness. The group can be heterogeneous, thus consists of patients with severe and mild symptoms. COPD Assessment Test (CAT) and Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale (MAFS) are suitable tools for subjective assessment in post-COVID symptomatology in Physiotherapy. For more complex analysis we need collected more subjects to find correlation between characteristics of study group and results in evaluated parameter.

Conclusion

Presented physiotherapy group program is effective on the most frequent persistent post-COVID symptoms – dyspnea and fatigue. Conclusion is based on the significant improvement after physiotherapy on subjective evaluation of well-being influenced by persistent symptoms after COVID-19 infection.

The presented group physiotherapy program significantly improves the quality of life after COVID-19 and can be used for large number of post-COVID patients, based on our data.

References

- 1. https://onemocneni-aktualne.mzcr.cz
- 2. Neumannová, K., Zatloukal, J., Kopecký, M., & Koblížek, V., Doporučený postup plicní rehabilitace u onemocnění COVID-19, ČPFS ČLS JEP, 2021
- Neumannová, K., Zatloukal, J., & Koblížek, V. Doporučený postup plicní rehabilitace. In Kolek, V. a kol. Doporučené postupy v pneumologii. Praha: Maxdorf. 2019, pp. 564-606
- Amstrong, M., Crouch, R., Vogiatzis, I.). Modalities of exercise training. In Donner C. F., Ambrosino, N., Goldstein R. S. Pulmonary rehabilitation (2nd ed.). Boca Raton: CRC Press. 2021, pp. 209-218
- Nalbandian, AK., Sehgal, A., Gupta, et al., Post-acute COVID-19 syndrome. Nature Medicine. 2019; 27(4): 601-615. ISSN 1078-8956. doi:10.1038/s41591-021-01283-z
- 6. Kopecký, M., Skála, M., Šnelerová, B., Doubková, M., & Koblížek, V. Post-COVID syndrom – definice, diagnostika a klasifikace. Stručný poziční dokument ČPFS ČLS JEP (červen 2021). http://www.pneumologie.cz/guidelines/
- 7. Jones, P. W., Harding, G., Berry, P., Wiklund, I., Chen, W. H. Kline Leidy, N. Development and first validation of the COPD Assessment Test. Eur Respir J 2009
- 8. Kolar, P., Kobesova, A., Valouchova, P., Bitnar, P. Dynamic neuromuscular stabilization: developmental kinesiologiy: breathing stereotypes and postural-locomotion function. In Chaitow,

L., Bradley, D., Gilbert, Ch. Recognizing and treating breathing disorders, Edinburg: Churchill Livingstone 2014

- 9. Hodges, P.W., Heijnen, I., Gandevia, S.C. Postural activity of the diaphragm is reduced in humans when respiratory demand increases. Journal of physiology 2001
- 10. Guideline: Physiotherapy for People with Cystic Fibrosis: from Infant to Adult, International Physiotherapy Group for Cystic Fibrosis 7.th edition 2019
- Okoličányová, L,. Moderní nordic walking: jdeme za zdravím. Praha: Slovart. 2018; ISBN 978-807-5295-507
- Steere, HK., polich G., Silver JK, hameed F., Gellhorn AC., Borg-Stein J., Schneider JC., Ambulatory Rehabilitation of Patients Hospitalized with SARS CoV -2 Infections: Early Pandemic Experience in New York City and Boston 2021 13(1), 81-86. ISSN 1934-1482. doi:10.1002/pmrj.12506
- 13. van der Wees et al. KNGF position statement: Physiotherapy recommendations in patients with COVID-19, Amersfoort, the Netherlands 2020
- Belza, B., Miyawaki CE, Liu M., Aree-Ue S., Fessel M., Minott KR., Zhang X., A Systematic Review of Studies Using the Multidimensional Assessment of Fatigue Scale: Early Pandemic Experience in New York City and Boston. Journal of Nursing Measurement 2018 26(1), 36-74. ISSN 1061-3749 doi:10.1891/1061-3749.26.1.36
- 15. Daynes E, Gerlis C, Briggs-Price S, et al., COPD assessment test for the evaluation of COVID-19 symptoms. Thorax 2021;76:185-187
- 16. Smolíková, L., & Máček, M., Respirační fyzioterapie a plicní rehabilitace. Brno: Národní centrum ošetřovatelství a nelékařských zdravotnických oborů 2010
- Kociánová, J., Spirometry basic examination of the lung function. Vnitřní lékařství 2017; 63(11), 889-894. ISSN 0042773X. doi:10.36290/vnl.2017.162
- Kociánová, J., Vyšetřování plicních funkcí. In Kolek, V., Kašák, V., & Vašáková, M. Pneumologie (3rd ed.). Praha: Maxdorf 2019; pp. 98-111
- Skala, M., Svoboda M., Kopecky M. et al., Heterogeneity of post-COVID impairment: interim analysis of a prospective study from Czechia. Virology Journal 2021; 18(1), 889-894. ISSN 1743-422X. doi:10.1186/s12985-021-01546-8
- Klok, FA., Boon J., Barco S. et al., The Post-COVID-19 Functional Status scale: a tool to measure functional status over time after COVID-19. European Respiratory Journal 2020; 56(1), 889-894. ISSN 0903-1936. doi:10.1183/13993003.01494-2020x
- Girold, S., Rousseau J., Le Gal M., et al., Nordic walking versus walking without poles for rehabilitation with cardiovascular disease: Randomized controlled trial. Annals of Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine 2017; 60(4), 223-229. ISSN 18770657. doi:10.1016/j.rehab.2016.12.004

- 22. Roy, M., Grattard V., Dinet Ch., et al., Nordic walking influence on biomechanical parameters: a systematic review. European Journal of Physical and Rehabilitation Medicine 2020; 56(5), 223-229. ISSN 19739087. doi:10.23736/S1973-9087.20.06175-4
- Williamson, EJ., Walker AJ., Bhaskaran K. et al., Factors associated with COVID-19-related death using OpenSAFELY. Nature 2020; 584(7821), 430-436. ISSN 0028-0836. 10.1038/s41586-020-2521-4
- Motiejunaite, J., Balagny P., Arnoult F. et al., Hyperventilation: A Possible Explanation for Long-Lasting Exercise Intolerance in Mild COVID-19 Survivors? Frontiers in Physiology 2021; 11(7821), 430-436. ISSN 1664-042X. doi:10.3389/fphys.2020.614590
- 25. Jennings G, Monaghan A, Xue F, Mockler D, Romero-Ortuño R. A Systematic Review of Persistent Symptoms and Residual Abnormal Functioning following Acute COVID-19: Ongoing Symptomatic Phase vs. Post-COVID-19 Syndrome. Journal of Clinical Medicine. 2021;10(24). doi:10.3390/jcm10245913

A Brief Physiology of Ion Balance in Mammal Cardiomyocytes

Luboš Nachtnebl, ¹ Petr Filipenský, ^{1, 2} Magda Krechlerová, ³ Helena Bedáňová, ^{4,5} Alena Sedláková, ^{4,5} Adam Vajčner, ⁵ Michal Pohanka, ^{4,5} Petr Dobšák

Ist Department of Orthopedic Surgery, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
¹ Department of Urology, 2nd Department of Internal Medicine, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
² Department of Public Health, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
³ Center of Cardiovascular and Transplant Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
⁴ Department of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
⁵ Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno

Introduction

The muscle cells (cardiomyocytes) that make up all of the heart muscle contract in a repetitive, organized and adapted way in order to ensure the final function of circulatory support. The coordination of the contractile function is ensured thanks to the syncitium structure of the cardiac tissue which allows the propagation of the electrical activity from one cardiac cell to another. This electrical activity translates into an action potential (AP) which represents the result of a cascade of ion transfers (entry of Na⁺ and Ca⁺⁺ ions, exit of K⁺ ions), largely depending on the variations in permeability of the sarcolemma and succeeding from the diastolic potential. The latter, located between -80 and -90 mV, depends on the characteristics of the sarcolemma which, at rest, is almost exclusively permeable to K⁺, and on the variations in ionic concentrations (Na⁺ and K⁺) on either side of this membrane. However, in diastole, the sarcolemma is slightly permeable to Na⁺ and the concentration gradients are maintained thanks to active transport ensured by an electrogenic ATP-dependent Na⁺/K⁺ membrane pump.

The cytoplasmic membrane is equipped with a number of channels of different types, some of which allow the entry of calcium ions from the extracellular space. Two of them also serve as systems for Ca⁺⁺ expulsion from the cell: one of them is the Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger (NCX) and the other is the ATP-dependent cytoplasmic membrane Ca²⁺ pump (PMCA). The amount and proportion of individual NCX and PMCA channels varies by cell type.

For example, cardiomyocytes contain the NCX exchanger in high concentration. The main role of PMCA is to stabilize the Ca⁺⁺ content in the cytosol, while NCX channels are an important rapid regulatory mechanism preventing extreme fluctuations in intracellular calcium content (especially in cardiomyocytes). Currently, however, this traditional view of the role of both channels is changing, primarily in connection with the discovery of specific functional properties of different PMCA isoforms. However, a detailed view is beyond the scope of this text.

During the action potential, membrane depolarization triggers the opening of specific Ca⁺⁺ channels in the sarcolemma (sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca⁺⁺ ATP-ase II or SERCA II). This mechanism, although necessary, is however not sufficient to cause muscle contraction in the mammalian heart. Indeed, this calcium influx induces the release of Ca⁺⁺ stored in the sarcoplasmatic reticulum (SR) by a channel sensitive to ryanodine (ryanodine receptor or RyR) and activated by Ca⁺⁺. The mechanism of this autocatalytic release of Ca⁺⁺ is called "Ca⁺⁺-induced calcium release". The rise in the intracellular calcium concentration (Ca⁺⁺_{INT}) of about 10⁻⁷ to 10⁻⁶ M (calcium transient), triggers the contraction. The different steps between the genesis of the membrane action potential and the initiation of the contractile phenomenon characterize the mechanism of "excitation-contraction coupling".

The blood inflow into the ventricular cavities takes place during the myocardial relaxation phase. This occurs during the reduction of cytosolic Ca⁺⁺ in the cardiomyocytes. Three mechanisms contribute to this. On the one hand, the Ca⁺⁺ ions are actively recaptured into the inner structures of the SR thanks to SERCA II. On the other hand, Ca⁺⁺ is expelled into the extracellular space by the Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ pump (NCX) of the cytoplasmatic membrane, which is energetically supplied by the transmembrane sodium gradient. Finally, the third mechanism comprises the ATP-dependent calcium pump (PMCA) of the cytoplasmatic membrane which, however, plays only minimal role in the expulsion of Ca⁺⁺ from the cell.

All of these processes require an energetic supply. H^+ protons are thus continuously generated in the cytosol of cardiac cells by their intense metabolic activity, contributing to lowering their intracellular pH (pH_{INT}). In particular, glycolysis, synthesis and degradation of glycogen and triglycerides, lipolysis and hydrolysis of ATP are some examples of biochemical reactions associated with H⁺ production. Although the precise mechanisms at the origin of the effects of pH_{INT} on contraction are not completely elucidated, it nevertheless appears that all the stages of the coupling between the genesis of the membrane action potential and the production of power by the myofilaments are affected by the changes in pH_{INT}. The control of H⁺ homeostasis is therefore crucial to ensure normal conductivity of ion channels and the efficiency of the contractile machinery. In a normal myocardium the pH_{INT} is maintained around 7.0 - 7.2 by mechanisms that buffer or expel excess H⁺ following their passive entry into the cell and the continuous production of metabolic acids (exchanges Na⁺/H⁺ and Cl⁺/

 HCO_3^{-}). The main source of energy, on which cardiac contractile function depends, is the cytosolic (intracellular) ATP which is complexed with Mg⁺⁺. In the cells, the concentration of ATP is physiologically about 7 - 10 mM and the total Mg⁺⁺ represents about 17 mM, of which 40 - 45% is bound to ATP. Therefore, under conditions where ATP is decreased, the loss of this important Mg⁺⁺ binding site can lead to an elevation of Mg⁺⁺_{INT}. However, Mg⁺⁺ plays also an important role in the regulation of ion channels, the activation of enzymes, and the movements of calcium through the SR. Therefore, several mechanisms for regulating Mg++ are present, which involve intracellular buffers, transport systems through intracellular organelles and some membrane transporters that are still not fully understood (Na+/Mg++ exchanger ?). Thus, from a functional point of view, the contractile activity of the cardiac muscle depends first of all on the contractile machinery, but also on the regulation of ionic movements.

2. Regulation of intracellular ionic activities in human cardiomyocytes

In the cardiac cells, the intracellular ionic activities are maintained at different values from those expected, if the ions would be distributed passively on both sides of the cell membrane. This implies the existence of mechanisms that buffer, compartmentalize, capture or expel ions following their passive entry/exit into/from the cell. Fig. 1 illustrates the complexity of these mechanisms involved in the regulation of ionic species in the myocardium. Their interaction is so intense that any disturbance of just one mechanism affects directly or indirectly the others.

A. ATP-dependent transporters or pumps (ATP-ases)

These mechanisms use the energy released by the hydrolysis of ATP into ADP to transport the ions on either side of the sarcolemma or to store them in the SR.



Figure 1: Schematic view of the ion transfers in the cardiomyocyte in physiological conditions. The entry of Ca^{++} into the SR is secured by the ATP-dependent calcium channel (SERCA II) and its exit by Na⁺/ Ca^{++} exchanger (NCX) and sarcolemmal RyR. The entry of Ca^{++} into the mitochondria (MI) takes place via the calcium uniport (MCU) and its exit via Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange. The mitochondrial sodium gradient is maintained by Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger (CS = cytoskeleton; MI = mitochondria; SR = sarcoplasmic reticulum) (Source: own material).

1. The ATP-ase or Na⁺/K⁺ pump of the sarcolemma is responsible for the simultaneous transport of 3 Na⁺ ions from the inside to the outside of the cell and of 2 K⁺ ions in the opposite direction. Due to the unequal number of charges transported (an overall positive charge), this exchange is capable of generating a current called "pump current" and, conversely, can be modulated by the membrane potential. Among the most important physiological activators of this ATP-ase belong intracellular ions of Na⁺ and catecholamines. The major physiological role of the Na⁺/K⁺/ATP-ase consists in regulating the efflux of intracellular Na⁺ against the passive entry of Na⁺ in diastole or during depolarization, via the sodium current. Thus, this ionic pump allows the maintenance of the electrochemical gradient of Na⁺ which is essential for electrical activity and the operation of other mechanisms such as

Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ or Na⁺/H⁺ exchanges. Finally, the pump current contributes to the establishment of the resting membrane potential.

2. Calcium ATP-ase of the sarcolemma regulates Ca⁺⁺_{INT} in diastole or in conditions of prolonged inactivity. The lower rate of Ca⁺⁺ transport does not allow expulsion of this ion in large quantities into the extracellular space based on kinetics compatible with those of contraction. The rhythmic entry of calcium ions into the SR occurs through the ATP-dependent calcium system (SERCA II, controlled by phospholamban) and their release through the SR ryanodine-sensitive channels (RyR) in high concentration to the contractile apparatus. Potassium channels are activated by calcium and lead to slow repolarization. Their early activation shortens the plateau phase.

3. Calcium ATP-ase of the SR transports Ca⁺⁺ from the cytosol into the lumen of SR.

B. Electrochemical ion gradient-dependent transporters

These mechanisms use transmembrane ion gradients as an energy source for ion transport. The Na⁺ gradient maintained by the Na⁺/K⁺ pump is fundamental because many mechanisms use the potential energy contained in this gradient to ensure transport, either in the same direction as the sodium gradient (case of the Na⁺/glucose co-transporter), or in the opposite direction (antiports or counter-transports Na⁺/H⁺ and Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺).

- 1. The Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange of the sarcolemma is electrogenic (3 Na⁺ ions are simultaneously exchanged for one Ca⁺⁺ ion) and transports Ca⁺⁺ (calcium efflux coupled with the development of a transient inward current). This exchange also allows the entry of Ca⁺⁺ essentially at the beginning of the action potential, and thus participates in the net influx of Ca⁺⁺. In diastole, the Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange works in the direction of calcium efflux and allows the Ca⁺⁺ gradient to be maintained.
- 2. The transporters of the mitochondrial inner membrane: calcium mitochondrial uniporter (MCU), Na⁺/H⁺ and Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchangers participate in the regulation of intra-mitochondrial ionic species, particularly Ca⁺⁺, which presence stimulates the oxidative activity of mitochondria. Under physiological conditions, the mitochondrial Ca⁺⁺ cycle is dependent on extra-mitochondrial concentration of Na⁺. Mitochondrial transporters are mediated diastolic calcium signal relays for intra-mitochondrial Ca⁺⁺. These mechanisms ensure the setting of the energy production in the mitochondria according to the contractile activity of the muscle.

- 3. Na⁺/H⁺ exchange of the sarcolemma. It is an electroneutral and reversible antiporter, whose primary function under physiological conditions is to exchange an internal H⁺ for an external Na⁺. The 1:1 stoichiometry results in the independence of this exchanger with respect to the membrane potential. Exchange activity is weak or non-existent at physiological pH. The system is activated by a drop in pH_{INT} and its essential function is to prevent excessive acidification. The Na⁺/H⁺ antiporter is activated by intracellular H⁺, and on the contrary, inactivated by extracellular concentration of H⁺. The inhibition of activity by external H⁺ is close to 50% for an extracellular pH (pH_{EXT}) between 7.0 and 7.5, which suggests that changes in pH_{EXT} may play an important modulating role (under physiological conditions). Besides its role in the regulation of pH_{INT}, Na⁺/H⁺ exchange can intervene in the control of Na⁺_{INT} and Ca⁺⁺_{INT}. It represents also an important entry way for Na⁺ and is capable of modifying the activity of the Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange. Therefore, it is also indirectly involved in the control of contractile activity.
- 4. Sarcolemma-independent Cl⁻/HCO₃⁻ exchange. The content of Cl⁻_{INT} in the cardiomyocytes is 20 to 30 mM, i.e. 5 times greater than that expected from the electrochemical gradient. Under physiological conditions, this anionic, electroneutral and reversible antiporter allows the efflux of HCO₃⁻ and the influx of Cl⁻. Besides its role in the control of Cl⁻_{INT}, it intervenes in the regulation of pH_{INT} following an intracellular alkalinization by transporting acidic equivalents. Its activity is inhibited when pH_{INT} becomes acidic.
- 5. The Na⁺/HCO3⁻ symport of the sarcolemma. This mechanism at the origin of the removal of acids and depending on HCO⁻ and extracellular Na⁺, has been identified in mammalian cardiac tissue samples. The recovery of pH_{INT}, following an acid load, depends on external Na⁺, but is independent of internal content of Cl⁻. Sarcolemmal Na⁺/HCO₃⁻ symport is electroneutral, responsible for about 20-30% of the total efflux of acidic equivalents (at a pH_{INT} of 6.6) and can participate in the control of Na⁺_{INT} and Ca⁺⁺_{INT}.
- 6. The H⁺-lactate symporter of the sarcolemma. The transport of lactate is carried out for the most part by this co-transport, which occurs in particular during the removal of lactic acid from the cells in a situation of hypoxia.
- 7. Na⁺/Mg⁺⁺ exchange of the sarcolemma. The existence of such an exchange in cardiac cells remains unclear. The plasma membrane is poorly permeable to Mg⁺⁺ ions. The regulatory mechanisms of Mg⁺⁺ very likely involve membrane transporters, intracellular buffers and transport systems through intracellular organelles. Some studies suggest that the binding of Mg⁺⁺ to intracellular sites and/or the transport of Mg⁺⁺ through organelles are modulated by Ca⁺⁺ and H⁺ ions. Changes in pH_{INT} or Ca⁺⁺_{INT} could then induce variations in Mg⁺⁺_{INT}, and thus influence Mg⁺⁺ homeostasis and consequently the cellular processes that depend on it.

C. Buffer systems

- 1. Adsorption of ions at the sarcolemma. Beside different sarcolemmal mechanisms involved particularly in the movements of Ca⁺⁺, there is a microenvironment of anionic phospholipids which adsorb this ion, and thus are able to modulate the activity of Ca⁺⁺ transporters.
- 2. Soluble cytoplasmic proteins calmodulin (CM) and troponin C (TN-C). CM is a Ca⁺⁺ and Mg⁺⁺ binding peptide. Once these ions are fixed, the CM can regulate the functioning of several enzymes, known as CM-dependent, such as some protein kinases, or even the calcium ATP-ase of the sarcolemma. TN-C is important for cardiac contractile activity. Indeed, in the absence of Ca⁺⁺, TN-C interacts with other troponins such as troponin T (TN-I) and troponin T (TN-T); the formation of this macromolecular complex prevents the interaction of actin with myosin and therefore contraction. In the presence of Ca⁺⁺ ions, TN-C undergoes a conformational change that is transmitted to TN-T and TN-I, ends actin inhibition and allows the formation of actin-myosin bridges, leading to the development of contractile activity. If it is correct to attribute to these proteins a role of intracellular calcium "buffer", the binding of Ca⁺⁺ on CM and TN-C is accompanied by above mentioned conformational changes leading to the activation of other target proteins. These molecules can therefore be considered as transduction elements of the "calcium messenger", a chemochemical signal for CM and a chemo-mechanical signal for TN-C.
- 3. Intracellular buffering capacity (β) in response to acid overload. The cell can involve several processes which absorb protons in a rapid and reversible way. These are transient and saturable mechanisms (because they have a limited capacity), allowing the cell to react almost instantaneously to minimize a variation in pH_{INT}, and include:

a) The physico-chemical buffering power of the pH. It is probably the most important component of β by its ability to absorb protons. This is a unique property that allows weak acids and bases to moderate pHINT changes by combining with protons according to the reaction: B + H+ \rightarrow BH (B = base). These ionic reactions occur in a fraction of a second. An example of weak intracellular base is the HCO₃⁻ ion. In situations of increased acidification, its combination with H⁺ leads to formation of H₂O and CO₂. The cell can also behave as an open system for other weak acids or bases, but only provided that the plasma membrane is sufficiently permeable to their uncharged forms. In their presence, the intracellular concentration of the buffers will increase.

b) Biochemical buffering mechanisms. Certain metabolic reactions participate in pH_{INT} homeostasis. A good example can be the conversion of weak non-volatile acid, such as lactic acid, into a diffusible product in the form of CO₂. Under normal (physiological) conditions, inorganic phosphate (P_i) exists in two forms near neutral pH: HPO₄⁻ and H₂PO₄⁻ (acid dissociation constant pKa = 6.8) with a total concentration of approximately 1 to 2 mM. The

contribution of phosphate compounds to the buffering capacity remains low, but can increase in situations such as ischemia.

Also the neutralization by H⁺ ions of ionizable groups of many intracellular molecules, in particular proteins, participates in the adsorption of protons. Although the chemical nature of these buffers is not completely identified, the greatest contribution could come from the ionizable groups of intracellular proteins, more particularly the imidazole groups which have a pKa in the range of physiological pH. The increase in β with intracellular acidification suggests that the average pKa of the intrinsic cellular buffers is lower than the physiological pH_{INT} and could represent a protective mechanism enabling the myocardium to fight against acid overload, in particular under hypoxic/ischemic conditions.

c) Organelle buffering mechanisms. These mechanisms concern the transfer of acids or bases in intracellular organelles.

References

- 1. Agus MS, Agus ZS. Cardiovascular actions of magnesium. Crit Care Clin 2001; 17: 175-86
- 2. Armoundas AA, Hobai IA, Tomaselli GF, Winslow RL, O'Rourke B. Role of sodium-calcium exchanger in modulating the action potential of ventricular myocytes from normal and failing hearts. Circ Res 2003; 93: 46-53
- Baysal K, Jung DW, Gunter KK, Gunter TE, Brierley GP. Na⁺-dependent Ca²⁺ efflux mechanism of heart mitochondria is not a passive Ca²⁺/Na⁺ exchanger. Am J Physiol 1994; 266: 800-8
- Bers DM, Ginsburg KS. Na:Ca stoichiometry and cytosolic Ca-dependent activation of NCX in intact cardiomyocytes. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007; 1099: 326-38
- Bers DM. Excitation–contraction coupling and cardiac contractile force. 2nd ed. Kluwer Academic Publishers; 2001. 427 p
- Brini M, Carafoli E. The Plasma membrane Ca2+ ATPase and the plasma membrane sodium calcium exchanger cooperate in the regulation of cell calcium. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2011; 3: a004168
- Ch'en FF, Dilworth E, Swietach P, Goddard RS, Vaughan-Jones RD. Temperature dependence of Na⁺-H⁺ exchange, Na⁺-HCO₃⁻ co-transport, intracellular buffering and intracellular pH in guineapig ventricular myocytes. J Physiol 2003; 552: 715-26
- 8. Do E, Ellis D, Noireaud J. Intracellular pH and intrinsic H⁺ buffering capacity in normal and hypertrophied right ventricle of ferret heart. Cardiovasc Res 1996; 31: 729-38

- 9. Donoso P, Mill JG, O'Neil SC, Eisner DA. Fluorescence measurements of cytoplasmic and mitochondrial sodium concentration in rat ventricular myocytes. J Physiol 1992; 448: 493-509
- 10. Fry CH. Measurement and control of intracellular magnesium ion concentration in guinea pig and ferret ventricular myocardium. Magnesium 1986; 5: 306-16
- 11. Glitsch HG. Electrophysiology of the sodium-potassium-ATPase in cardiac cells. Physiol Rev 2001; 81: 1791-1826
- 12. Goldsmith DJ, Hilton PJ. Relationship between intracellular proton buffering capacity and intracellular pH. Kidney Int 1992; 41: 43-9
- Griffiths EJ. Mitochondrial calcium transport in the heart: physiological and pathological roles. J Mol Cell Cardiol 2009; 46: 789-803
- 14. Haiech J, Moreau M, Leclerc C, Kilhoffer MC. Facts and conjectures on calmodulin and its cousin proteins, parvalbumin and troponin C. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res 2019; 1866: 1046-53
- 15. Ikonnikov G, Yelle D. Physiology of cardiac conduction and contractility. Clin Anat 2009; 22: 99-113
- 16. Jayasinghe ID, Cannell MB, Soeller C. Organization of ryanodine receptors, transverse tubules, and sodium-calcium exchanger in rat myocytes. Biophys J 2009; 97: 2664-73
- 17. Jiang D, Shi H, Tonggu L, Gamal El-Din TM, Lenaeus MJ, Zhao Y, Yoshioka C, Zheng N, Catterall WA. Structure of the Cardiac Sodium Channel. Cell 2020; 180: 122-34
- 18. Jung DW, Baysal K, Brierley GP. The sodium-calcium antiport of heart mitochondria is not electroneutral. J Biol Chem 1995; 270: 672-8
- 19. Köppel H, Gasser R, Spichiger U. Free intracellular magnesium in myocardium measurement and physiological role. Wien Med Wochenschr 2000; 150: 321-4
- 20. Levitsky DO, Takahashi M. Interplay of Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ in sodium-calcium exchanger and in other Ca²⁺-binding proteins: magnesium, watchdog that blocks each turn if able. Adv Exp Med Biol 2013; 961: 65-78
- 21. Liao J, Li H, Zeng W et al. Structural insight into the ion-exchange mechanism of the sodium/ calcium exchanger. Science 2012; 335: 686-90
- 22. Maack C, Cortassa S, Aon MA et al. Elevated cytosolic Na⁺ decreases mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake during excitation-contraction coupling and impairs energetic adaptation in cardiac myocytes. Circ Res 2006; 99: 172-82
- 23. McCormack JG, Halestrap AP, Denton RM. Role of calcium ions in regulation of mammalian intra-mitochondrial metabolism. Physiol Rev 1990; 70: 391-425

- 24. Murphy E, Eisner DA. Regulation of intracellular and mitochondrial sodium in health and disease. Circ Res 2009; 104: 292-303
- 25. Nicoll DA, Ottolia M, Lu L, Lu Y, Philipson K.D. A new topological model of the cardiac sarcolemmal Na⁺-Ca²⁺ exchanger. J Biol Chem 1999; 274: 910-17
- Niggli E. The cardiac sarcoplasmic reticulum: filled with Ca²⁺ and surprises. Circ Res 2007; 100: 5-6
- 27. Palty R, Sekler I. The mitochondrial Na⁺/Ca²⁺ exchanger. Cell Calcium 2012; 52: 9-15
- Philipson KD, Nicoll DA. Molecular and kinetic aspects of sodium-calcium exchange. Int Rev Cytol 1993; 137: 199-227
- 29. Reeves JP, Hale CC. The stoichiometry of the cardiac sodium-calcium exchange system. J Biol Chem 1984; 259: 7733-39
- 30. Robergs RA. Quantifying H+ exchange from muscle cytosolic energy catabolism using metabolite flux and H+ coefficients from multiple competitive cation binding: New evidence for consideration in established theories. Physiol Rep 2021; 9: e14728
- 31. Romani A, Marfella C, Scarpa A. Regulation of magnesium uptake and release in the heart and in isolated ventricular myocytes. Circ Res 1993; 72: 1139-48
- 32. Saint DA, Ju YK, Gage PW. A persistent sodium current in rat ventricular myocytes. J Physiol 1992; 453: 219-31
- 33. Shattock MJ, Bers DM. Rat vs. rabbit ventricle: Ca flux and intracellular Na assessed by ionselective microelectrodes. Am J Physiol 1989; 256: 813-22
- Swietach P, Zaniboni M, Stewart AK et al. Modelling intracellular H⁺ ion diffusion. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 2003; 83: 69-100
- Vaughan-Jones RD. Regulation of intracellular pH in cardiac muscle. Ciba Found Symp 1988; 139: 23-46
- 36. Wier WG. Gain and cardiac E-C coupling: revisited and revised. Circ Res 2007; 101: 533-5
Destabilization of Ionic Transport Systems in Cardiomyocytes During Hypoxia and Ischemia

Luboš Nachtnebl, ¹ Petr Filipenský, ^{1, 2} Magda Krechlerová, ³ Helena Bedáňová, ^{4,5} Alena Sedláková, ^{4,5} Adam Vajčner, ⁵ Michal Pohanka, ^{4,5} Petr Dobšák

 Ist Department of Orthopedic Surgery, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
 ¹ Department of Urology, 2nd Department of Internal Medicine, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
 ² Department of Public Health, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
 ³ Center of Cardiovascular and Transplant Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
 ⁴ Department of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno
 ⁵ Department of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, St. Anne's Faculty Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University Brno

A. Introduction

In 1994, one hundred and thirty-six years after the introduction of the term "ischemia" by Virchow, the journal Cardiovascular Research conducted a survey among eminent cardiologists to find out "their" definition of myocardial ischemia (Hearse, 1994). The results showed the responses ranged from 3 to 404 words (!). This clearly shows that a generally accepted definition does not currently exist. However, it is undisputed that ischemia is necessarily associated with changes in the energy metabolism and ionic disturbances of the myocardium.

It is difficult to study ischemia experimentally and in particular in isolated muscle preparations. For this reason, many studies concerning the effects of ischemia on contractile function have used experimental protocols that reproduce only some of the metabolic, ionic and mechanical aspects of ischemia. The most used models are hypoxia or anoxia, based on partial or total suppression of oxygen (O_2) in the perfusion medium (replacement of O_2 by nitrogen or application of a reducing agent, such as sodium dithionate), or even on the use of blockers of oxidative phosphorylation (OP) such as cyanide (CN).

However, ischemia is associated not only with a reduction in oxygen supply but also in energetic substrates, as well as an accumulation of metabolic products such as lactate, protons and potassium. To more accurately reproduce the situations of ischemia, hypoxia or anoxia, it seems to be advantageous to associate them with an inhibition of anaerobic glycolysis. Under these conditions, although the mechanisms involved are probably less complex, the mechanical responses are similar to those observed in real pathologic situations. Therefore, with the aim of providing an overview of the ionic alterations occurring during ischemia and their consequences on cardiac contractility, the following text is based on studies carried out both in hypoxic conditions in presence or absence of functional glycolysis, anoxia and ischemia, and using multicellular preparations or isolated myocytes (Fig. 1).



Figure 1: Schematic overview of ionic imbalance during cardiomyocyte ischemia. Following ATP depletion, Na⁺/K⁺/ATP-ase is inhibited and sodium efflux reduced. The entry of Na⁺ is enhanced by Na⁺/H⁺ exchange (activated by the acidification of pH_{INT}). Intracellular Ca⁺⁺ rises following the reduction (and/or reversal) of Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger (NCX). Mitochondrial Ca⁺⁺ increase is realized by a still poorly defined mechanism.

Mitochondria begin to show signs of edema. K^+ efflux is massive, via ATP-sensitive potassium channels. The actin-myosin bridges are no longer detached (state of rigor or "stunning") and the cytoskeleton begins to break down (CS = cytoskeleton; MI = mitochondria; MCU = calcium mitochondrial uniporter; PMCA = ATP-dependent cytoplasmic membrane Ca⁺⁺ pump; SR = sarcoplasmic reticulum) (Source: own material).

B. Changes in intracellular pH (pH_{INT})

Changes during hypoxia-ischemia of pH_{INT} and its short-term (intracellular buffering capacity) and long-term (membrane transporters) regulatory mechanisms will be discussed.

1. Changes in pH_{INT}

a) In the presence of functional glycolysis, pH_{INT} measurements carried out in experiments with perfused hearts or multicellular heart preparations have shown the existence of a transient alkalinization which is associated with the rapid hydrolysis of phosphocreatine (PCr) to creatine (Cr) and Pi, a reaction consuming protons. This brief alkalosis is followed by an intracellular acidification which stabilizes after approximately 5-10 minutes. This acidosis is the consequence of the stimulation of anaerobic glycolysis and the production of lactic acid when the oxidative phosphorylations (OP) are blocked.

b) Experiments in isolated rat ventricular cells, using fluorescent indicators, did not show any acidification following the addition of cyanide (CN). On the other hand, if glycolysis is completely inhibited (f.e. by the iodo-acetic acid), a very rapid and strong acidosis (about 0.5 to 1 upH) occurs after the application of cyanide. In the presence of CN, the magnitude of acidosis may depend on the rate at which lactic acid leaves the tissue, which is likely to be greater in isolated cells. In the latter situation, where no lactic acid production is detectable, a rapid hydrolysis of ATP is entirely responsible for the acidosis.

c) During ischemia, more intense intracellular acidification than that encountered during hypoxia or anoxia develops. Its amplitude depends on the duration and severity of the ischemia. Intra- and extracellular acidification is determined by the buffering capacity of intra- and extracellular systems, as well as by the activity of membrane ion transporters. The results published until now differ according to the methods and animal species used. However, there is a general agreement that the acidification of pH_{INT} depends on the buffer present in the perfusion medium. It seems also, the physiological buffer system CO_2/HCO_3^- provides better protection against intracellular acidosis compared to organic buffers.

2. Intracellular buffering capacity and membrane transporters

a) In a situation of hypoxia, there is no change in the value of the intracellular buffering power. In ischemia, intra- and extracellular lactate accumulation, PCr hydrolysis, and Pi rise contribute significantly to buffering capacity. In addition, in perfused isolated hearts subjected to ischemia, several studies demonstrated an increase in the intracellular buffering capacity for a pH_{INT} , probably linked to an increase of the buffering capacity of the intracellular proteins. By limiting the extent of cytosolic acidification, this mechanism could be a form of protection of cardiac cells against the risk of functional damage associated with ischemia.

b) In hypoxia, intracellular acidification induces an increase in Na^+_{INT} , following the activation of the Na^+/H^+ antiporter and of Ca^{++}_{INT} via Na^+/Ca^{++} exchanger (NCX). This mechanism, therefore, makes it possible to minimize and compensate for the negative inotropic effect of acidosis. It is likely that the increase in Na^+_{INT} during hypoxia is mainly related to the activation of the Na^+/H^+ exchange following the cytosolic acidification. During ischemia, the intracellular pH drops significantly more and under these conditions, the activity of the Na^+/H^+ exchange is slowed down and the effect of acidosis on the contraction is not sufficiently compensated by an entry of Ca^{++} via the Na^+/Ca^{++} antiport (NCX).

c) Regarding other membrane transporters involved in the regulation of pH_{INT} , it has been suggested that the increased release of nucleotides (such as Mg⁺⁺-ATP complex) into the coronary circulation during hypoxia and cardiac ischemia would participate in alteration of pH_{INT} by stimulation of the acidifying Cl⁻/HCO₃⁻ exchange mechanism.

C. Intracellular calcium

Although the available results are not always homogeneous, complex modifications of the intracellular distribution of Ca^{++}_{INT} , as well as of the calcium transient, have been observed during ischemic/anoxic periods or metabolic inhibitions. Changes in diastolic Ca^{++} and regulatory mechanisms during hypoxia/ischemia will now be discussed.

1. During experimental hypoxia, in papillary muscles and isolated perfused hearts, an increase in diastolic Ca^{++} was observed parallel to the drop in developed pressure. Modifications of the membrane potential, an inhibition of the reuptake of Ca^{++} by the SR and of its redistribution in the internal compartments could be at the origin of the alterations of Ca^{++} described.

2. The inhibition of glycolysis and OP is accompanied by a marked reduction in the tension developed, as well as a strong reduction in the amplitude of the calcium transient and an increase in diastolic Ca^{++} .

3. In anoxia, the intracellular acidification following the increased production of lactic acid is at the origin of the increase in the calcium transient. The competition of H⁺ and Ca⁺⁺ ions for common intracellular binding sites would cause an elevation of Ca⁺⁺_{INT}, and consequently of the Ca⁺⁺ load of the SR and the amplitude of the transient. Following several anoxic episodes, glycogen stores are depleted and acidification due to lactic acid is reduced. In addition, under these conditions, anoxia causes a strong shortening of the duration of the action potential. These modifications then contribute to reducing the calcium transient.

4. Several experimental measurements of Ca⁺⁺ using fluorescent techniques in isolated rat heart ventricular cells showed, the calcium transient in the presence of cyanide is either

unchanged or increased. However, when glycolysis is inhibited, the addition of cyanide causes a decrease in systolic calcium transient and an increase in diastolic Ca^{++} . A shortening of the AP is probably at the origin of the decrease in the calcium transient. The increase in Ca^{++}_{INT} , which precedes the development of a contracture, could be explained by a decrease in the expulsion of Ca^{++} by Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger (NCX) following the elevation of Na⁺_{INT}.

5. Much greater consistency exists in the results examining changes in intracellular Ca⁺⁺ during ischemia. In general, Ca⁺⁺ measurements taken during ischemia revealed an increase in the amplitude of the calcium transient, as well as an increase in diastolic Ca⁺⁺. After 20 to 30 minutes of ischemia, the calcium transient decreases to eventually disappear and spontaneous oscillations of Ca⁺⁺ develop. Several factors having opposite effects are probably at the origin of these modifications: a reduction in the pool of ATP, an alteration of the action potential and the development of acidification following the production of lactic acid. The latter presumably increases (moderately) diastolic Ca⁺⁺ by displacing Ca⁺⁺ from intracellular binding sites. By promoting the release of Ca⁺⁺ from the SR and the entry of Ca⁺⁺ into the sarcolemma by Na⁺/ Ca⁺⁺ exchanger, acidosis could also contribute in this way to an increase in Ca⁺⁺_{INT}.

Insufficient Ca⁺⁺ sequestration and expulsion when ATP stores are very low, would be responsible for the later increase in Ca⁺⁺_{INT}. After complete disappearance of calcium transients due to stimulation, reflecting an inability of the SR to recapture Ca⁺⁺ and a considerable depletion of ATP, a gradual increase in Ca⁺⁺ intracellular content appears. All the underlying mechanisms are not fully understood, but although intracellular acidosis and decreased ATP exert an inhibitory effect on Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger. It has been suggested that increased Na⁺_{INT} would lead to an elevation of Ca⁺⁺_{INT} via Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger (NCX).

D. Intracellular sodium

1. In the ventricular muscles, when the oxidative phosphorylations are blocked by cyanide or during the replacement of oxygen by nitrogen, an increase in Na^+ is observed accompanied by a slight depolarization. The reversibility of these modifications is obtained with reoxygenation. The sodium overload is to be related to the activation of the Na^+/H^+ exchange by the acidosis which develops under these conditions.

2. If glycolysis is inhibited by deoxyglucose, cyanide or nitrogen, a more rapid increase in Na⁺ follows. In this case, the slowing of the activity of the Na⁺/K⁺/ATP-ase due to the decrease in intracellular ATP, would also participate in the elevation of Na⁺.

3. In some experiments with heart hypoxia, a reversible increase in Na^+_{INT} was observed, which is responsible for a Ca⁺⁺ via Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchanger.

4. During global ischemia in animal experiments with perfused isolated heart, intracellular Na⁺ increases to about 5 times the control value after approximately 20 minutes.

There seems to be a temporal dissociation between the increase in Na^+_{INT} and Ca^{++}_{INT} during ischemia, since Na⁺ is already elevated after few minutes of ischemia, while Ca⁺⁺ only begins to increase after 15 to 20 minutes. According to previously published experiences, this uncoupling could come from an inhibition of the activity of Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange by intracellular acidification.

E. Intra- and extracellular potassium

Hypoxia, metabolic inhibition, or ischemia are accompanied rapidly (within about 30 seconds) by an increase in cardiac cell K⁺ efflux, resting potential depolarization, and progressive shortening of the duration of the action potential (AP). This results in a loss of cellular K⁺ and an accumulation of this ion in the extracellular spaces during ischemia, which can reach up to 18 mM. Several mechanisms can be at the origin of these alterations. Elevated extracellular K⁺ suggests increased efflux and/or decreased influx of K⁺. However, a slowing down of Na⁺/K⁺/ATP-ase activity (which would lead to a reduction in active K⁺ transport into the cell) is unlikely, at least in the early stages of ischemia since the levels of ATP are still high enough. The efflux of K⁺ could be associated with the outflow of lactate via a co-transport, but the most studied hypothesis at present is the opening of a potassium channels sensitive to intracellular ATP content (K+-ATP or ATP-sensitive K+ channels). These channels are normally inhibited by physiological concentrations of ATP; a reduction in ATP leads to their activation. Some specific blockers of these channels prevent the shortening of the action potential during hypoxia and partially or totally reduce the accumulation of extracellular K⁺ during ischemia. Moreover, the ATP concentrations measured during an inhibition of OP and glycolysis remain higher than those allowing the activation of the K⁺-ATP channels when the action potential is already shortened. The density of K⁺-ATP channels in the membrane of cardiac cells is high (between 0.5 and $10/\mu m^2$). Some authors suggest that the activation of a small percentage of K⁺-ATP channels produced by a slight decrease in cytosolic ATP, is able to cause a shortening of AP duration and increase the efflux and extracellular accumulation of K⁺ during hypoxia or ischemia. In addition, other factors are likely to modulate the activity of K⁺-ATP channels. The increase in intracellular ADP during hypoxia or ischemia decreases the sensitivity of these channels to the inhibitory effect of ATP. A similar effect is also achieved by a decrease in pH_{INT} which could therefore contribute to the shortening of the action potential in conjunction with the decrease in intracellular ATP during ischemia. Finally, it should be noted that a reduction in incoming calcium currents during hypoxia or ischemia can also decrease the duration of AP.

F. Intracellular magnesium

Several NMR studies have shown, in perfused rat or rabbit hearts, an increase in intracellular $Mg^{++}(Mg^{++}_{INT})$ during hypoxia and ischemia, in parallel with the decrease in intracellular ATP content.

1. An elevation of Mg^{++}_{INT} of approximately 40% was observed in experiments in isolated heart myocytes following metabolic inhibition.

2. The increase in Mg^{++} after longer heart ischemia remains lower than those expected following the hydrolysis of ATP. Since total Mg^{++} is unchanged, this suggests that some of the Mg^{++} released from ATP is buffered by other cellular components. Given the possible roles of Mg^{++} in the regulation of ion channels (potassium and calcium), enzymes and other cellular functions, changes in its concentration during ischemia and reperfusion could have important consequences that remain to establish.

G. Conclusion

Hypoxia and ischemia are accompanied respectively by partial and total depression of contractile function. It is now well established that contractile failure during hypoxia and ischemia can be partly explained by P_i accumulation and intracellular acidosis. In fact, P_i and the acidification decrease the calcium sensitivity of contractile proteins and the production of maximum force. The effects of P_i are predominant at the beginning of the period of ischemia or hypoxia, while the effects of pH are accentuated when the ischemia progresses. A shortening of AP duration is observed during hypoxia, metabolic inhibition or ischemia. Depending on the glycogen reserves and/or the intensity of glycolysis, the shortening of the AP could occur more or less quickly and participate in the decline of contractile activity by a reduction in the supply of calcium to the myofilaments.

Hypoxic or ischemic contracture is an elevation of the resting tension that occurs during prolonged ischemia or metabolic inhibition. Two main factors can participate in its establishment: a) an increase in the concentration of intracellular Ca⁺⁺ which activates the contractile proteins, and b) a reduction in ATP_{INT} which, when it is sufficient (at <1 mM), prevents the actin-myosin bridges from to detach (state of rigor). Arrhythmias that occur during ischemia are the well known cause of sudden death. Electrophysiological changes (membrane depolarization and slowing of conduction) represent some factors for the appearance of arrhythmias. In addition, the elevation of Ca⁺⁺_{INT} which can also lead to depolarization, as well as Ca⁺⁺ oscillations and intracellular acidification, favor the genesis of arrhythmias.



Figure 2: Schematic overview of ionic imbalance during reperfusion/reoxygenation. During reoxygenation, ATP is partially resynthesized, inducing the closure of K⁺-ATP channels. Activation of myofilaments can lead to the development of hypercontracture. Despite Ca⁺⁺ uptake by SR and mitochondria, Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange continues to further contribute to Ca⁺⁺ accumulation (CS = cytoskeleton; MI = mitochondria; ROS = reactive oxygen species; SR = sarcoplasmic reticulum) (Source: own material).

Reoxygenation-reperfusion is accompanied by a significant elevation of intracellular Ca⁺⁺ causing cell damage and arrhythmias (Fig. 2). The most likely mechanism is Ca⁺⁺ entry via Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange. Indeed, the accumulation of Na⁺ during ischemia and reperfusion following the reactivation of the Na⁺/H⁺ pump stimulates the Na⁺/Ca⁺⁺ exchange and the accelerated entry of Ca⁺⁺. This hypothesis is supported by the demonstration of a protective effect exerted by inhibitors of Na⁺/H⁺ exchange against damage to reoxygenation and reperfusion (overproduction of reactive oxygen species or ROS). In long-lasting ischemia, reperfusion causes a massive intracellular increase in Ca⁺⁺ accompanied by the development of an irreversible contracture and destruction of cytoskeleton.

Note. This chapter is mainly focused on the description of ionic pathological changes during hypoxia and ischemia. The above text, mentioning the processes taking place in cardiomyocytes during reperfusion, should be understood as only a very brief supplement to the discussed topic. A detailed description of all the effects of oxidative stress during ischemia-reperfusion syndrome is beyond the scope of this chapter.

References

- Ai X, Curran JW, Shannon TR, Bers DM, Pogwizd SM. Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase modulates cardiac ryanodine receptor phosphorylation and sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca²⁺ leak in heart failure. Circ Res 2005; 97: 1314-22
- 2. Anderson SE, Dickinson CZ, Liu H, Cala PM. Effects of Na-K-2Cl cotransport inhibition on myocardial Na and Ca during ischemia and reperfusion. Am J Physiol 1996; 270: 608-18
- 3. Armoundas AA, Hobai IA, Tomaselli GF, Winslow RL, O'Rourke B. Role of sodium-calcium exchanger in modulating the action potential of ventricular myocytes from normal and failing hearts. Circ Res 2003; 93: 46-53
- 4. Baartscheer A, Schumacher CA, van Borren MM et al. Increased Na⁺/H⁺-exchange activity is the cause of increased [Na⁺]i and underlies disturbed calcium handling in the rabbit pressure and volume overload heart failure model. Cardiovasc Res 2003; 57: 1015-24
- Bers DM, Barry WH, Despa S. Intracellular Na⁺ regulation in cardiac myocytes. Cardiovasc Res 2003; 57: 897-912
- 6. Cadenas S. Mitochondrial uncoupling, ROS generation and cardioprotection. Biochim Biophys Acta Bioenerg 2018; 1859: 940-50
- Caricati-Neto A, Errante PR, Menezes-Rodrigues FS. Recent advances in pharmacological and non-pharmacological strategies of cardioprotection. Int J Mol Sci 2019; 20: 4002. https://doi. org/10.3390/ijms20164002
- Despa S, Bers DM. Na⁺ transport in the normal and failing heart Remember the balance. J Mol Cell Cardiol 2013; 61: 2-10
- 9. Ford KL, Moorhouse EL, Bortolozzi M et al. Regional acidosis locally inhibits but remotely stimulates Ca²⁺ waves in ventricular myocytes. Cardiovasc Res 2017; 113: 984-95
- 10. Ginsburg KS, Weber CR, Bers DM. Cardiac Na:Ca exchanger: dynamics of Ca-dependent activation and deactivation in intact myocytes. J Physiol 2013; 591: 2067-86
- 11. Glitsch HG. Electrophysiology of the sodium-potassium-ATPase in cardiac cells. Physiol Rev 2001; 81: 1791-1826

- 12. Grover GJ. The role of ATP-sensitive potassium channels in myocardial ischemia: pharmacology and implications for the future. EXS 1996; 76: 313-24
- 13. Halestrap AP, Wang X, Poole RC, Jackson VN, Price NT. Lactate transport in heart in relation to myocardial ischemia. Am J Cardiol 1997; 80: 17-25
- Hearse DJ. Myocardial ischaemia: Can we agree on a definition for the 21st century? Cardiovasc Res 1994; 28: 1737-44
- 15. Hoeker GS, Katra RP, Wilson LD, Plummer BN, Laurita KR. Spontaneous calcium release in tissue from the failing canine heart. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 2009; 297: 1235-42
- Ju YK, Saint DA, Gage PW. Hypoxia increases persistent sodium current in rat ventricular myocytes. J Physiol 1996; 497: 337-47
- Kirchhefer U, Schmitz W, Scholz H, Neumann J. Activity of cAMP-dependent protein kinase and Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase in failing and nonfailing human hearts. Cardiovasc Res 1999; 42: 254-61
- Kohlhaas M, Liu T, Knopp A et al. Elevated cytosolic Na⁺ increases mitochondrial formation of reactive oxygen species in failing cardiac myocytes. Circulation 2010; 121: 1606-13
- Li S, Hafeez A, Noorulla F et al. Preconditioning in neuroprotection: From hypoxia to ischemia. Prog Neurobiol 2017; 157: 79-91
- 20. Liu T, O'Rourke B. Enhancing mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake in myocytes from failing hearts restores energy supply and demand matching. Circ Res 2008; 103: 279-88
- Philipson KD, Nicoll DA. Molecular and kinetic aspects of sodium-calcium exchange. Int Rev Cytol 1993; 137: 199-227
- 22. Saint DA. The role of the persistent Na⁺ current during cardiac ischemia and hypoxia. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2006; 17: 96-103
- 23. Semb SO, Lunde PK, Holt E et al. Reduced myocardial Na-K pump capacity in congestive heart failure following myocardial infarction in rats. J Mol Cell Cardiol 1998; 30: 1311-28
- 24. Shamraj OI, Melvin D, Lingrel JB. Expression of Na-K-ATPase isoforms in human heart. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1991; 179: 1434-40
- 25. Schillinger W, Teucher N, Christians C et al. High intracellular Na⁺ preserves myocardial function at low heart rates in isolated myocardium from failing hearts. Eur J Heart Fail 2006; 8: 673-80
- Silverman HS, Stern MD. Ionic basis of ischaemic cardiac injury: insights from cellular studies. Cardiovasc Res 1994; 28: 581-97
- 27. Stühmer W, Conti F, Suzuki H et al. Structural parts involved in activation and inactivation of the sodium channel. Nature 1989; 339: 597-603

- 28. Suleiman MS. New concepts in the cardioprotective action of magnesium and taurine during the calcium paradox and ischaemia of the heart. Magnes Res 1994; 7: 295-312
- 29. Talukder MA, Zweier JL, Periasamy M. Targeting calcium transport in ischaemic heart disease. Cardiovasc Res 2009; 84: 345-52
- 30. Vanheel B, de Hemptinne A. Influence of K⁺-ATP channel modulation on net potassium efflux from ischaemic mammalian cardiac tissue. Cardiovasc Res 1992; 26:1030-9
- 31. Workman AJ, MacKenzie I, Northover BJ. A K⁺-ATP channel opener inhibited myocardial reperfusion action potential shortening and arrhythmias. Eur J Pharmacol 2001; 419: 73-83
- 32. Yao A, Su Z, Nonaka A et al. Abnormal myocyte Ca²⁺ homeostasis in rabbits with pacing-induced heart failure. Am J Physiol 1998; 275: 1441-8

Blood Pressure Control during Exercise Training: 24-h / 7-day Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring

Lecture in Word Congress on Chronomedicine 7th Annual Konference on Indian Society of Chronomedicine

Jarmila Siegelova, ¹Germaine Cornelissen, Jiri Dusek, Michal Pohanka, Leona Dunklerova, Dita Rakova, Alena Havelkova, Petr Dobsak

Department of Physiotherapy, Department of Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Masaryk University, St. Anna Teaching Hospital, Brno, CZ, ¹University of Minnesota, USA



World Congress on Chronomedicine (WCC 2021) 7th Annual Conference on Indian Society of Chronomedicine Organized by

Association of Physicians of India Noida Chapter Theme: Chronobiology of Non Communicable Disease



1:30pm-1:45pm We 1:45pm-2:00pm Opi 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:15pm-2:35pm Nut 2:35pm-2:35pm Hear 2:35pm-2:55pm Hear 3:15pm-3:15pm Cline 3:35pm-3:55pm Mear 3:55pm-4:15pm Corr 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TEAR	ItoPIC gistration Itome Address By Dr. S Chakravorty, Dr. A K Shukla, Dr. Meenakshi jain ening ceremony- Guest of honour DR. PURSHOTAM LAL rhy Morning exacerbation of severe asthma- Changing Paradigm in Treatment renoblology In Diabetes inderator Dr. Vandana Garg traceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 abetes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease ntinuous Glucose Monitoring System (CGMs)-Work shop	SPEAKER	CHAIRPERSON Dr. K C Sood Dr Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Arnitesh Agarwal Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan Dr. R Prasad
1:30pm-1:45pm We 1:45pm-2:00pm Opi 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:15pm-2:35pm Nut 2:35pm-2:55pm Hear 2:35pm-2:55pm Hear 3:15pm-3:15pm Cirrow 3:35pm-3:55pm Mear 3:55pm-4:15pm Corrow 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TEAR	Address By Dr. S Chakravorty, Dr. A K Shukla, Dr. Meenakshi jain ening ceremony- Guest of honour DR. PURSHOTAM LAL rly Morning exacerbation of severe asthma- Changing Paradigm in Treatment coobbiology In Diabetes reaceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 betes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr Pradeep Visen Dr.Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Partha Biswas Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
1:45pm-2:00pm Opi 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:00pm-2:15pm Ear 2:00pm-2:15pm Nut 2:15pm-2:35pm Nut 2:35pm-2:55pm Hear 2:35pm-3:15pm Cirr 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Mear 3:55pm-4:15pm Cirr 3:55pm-4:15pm TIR 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TEAR	ening ceremony- Guest of honour DR. PURSHOTAM LAL. rly Morning exacerbation of severe asthma- Changing Paradigm in Treatment renoblology In Diabetes inderator Dr. Vandana Garg traceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 abetes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr Pradeep Visen Dr.Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Partha Biswas Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
2:00pm-2:15pm Ear Chr 2:15pm-2:35pm Dia 2:35pm-2:35pm Her 2:35pm-3:15pm Cirr 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Mer 3:35pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR	rin Morning exacerbation of severe asthma- Changing Paradigm in Treatment renobiology In Diabetes inderator Dr. Vandana Garg traceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 abetes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr Pradeep Visen Dr.Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Partha Biswas Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
Chi Mo 2:15pm-2:35pm 2:35pm-2:55pm Hei 2:55pm-3:15pm Circ 3:15pm-3:35pm 3:35pm-3:55pm 3:55pm-4:15pm Cord 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm	ronobiology In Diabetes rederator Dr. Vandana Garg traceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 betes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr Pradeep Visen Dr.Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Partha Biswas Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
Mo 2:15pm-2:35pm Nut 2:35pm-2:55pm Heir 2:55pm-3:15pm Circl 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Meir 3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TIR	Inderator Dr. Vandana Garg Itraceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 Ibetes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology. Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights art Iming in Health and Disease	Dr. Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
2:15pm-2:35pm Nut 2:35pm-2:55pm Heat 2:35pm-3:15pm Circl 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Meat 3:55pm-4:15pm Cord 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TIR	traceutical as an Emerging Natural Chronomedicine in the Management of Type 2 abetes caused by Circadian Dysrhythmia" art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology. Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr. Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
2:35pm-2:35pm Dia 2:35pm-2:55pm Hei 2:55pm-3:15pm Circ 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Mei 3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TER	art Failure Challenges in Type 2 DM cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr. Osama Elmaraghy Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr. Amitesh Agarwal Dr. Rakesh Kumar Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
Hei 2:55pm-3:15pm Circ 3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Me: 3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TIR	cadian clocks in Endocrinology: Clinical Implications	Dr. Saurav Shishir Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr. Sanjay Tandon Dr. B D Sharma Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
3:15pm-3:35pm Shi 3:35pm-3:55pm Me. 3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm-4:55pm TEA	ift work associated metabolic and genetic dysregulation among Indians - Novel Insights al timing in Health and Disease	Dr. S. V. Madhu	Dr. V B Dhaka Dr. P K Dhawan
3:35pm-3:55pm Me: 3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm 1:55pm TE	al timing in Health and Disease		
3:55pm-4:15pm Cor 4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm 4:55pm TIR		Dr. Saurabh Srivastava	
4:15pm-4:35pm TIR 4:35pm 4:55pm TE	ntinuous Glucose Monitoring System (CGMs). Work shop	and the second s	Dr. Neelu Gupta Dr. Ajay Agarwal
4:35pm-4:55pm TE/	international of the state of t	Dr. A K Shukla	
	- How to interpret CGM Record and Its implication	Dr. Keshore R	Dr. Veerendra Singh Dr. Meenakshi Jain
Chr			
	ronobiology of Inflammatory Disease		
Mo	oderator- Dr. Meenakshi Jain		
4:55pm-5:15pm Circ	cadian changes in oxidative stress in relation to cardiac dysfunction	Dr. M A Manai	Dr. Abla Smail Dr. A K Shukla
5:15pm-5:35pm The	erapeutics on the clock: Chronomedicine in treatment of Chronoinflammatory disease	Dr. Anubha Verma	Dr. Ajay Gupta Dr. B S Pandey
5:35pm-5:55pm Pitf	falls of treating arterial hypertension in patients with metabolic syndrome	Prof. Ludovit Gaspar,	Dr. Tamnosh Bhattacharya Dr. Anant Panday
5:55pm-6:15pm Chr	ronobiology of Fertility Potential	Dr. Amit K. Singh	Dr. Anupam Biswas Dr. Bhawan Banga
6:15pm-6:35pm Blo	od Pressure Variability: How does it make a difference ?	Dr. Anuj Maheswari	Dr. Rajeev Garg Dr. N K Soni
6:35pm-6:55pm Chr	ronomedicine: A Cardiac surgeon perspective	Dr Vaibhav Mishra	Dr. Parneesh Arora Dr. Amitabh Yaduvansh
Chr	renobiology of Insulin Therapy	Contraction of the second	
Mo	derator- Dr. A K Shukla		,,
	lividualization of insulin therapy: Choosing the right solution for your varying patients eds in relation to time	Dr. S. Chakravorty	Dr. G C Vaishnava Dr Ravi Kant
7:15pm-7:35pm Ger	n 2.0 basal – Circuit Breaker for the Vicious Cycle of Hyperglycemia & Hypoglycemia*	Dr. R. K, Prasad	Dr. Manju Tyagi Dr. Meenakshi Jain
7:35pm-7:55pm Ret	tarding the progression of diabetic kidney disease: Newer insight into SGLT2 inhibitor	Dr. Bijay Patni	Dr. Nishesh Jain Dr. S.C. Chabra

	Day-2, Saturday, 18th December 2021		
TIMING	TOPIC	SPEAKER	CHAIRPERSON
	Chronobiology In Cardiology		
	Moderator: Dr. Kuldeep Dhar		
9:00am-9:30am	Diabetes mellitus as risk factor of Heart Failure	Prof. Ghazi M. Halabi	Dr. A K Shukla Dr. Payal Jain
9:30am-10:00am	Emergence of Cardiometabolic risk factors in shift workers	Dr. Ravi Kant	Dr. B C Bansal Dr. K D Kotlia
10:00am-10:20am	Stiffness of endothelium and risk of CVDs	Dr. Kohji Shirai	Dr. K K Tripathi Dr. Amitabh Yaduvanshi
10:20am-10:40am	Chronobiology and sleep pathophysiology and treatment of circadian rhythm sleep disorder	Dr. Ajitesh Rai	Dr. Vinay Labroo Dr. S. Chakravorty
10:40am-11:00am	Assessment of Myocardial-related Chronobiology Changes Using Echocardiography	Dr. Brian Mendel	Dr. R 8 Singh Dr. Amitabh Yaduvanshi
11:00am-11:20am	Blood Pressure Control during Exercise Training: 24-h / 7-day Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring	Prof. Jarmila Siegelova	Dr. MH Sanwarwalla Dr. OM Kumari Gupta
11:20pm-11:40pm	Recombinant Drug adversity On Circadian Blood Pressure And Multiple Organ Damages As Compared With Pure Human Gene Products	Dr. Jong Lee	Dr. Ghizal Fatima Dr. Saurabh Srivastav
11:40am-12:00pm	Natural Interventions to Treat Sleep Deprivation as a Risk Factor for Coronary Artery Diseases"	Dr. Adrian Isaza	Dr. Ravi Kant Dr. Amit Gupta
12:00pm-12:20pm	Chronomedicine in acute coronary syndrom	Dr. Sameer Gupta	Dr. R. K.Gattani Dr. Sanjay Mahajan
12:20pm-12:40pm	History of Nutrition and Cardiovascular Disease	Dr. Galal Elkilany,	Dr. Neelu Jain Gupta Dr. Sunil Chauhan
12:40pm-1:00pm	Circadian changes in the ventricular function	Dr. Krassimira Hristova	Dr. Smith Nath Dr. Deeraj Gandotra
1:00pm-1:50pm	Lunch		
1:50pm-2:30pm	Shyama Krishna Memorial Oration award of the Indian society of Chronomedicine	Dr. (Prof). Till Roenneberg	Prof. Meenakshi Sinha Dr. Om Kumari Supta
2:30pm-2:50pm	International Fellowship of the Indian society of Chronomedicine Oration Award	Dr Robert Dallmann	Dr. Mary D'Cruz
2:50pm-3:10pm	Prof Franz Halberg Medal Oration award of the Indian society of Chronomedicne	Dr. Aarti Jagannath	Dr. Shipra Bharadwaj
3:10pm-3:30pm	Honorary National Fellowship of the Indian Society of Chronomedicine Oration Award	Dr. Neelu Jain Gupta	
3:30pm-3:50pm	Presidential Oration	Dr. OM Kumari Gupta	Prof Meenakshi Sinha
	Circadian Rhythm in Kidney Disease		
	Moderator: Dr. Manisha Dassi		
3:50pm-4:10pm	Preventing progression of chronic kidney disease	Dr. Manik Chhabra	Dr. L. K Jha Dr. Naresh Dang
4:10pm-4:30pm	Clock Genes and carbon	Dr. Suresh Tyagi	Dr. N K Sharma Dr. S K Gupta
4:30pm-4:50pm	Diabetic Kidney Disease -Time to Bell the Cat	Dr. Manoj Singhal	Dr. Kuldeep Dhar Dr. Dilip Bhalla
4:50pm-5:10pm	Nocturnal Hyperglycemia as Manifestation of Glucose Variability Disorder and Risk Factor of Cardiovascular Diseases.	Dr. R.B. Singh	Dr. Om Kumari Gupta Dr. S. Chakravorty
5:10pm-5:30pm	SHF HI: HFrEF in India-Can ARNI impact outcome in the real world scenario in India	Dr. S K Aggarwal	Dr. Anand Pandey Dr. Pawan Gupta
5:30pm-5:50pm	Clinical chronobiology: A Timely consideration in critical care medicine	Dr. Meenakshi Jain	Dr. Gulab Gupta Dr. N P Singh
	Chronobiology in Gl		
	Moderator: Dr. Gunjan Mittal		
5:50pm-6:00pm	Chronic Irritable Bowel Syndrome	Dr. K K Tripathi	Dr. Vinod Vashisht Dr. Pankaj Tyagi
6:00pm-6:20pm	Fasting therapy and Intermittent fasting-bursting the myths	Dr. Arvind Gupta	Dr. Kiran Seth Dr. Mayank Anand
6:20pm-7:00pm	Inaguration (Chief Guest- Dr. Mahesh Sharma, Guest of Honour-Shree Suhas LY)		
	Hypertension & Chronobiology		
	Moderator: Dr. A K Shukla		
7:00pm-7:20pm	Role of rhythm in pain perception	Dr. Meenakshi Sinha	Dr. Sameer Balia Dr. Sanjay Mahajan
7:20pm-7:40pm	Sleep wake cycle and cancer- Role of immuno therapy	Dr. Meenu Walia	Dr. Gopal Sharma Dr. Meenakshi Jain
7:40pm-8:00pm	Ambulatory BP Monitoring and Circadian rhythm	Dr. Amitabh Yaduvanshi	Dr. Yogesh Valecha Dr. S K Agarwal
			second on the local division of the local division in the local division of the local di

	Day-3, Sunday, 19th December 2021		
TIMING	TOPIC	SPEAKER	CHAIRPERSON
	Chronobiology in Neurology		
	Moderator: Dr. Kiran Seth		
10:00am-10:30am	Deciphering the role of Circadian Rhythm Disruption on Mental Health and Physiological responses among shift workers and non shift worker	Dr. Ghizal Fatima	Dr. Amit Batra Dr. Ashish Jain
10:30am-10:50am	Infant colic diagnosis and therapy	Dr Douglas Wilson	Dr. N K Safaya Dr. Prabhjot Kaur
10:50am-11:10am	Chronotherapy in epilepsy	Dr. Jasmine Parihar	Dr. Vandana Garg Dr. Kapil Singhal
11:10am-11:30am	Degenerative spinal disorders : Chronobiology and clinical relevance	Dr. Prankul Singhal	Dr. S.k Plaha Dr. Akash Garg
11:30am-11:50am	TEA		
	Other Non Communicable Disease & Chronobiology		
	Moderator: Dr. Amitesh Aggarwal		
11:50am-12:10pm	Precision medicine in Hematology. The time for next generation gene sequencing	Dr. Pravas Mishra	Dr. Esha Kaul Dr. Mukesh Mehra
12:10pm-12:30pm	Timing for the admistration of and antihypertensive drug in the treatment of essential hypertension	Dr Varun Verma	Dr. Pankaj Gaur Dr. Amrit Singh
12:30pm-12:50pm	Application of chronomedicine in day to day practice	Dr. Narsingh Verma	Dr. R B Singh Dr. Anuj Maheswari
12:50pm-1:10pm	Circadian dysfunction in obesity	Dr. Eszter Halmy	Dr. S K Sahoo Dr. Neeru Gera
1:10pm-1:30pm	Chronobiology and ageing	Dr. Ashish Goel	Dr. Nishant Raizada Dr. Madhur Rastogi
1:30pm-1:50pm	Circadian rhythm & cardiorespiratory parameters'	Dr. Arun Goel	Dr. Alpana Raizada Dr. Kapil Mahendru
1:50pm-2:10pm	Chronopharmacology of hypolipidemic drugs- new insight and therapeutic implication	Dr. Mohit Bhagwati	Dr. Viresh P Mehta Dr. Vidhi Sharma
2:10pm-2:30pm	Effect of time on Genitacy encoded important biological rythme	Dr Fabien De Meester	Dr. R B Singh Dr. Narsingh Verma
2:30pm	Lunch		

Blood Pressure Control during Exercise Training: 24-h / 7-day Ambulatory Blood Pressure Monitoring

Introduction

Franz Halberg and Germaine Cornelissen using ambulatory blood pressure monitoring showed the need to account day-to-day changes of blood pressure and heart rate and the necessity to circadian assessment of the hour-to- hour variability in cardiovascular parameters. Together with the Chronobiology center of Minnesota we participate on the international project BIOCOS. The presentation in May 2017 adds new results to this project BIOCOS (1). In the guidelines for diagnoses of hypertension, fixed limits of 140/90 mmHg (systolic/ diastolic BP) were used to diagnose hypertension in all adults 18 years and older. The circadian rhythm in BP was thought to primarily reflect the rest-activity schedule rather than being in part endogenous (2). While this is no longer the case, ambulatory BP monitoring is still restricted to "special cases", often limited to 24 hours. Evidence is presented herein for the need to routinely screen for BP and heart rate (HR) variability, and for continued monitoring in patients in need of treatment. According to a consensus meeting held at St. Anna Hospital, Masaryk University, Brno, Czech Republic in 2008 Franz Halberg with Germaine Cornelissen, Thomas Kenner, Bohumil Fiser, Jarmila Siegelova and others proclaimed Vascular Variability Disorders. Determination of Vascular Variability Disorders – MESOR hypertension, circadian hyper-amplitude-tension excessive pulse pressure deficient heart variability and deviation of circadian rhythm is best to diagnose from seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (3, 4, 5, 6).

Our previous studies analyzed from seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring immediate effect of exercise on circadian blood pressure profile. The question of long exercise during 3-4 months will show the effect on seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring.

The purpose of the study

The aim of the study was to compare the 7-day/24-h blood pressure monitoring before and after exercise training lasting 4 months in healthy subjects.

Methods

We examined 20 healthy subjects, mean age 23.1±2.2 years (from 19 to 29 years, 7 men and 13 women), mean body weight was 72.8±13.4 kg, mean height 174±8 cm.

For exercise training we used walking activity at the level of 70 % maximum heart rate. The exercise training lasted 4 months. The subjects were recruited for seven-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring before and after 4 months. Medical Instruments TM2431 (A&D, Japan) were used for ambulatory blood pressure monitoring (oscillation method). One-hour means of systolic and diastolic blood pressure were evaluated. We calculated mean systolic and diastolic blood pressure for seven days and every 24-hour profile.

The regime of measurement of blood pressure was done for 7 days repeatedly every 30 minutes from 5 to 22 h during the day time and once in an hour from 22 to 5 h at night.

The study was approved by local ethical committee.

One-hour means of systolic and diastolic blood pressure were evaluated for every hour from seven-day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring.

We evaluated every day mean of 24-hour profile and 7-day mean systolic and diastolic pressure.

We analyzed day-to-day variability before and after 4 months with exercise training.

Results

In healthy subjects, the seven day blood pressure profile (mean \pm SD) in systolic blood pressure was 122 \pm 9 mmHg before the exercise training and after 4 months of exercise training was 123 \pm 9 mmHg. The seven-day blood pressure profile (mean \pm SD) in diastolic blood pressure was 70 \pm 3 mmHg before the exercise training and after exercise was 71 \pm 3 mmHg in the whole group.

In healthy subjects, the seven-day heart rate profile (mean \pm SD) was 72.3 \pm 4.9 cycle per minute before the exercise and after exercise was 72.9 \pm 4.8 cycle per minute in the whole group.

Circadian variability in the following results is presented as everyday 24-h value in the black points and seven-day/24-h mean as a red line in blood pressure and heart rate.

Seven-day systolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects before exercise training is shown in Fig. 1a. The lowest systolic blood pressure was $113 \pm 2 \text{ mmHg}$, the highest systolic blood pressure $143 \pm 2 \text{ mmHg}$.

Seven-day systolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects after exercise is shown in Fig. 1b. The lowest systolic blood pressure was 107 ± 2 mmHg, the highest systolic blood pressure 144 ± 4 mmHg.

Seven-day diastolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects before exercise is shown in Fig. 2a. The lowest diastolic blood pressure was 64 ± 1 mmHg, the highest diastolic blood pressure 76 ± 4 mmHg.

Seven-day diastolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects after 4 months exercise training is shown in Fig. 2b. The lowest diastolic blood pressure was 64 ± 2 mmHg, the highest diastolic blood pressure 77 ± 3 mmHg.

Seven-day heart rate variability in 20 healthy subjects before 4 months exercise training. The lowest heart rate was 58 ± 4 mmHg, the highest heart rate 80 ± 6 mmHg. Seven-day heart rate variability in 20 healthy subjects after 4 months exercise training. The lowest heart rate was 54 ± 4 mmHg, the highest heart rate 87 ± 5 mmHg. 24-h profile variability before and after 4 months of exercise training was present in our healthy subjects in cardiovascular parameters, measured from seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. The variability of 24-h systolic blood pressure profile was large and was present also after 4 months of exercise training. In 24-h diastolic blood pressure profile we have seen also large blood pressure variability before and after 4 months of exercise training. The highest and lowest values in the seven day means are also in all subjects similar before and after training.

Discusion

Systolic and diastolic 24-h blood pressure profile varied largely and the variability of 24-h profile was not changed after 4 months of exercise training in our healthy subjects. Our previous results we have shown that in patients with increased sympathetic activity with chronic coronary artery diseases. The eight weeks exercise training in patients decreased sympathetic activity and increased parasympathetic activity. Our results on healthy subjects in this study do not showed changes in mean values of heart rate during seven day/24-h ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. There are also differences in the age of both groups and perhaps also different living style of young students of physiotherapy and patients with chronic heart failure could play role in our results.

Conclusion

The study showed the seven day/24-h blood pressure monitoring before and after exercise training lasting 4 months in healthy subjects was not different. 4 months lasting exercise training, based on walking at the 70 % maximum heart rate, does not affected mean 7-day/24-h of heart rate before and after training.

Day-to-day changes of 24-h blood pressure profile systolic and diastolic blood pressure analyzed from 7-day ambulatory blood pressure monitoring, were not different before and after 4 months lasting exercise training.

References

- James PA Oparil S, Carter BL, Cushman WC, Dennison-Himmelfarb C, Handler J, Lackland DT, LeFevre ML, MacKenzie TD, Ogedegbe O Smith SC Jr, Svetkey LP Taler SJ, Townsend RR, Wright JT Jr, Narva AS, Ortiz E. 2014 evidence-based guideline for the management of high blood pressure in adults: report from the panel members appointed to the Eighth Joint National Committee (JNC 8). JAMA. 2014; 311(5): 507-520
- Halberg F, Cornélissen G, Halberg E, Halberg J, Delmore P, Shinoda M, Bakken E. Chronobiology of human blood pressure. Medtronic Continuing Medical Education Seminars, 4th ed. Minneapolis: Medtronic Inc.; 1988. 242 pp
- Halberg F, Cornelissen G, Otsuka K, Siegelova J, Fiser B, Dusek J, Homolka P, Sanchez de la Pena S, Singh RB, BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on need and means to detect vascular variability disorders (VVDs) and vascular variability syndromes (VVSs). Int. J. of Geronto-Geriatrics 11 (14) 119-146, 2008
- 4. Halberg F., Cornelissen G., Otsuka K., Siegelova J., Fiser B., Dusek J., Homolka P., Sanches de la Pena S., Sing R.B. and The BIOCOS project. Extended consensus on means and need to detect vascular variability disorders and vascular variability syndrome. World Heart J 2010; 2,4:279-305
- Halberg F., Cornelissen G., Dusek J., Kenner B., Kenner T., Schwarzkoppf O., Siegelova J. Bohumil Fiser (22.10.1943 – 21.3.2011): Chronobiologist, Emeritus Head of Physiology Department at Masaryk University (Brno, Czech Republic), Czech Minister of Health, and Executive Board Member of World Health Organization: His Legacies for Public and Personal Health Care. World Heart J 2011; 3,1:63 -77
- Otsuka K., Cornelissen G., Halberg F. Chronomics and continuous ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. Springer Japan, 2016, 870p. ISBN 978-4-43154630-6



Figure 1a: Seven-day systolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects before exercise training



Figure 1b: Seven-day systolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects after 4 months exercise training



Figure 2a: Seven-day diastolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects before exercise training



Figure 2b: Seven-day diastolic blood pressure variability in 20 healthy subjects after 4 months exercise training

Documentation of World Conress on Chronomedicine 2021











NONINVASIVE METHODS IN CARDIOLOGY 2022

Edited by: Cornélissen G., Siegelová J., Dobšák P.

Published by Masaryk University Press, Žerotínovo nám. 617/9, 601 77 Brno, CZ

First edition, 2022 Print run: 60 copies

Printed by Tiskárna Knopp s.r.o., U Lípy 926, 549 01 Nové Město nad Metují

ISBN 978-80-280-0170-4